0001538379 FALSE 2025 FY 1 1 http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2025#OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpense http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2025#OtherLiabilitiesCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2025#OtherLiabilitiesCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2025#OperatingLeaseLiabilityNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2025#OperatingLeaseLiabilityNoncurrent 25 2.08 P3Y iso4217:USD xbrli:shares iso4217:USD xbrli:shares xbrli:pure ibta:segment ibta:case 0001538379 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 2025-06-30 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonClassAMember 2026-01-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonClassBMember 2026-01-31 0001538379 2025-12-31 0001538379 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:DeferredRevenueMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:DeferredRevenueMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:UserRedemptionLiabilityMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:UserRedemptionLiabilityMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonClassAMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonClassAMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonClassBMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonClassBMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 2022-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:IPOMember 2024-04-22 2024-04-22 0001538379 2024-04-22 0001538379 2024-04-22 2024-04-22 0001538379 ibta:OneCustomerMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:OneCustomerMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ComputerEquipmentMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:FurnitureAndFixturesMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ComputerEquipmentMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:LeaseholdImprovementsMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:LeaseholdImprovementsMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:FurnitureAndFixturesMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:PropertyPlantAndEquipmentOtherTypesMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:PropertyPlantAndEquipmentOtherTypesMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AssetUnderConstructionMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:AssetUnderConstructionMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember us-gaap:SalesMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember us-gaap:SalesMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember us-gaap:SalesMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:BreakageMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-12-05 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-12-05 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:BaseRateMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member 2024-12-05 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member 2024-12-05 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:BaseRateMember ibta:VariableRateComponentOneMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member srt:MinimumMember 2024-12-05 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:BaseRateMember ibta:VariableRateComponentOneMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member srt:MaximumMember 2024-12-05 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember ibta:VariableRateComponentTwoMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member srt:MinimumMember 2024-12-05 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember ibta:VariableRateComponentTwoMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member srt:MaximumMember 2024-12-05 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member srt:MinimumMember 2024-12-05 2024-12-05 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member srt:MaximumMember 2024-12-05 2024-12-05 0001538379 srt:MinimumMember 2024-12-05 0001538379 srt:MaximumMember 2024-12-05 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember ibta:BankOfAmericaN.A.Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-12-31 0001538379 2019-07-02 0001538379 2019-07-02 2019-07-02 0001538379 2019-07-02 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonClassAMember us-gaap:IPOMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:IPOMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonClassBMember us-gaap:IPOMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CommonClassBMember 2024-04-22 2024-04-22 0001538379 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:WalmartWarrantMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:WalmartWarrantMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EquityIncentivePlanMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EquityIncentivePlanMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 srt:OfficerMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2021-02-09 2021-02-09 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember us-gaap:ShareBasedCompensationAwardTrancheOneMember srt:OfficerMember 2021-02-09 2021-02-09 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember us-gaap:ShareBasedCompensationAwardTrancheTwoMember srt:OfficerMember 2021-02-09 2021-02-09 0001538379 2021-02-09 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:RestrictedStockPurchaseMember 2021-02-09 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:WalmartWarrantMember 2021-05-17 0001538379 2021-05-17 0001538379 ibta:WalmartWarrantMember 2024-04-22 0001538379 ibta:WarrantsPerformanceConditionsMetMember 2021-05-17 0001538379 ibta:BlackScholesOptionPricingModelMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputRiskFreeInterestRateMember 2024-04-22 0001538379 ibta:BlackScholesOptionPricingModelMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputExpectedDividendPaymentMember 2024-04-22 0001538379 ibta:BlackScholesOptionPricingModelMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputPriceVolatilityMember 2024-04-22 0001538379 ibta:BlackScholesOptionPricingModelMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputExpectedTermMember 2024-04-22 0001538379 us-gaap:WarrantMember us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember us-gaap:ShareBasedPaymentArrangementNonemployeeMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:WarrantsPerformanceConditionsMetMember us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember us-gaap:ShareBasedPaymentArrangementNonemployeeMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:WarrantsServiceConditionMember us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember us-gaap:ShareBasedPaymentArrangementNonemployeeMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:WarrantsPerformanceConditionsMetMember us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember us-gaap:ShareBasedPaymentArrangementNonemployeeMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:WarrantMember 2024-04-22 2024-04-22 0001538379 ibta:WarrantsPerformanceConditionsMetMember us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember us-gaap:ShareBasedPaymentArrangementNonemployeeMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:WarrantsPerformanceConditionsMetMember us-gaap:ShareBasedPaymentArrangementNonemployeeMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:WarrantsPerformanceConditionsMetMember us-gaap:ShareBasedPaymentArrangementNonemployeeMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember us-gaap:CommonClassAMember 2024-08-30 0001538379 2025-03-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember us-gaap:CommonClassAMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember us-gaap:CommonClassAMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:RedemptionRevenueMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:RedemptionRevenueMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:RedemptionRevenueMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:AdOtherRevenueMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:AdOtherRevenueMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:AdOtherRevenueMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:SellingAndMarketingExpenseMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:GeneralAndAdministrativeExpenseMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:GeneralAndAdministrativeExpenseMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:GeneralAndAdministrativeExpenseMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EquityIncentivePlanMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EquityIncentivePlanMember 2025-01-01 0001538379 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2024-03-01 2024-03-31 0001538379 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2024-04-17 2024-04-17 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:RestrictedStockUnitsDoubleTriggerAwardsMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 srt:ChiefExecutiveOfficerMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2024-04-17 2024-04-17 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember srt:MinimumMember srt:ChiefExecutiveOfficerMember 2024-04-17 2024-04-17 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember srt:MaximumMember srt:ChiefExecutiveOfficerMember 2024-04-17 2024-04-17 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember ibta:MonteCarloSimulationMember srt:ChiefExecutiveOfficerMember 2024-04-17 2024-04-17 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember ibta:MonteCarloSimulationMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputRiskFreeInterestRateMember srt:ChiefExecutiveOfficerMember 2024-04-17 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember ibta:MonteCarloSimulationMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputPriceVolatilityMember srt:ChiefExecutiveOfficerMember 2024-04-17 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember ibta:MonteCarloSimulationMember srt:ChiefExecutiveOfficerMember 2024-04-17 0001538379 srt:ChiefExecutiveOfficerMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 srt:ChiefExecutiveOfficerMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2024-04-30 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2024-04-01 2024-04-30 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2025-01-01 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:BlackScholesMertonModelMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:BlackScholesMertonModelMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 stpr:CA 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 stpr:MN 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 stpr:NJ 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2022-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 country:US 2025-12-31 0001538379 country:US 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:WarrantMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:WarrantMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:WarrantMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:LegalConsultingServicesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:LegalConsultingServicesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001538379 ibta:LegalConsultingServicesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001538379 ibta:LegalConsultingServicesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2025-12-31 0001538379 ibta:LegalConsultingServicesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2024-12-31 0001538379 us-gaap:LetterOfCreditMember ibta:SiliconValleyBankMember 2025-09-30 0001538379 us-gaap:LetterOfCreditMember ibta:SiliconValleyBankMember 2024-09-30 0001538379 2025-07-31 0001538379 2025-10-01 2025-12-31
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

(Mark One)

☒ | ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2025
OR

☐ | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from _________ to _________
Commission File Number: 001-42018

IBOTTA, INC.
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) |  | 35-2426358 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)
| 1400 16th Street, Suite 600 Denver, Colorado 80202 (Address of principal executive offices, including zip code) |
| (303) 593-1633 (Registrant’s telephone number, including area code) |

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class | Trading Symbol(s) | Name of each exchange on which registered
Class A common stock, par value $0.00001 per share | IBTA | New York Stock Exchange

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes ☐ No ☒
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes ☐ No ☒
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ☒ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes ☒ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer | ☒ | Accelerated filer | ☐
Non-accelerated filer | ☐ | Smaller reporting company | ☐
|  | Emerging growth company | ☐

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management’s assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report. ☒
If securities are registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act, indicate by check mark whether the financial statements of the registrant included in the filing reflect the correction of an error to previously issued financial statements. ☐
Indicate by check mark whether any of those error corrections are restatements that required a recovery analysis of incentive-based compensation received by any of the registrant’s executive officers during the relevant recovery period pursuant to §240.10D-1(b). ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes ☐ No ☒
The aggregate market value of the registrant’s common equity held by non-affiliates of the registrant as of June 30, 2025, the last business day of the registrant’s most recently completed second fiscal quarter, was approximately $779.3 million based upon the closing price of the registrant’s Class A common stock reported for such date on the New York Stock Exchange (“NYSE”).
As of January 31, 2026, the registrant had outstanding 21,212,756 shares of Class A common stock and 3,137,424 shares of Class B common stock, each with a par value of $0.00001 per share.
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE
Part III incorporates certain information by reference from the registrant’s definitive proxy statement for the 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which will be filed no later than 120 days after the registrant’s fiscal year ended December 31, 2025.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

|  | Page
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements | 2
Glossary of Key Terms | 5
PART I |  |
Item 1. | Business | 7
Item 1A. | Risk Factors | 18
Item 1B. | Unresolved Staff Comments | 66
Item 1C. | Cybersecurity | 66
Item 2. | Properties | 67
Item 3. | Legal Proceedings | 67
Item 4. | Mine Safety Disclosure | 67
PART II |  |
Item 5. | Market for Registrant’s Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities | 68
Item 6. | [Reserved] | 70
Item 7. | Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 71
Item 7A. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk | 89
Item 8. | Financial Statements and Supplementary Data | 90
Item 9. | Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure | 129
Item 9A. | Controls and Procedures | 129
Item 9B. | Other Information | 130
Item 9C. | Disclosure Regarding Foreign Jurisdictions that Prevent Inspections | 130
PART III |  |
Item 10. | Directors, Executive Officers, and Corporate Governance | 131
Item 11. | Executive Compensation | 131
Item 12. | Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters | 131
Item 13. | Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence | 131
Item 14. | Principal Accountant Fees and Services | 131
PART IV |  |
Item 15. | Exhibit s and Financial Statement Schedules | 132
Item 16. | Form 10-K Summary | 136
Signatures |  | 137

1

Table o f Contents
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS
This Annual Report on Form 10-K contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the federal securities laws, which involve substantial risks and uncertainties. Forward-looking statements generally relate to future events or our future financial or operating performance. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements because they contain words such as “may,” “will,” “should,” “expect,” “plan,” “anticipate,” “could,” “would,” “intend,” “target,” “project,” “contemplate,” “believe,” “estimate,” “predict,” “potential,” “seek,” “aim,” “look,” “wish,” “hope,” “pursue,” “propose,” “design,” “forecast,” “try,” “continue,” or the negative of these words or other similar terms or expressions that concern our expectations, strategy, plans, or intentions. Forward-looking statements contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K include, but are not limited to, statements about:
•our expectations regarding financial results and performance, including our operational and financial targets, key metrics, and our ability to maintain profitability and generate profitable growth over time;
•our ability to successfully execute our business and growth strategy;
•our expectations regarding the capabilities of our platform and technology;
•the sufficiency of our cash, cash equivalents, restricted cash, and marketable securities to meet our liquidity needs;
•the demand for the Ibotta Performance Network (IPN) including the size of our addressable market, market share, and market trends;
•our ability to renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with publishers, including with Walmart Inc. and our other publishers on the IPN;
•our ability to renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with clients, including in the grocery and general merchandise categories (CPG brands), and retailers;
•our ability to grow redeemers and redemptions;
•our expectations regarding the macroeconomic conditions;
•our ability to develop and protect our brand;
•our ability to effectively manage costs;
•our ability to develop new offerings, services, and features, bring them to market in a timely manner, and make enhancements to our platform;
•our ability to compete with existing and new competitors in existing and new markets and offerings;
•our ability to successfully expand our AI and machine learning (AI/ML) capabilities;
•our ability to roll out LiveLift™ to our client base, including features that allow for increased frequency of campaign measurement and greater optimization capabilities;
•our expectations regarding outstanding litigation and legal and regulatory matters;
•our expectations regarding the effects of existing and developing laws and regulations, and our ability to comply with such laws and regulations, including privacy matters, emerging artificial intelligence (AI) regulations, so-called “algorithmic pricing” or “surveillance pricing” laws, and laws regulating digital discounts or digital shelf tags;
2

Table o f Contents
•our ability to collect, receive, store, process, generate, use, transfer, disclose, make accessible, protect, secure, dispose of, and share data about clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers;
•our ability to manage and insure operations-related risk associated with our business;
•our expectations regarding our market opportunities, including in new and evolving markets;
•our ability to maintain the security and availability of the IPN;
•our expectations and management of future growth;
•our ability to expand into new verticals;
•our ability to maintain, protect, and enhance our intellectual property;
•the need to attract, hire, and retain highly skilled technology, sales, and other personnel and our expectations regarding our return-to-office policy for all our employees located in the Denver area;
•our ability to obtain additional capital and maintain cash flow or obtain adequate financing or financing on terms satisfactory to us;
•our expectations that we will not rely on the “controlled company” exemption under the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange;
•our expectations regarding our share repurchase program;
•the increased expenses associated with being a public company; and
•the impact of regulatory and economic uncertainty, tariff and non-tariff trade measures imposed by the U.S. and other countries, any U.S. federal government shutdown, public health threats, general global instability, or geopolitical tensions and conflicts including the ongoing conflict between Russia and Ukraine, on global capital and financial markets, political events, general economic conditions in the United States, and our business and operations.
We have based these forward-looking statements largely on our current expectations and projections about our business, the industry in which we operate, and financial trends that we believe could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects, and these forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance or development. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K and are subject to a number of risks, uncertainties, and assumptions described in the section titled, “Risk Factors” and elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Because forward-looking statements are inherently subject to risks and uncertainties, some of which cannot be predicted or quantified, you should not rely on these forward-looking statements as predictions of future events. The events and circumstances reflected in our forward-looking statements may not be achieved or occur, and actual results could differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements. Except as required by applicable law, we do not plan to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, whether as a result of any new information, future events, or otherwise.
In addition, statements that “we believe” and similar statements reflect our beliefs and opinions on the relevant subject. These statements are based upon information available to us as of the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. While we believe such information forms a reasonable basis for such statements, such information may be limited or incomplete. Our statements should not be read to indicate that we have conducted an exhaustive inquiry into, or review of, all potentially available relevant information. These statements are inherently uncertain, and you are cautioned not to unduly rely upon these statements.
3

Table o f Contents
We announce material information to the public through filings with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, the investor relations page on our website (www.ibotta.com), press releases, public conference calls, and public webcasts. The information disclosed through the foregoing channels could be deemed to be material information. As such, we encourage investors, the media, and others to follow the channels listed above and to review the information disclosed through such channels. Any updates to the list of disclosure channels through which we will announce information will be posted on the investor relations page on our website.
4

Table o f Contents
GLOSSARY OF KEY TERMS
The following definitions apply to these key terms as used in this Annual Report on Form 10-K:
Ad products. Paid digital advertisements such as display ads, tiles, sponsored offers, newsletters, and feature placements bought by clients to raise awareness of their offers and/or communicate their brand messages.
Affiliate Network. A third-party platform that Ibotta partners with to access offers from certain retailer advertisers so consumers can earn cash back on a percentage of their total basket spend at those retailers.
Application Programming Interface (API). A set of functions and procedures allowing the creation of apps that access the features or data of an operating system, app, or other service.
Artificial Intelligence/Machine Learning (AI/ML). Capabilities that leverage techniques such as machine learning, deep learning, generative AI, or natural language processing.
Campaign. An organized course of action that clients undertake to promote a product or service on the IPN. A campaign may include one or more offers and related ad products.
Cash back. A form of reward that gives consumers a rebate after they purchase a product that qualifies for the reward.
Client. A company that pays Ibotta to run promotions on the IPN with the goal of influencing consumer purchase behaviors.
Consumer. An individual who uses the IPN (including both Ibotta properties and publisher properties). If a consumer has accessed the website or downloaded an app of one or more publishers or visited a store of a publisher, such consumer may be counted as multiple consumers.
Consumer Packaged Goods (CPG) brand (or brand). A CPG brand is an identifying name of a specific product or group of products owned by a company that sells consumer packaged goods, including in the grocery and general merchandise categories.
Cost per Incremental Dollar (CPID). A performance metric measuring the total cost to generate one dollar of incremental sales.
Delivery service providers. Third-party services, such as DoorDash or Instacart, that facilitate on-demand ordering and delivery to consumers.
Digital promotions. Offers, discounts, and cash back rewards that are marketed through online-based digital technologies such as a website, mobile app, mobile web interface, or other digital media.
Discount. A reduction in the price of an item via an offer.
Ibotta Direct-to-Consumer (D2C). Ibotta’s direct-to-consumer properties include a free mobile app, website, and browser extension that are branded through Ibotta and allow clients to deliver digital promotions to consumers on a fee-per-redemption basis and consumers to earn cash back for their purchases.
Ibotta Performance Network (IPN). A platform that allows clients to deliver digital promotions to consumers via a network of publishers, consisting of our owned properties and third-party publishers.
Ibotta Portal. A single interface that centralizes our clients’ experience with Ibotta, including setting up a campaign (where available) to analyzing its performance.
5

Table o f Contents
Incremental sales. The additional sales generated by an Ibotta campaign that exceed the baseline sales a client would have otherwise achieved in the absence of the promotion.
Integrated retailer. A retailer that sends item-level purchase data to Ibotta so that offers can be seamlessly redeemed in its stores or on its apps or websites.
LiveLift™. An advanced measurement and optimization solution available to certain eligible clients on the Ibotta Performance Network.
Offer. A digital promotion that encourages consumers to purchase one or more products or shop at a specific retailer in exchange for a reward or discount.
Offer stacking. The possibility for a consumer to use multiple different offers, or multiple instances of the same offer, on a single purchase, when the client intends for only one offer to apply. For example, a consumer using a paper coupon along with an Ibotta offer, and getting two discounts or rewards for the same product in the same purchase would be offer stacking.
Publisher. A company that hosts Ibotta-sourced offers on its websites or mobile apps, as part of the IPN. Publishers include third parties that host Ibotta’s offers on a white-label basis (e.g., a retailer publisher such as Walmart), as well as Ibotta itself, which hosts its own offers on D2C properties.
Redeemer. A consumer who has redeemed at least one digital offer within the time period specified. If a consumer were to redeem on more than one publisher during that period, they would be counted as multiple redeemers.
Redemption. A verified purchase of one or more items qualifying for a client’s offer on the IPN.
Retail banner. A unique brand name of one retail store or a chain of retail stores owned by a retailer. A retailer may operate one or more retail banners.
Retailer. A company that owns and operates one or more physical or virtual stores under one or more retail banners that sell products or services to consumers. Retailer includes retailer advertisers, retailer publishers, and integrated retailers.
Retailer advertiser. A retailer that pays Ibotta a publisher commission when consumers click through to, and make a purchase from, the retailer’s website from one of Ibotta’s D2C properties. In some cases, Ibotta may also run promotions funded by retailer advertisers that encompass both online and offline sales, meaning consumers can earn cash back as a percentage of their total in-store basket spend, or as a percentage of their total online basket.
Retailer publisher. A retailer that is also a publisher on the IPN, meaning it hosts Ibotta-sourced offers on its digital properties.
Reward. Value or credit provided to a consumer upon the successful redemption of an offer, which may take the form of cash back, points, or other loyalty currency.
Third-party publisher. A non-D2C publisher that hosts Ibotta-sourced offers on its digital properties and is part of the IPN (e.g., Walmart, Dollar General, and Instacart). Ibotta powers its third-party publishers' rewards, loyalty, and/or digital offer programs on a white-label basis.
Universal Product Code (UPC). A number that uniquely identifies a product. Each offer specifies which UPCs are eligible for redemption.
White-label. An arrangement that allows publishers to leverage our technology and offers to power their loyalty program behind the scenes, without Ibotta’s brand.
6

Table o f Contents
PART I
Item 1. Business
Overview
Ibotta’s mission is to Make Every Purchase Rewarding. We accomplish this mission by delivering digital promotions to consumers through the Ibotta Performance Network (IPN). We source digital promotions from our clients, which are primarily consumer packaged goods (CPG) brands, and distribute these promotions to consumers via our network of publishers, which is enabled by our technology platform. We have strategic relationships with Walmart Inc. (Walmart), Dollar General Corporation (Dollar General), Family Dollar Stores, Inc. (Family Dollar), Maplebear, Inc. (Instacart), and DoorDash, Inc. (DoorDash), among others, who are third-party publishers on the IPN and use our content to power their digital offer programs on a white-label basis. We also host offers on Ibotta’s direct-to-consumer properties, which include the Ibotta-branded cash back mobile app, website, and browser extension (collectively, direct-to-consumer (D2C), which is part of the IPN). Within D2C, we also partner with affiliate networks to access offers from certain retailer advertisers so consumers can earn cash back on a percentage of their total basket spend at those retailers.
In 2025, we introduced LiveLift™, a set of capabilities designed to help brands drive incremental sales at scale in a more cost-efficient manner. LiveLift™ enables more sophisticated projections and profitability metrics, including incremental sales and cost-per-incremental-dollar (CPID), to help our clients achieve the desired scale or efficiency for their promotions. We also have partnerships with Circana and ABCS Insights, which allow our clients to obtain third-party validation of the impact of their digital promotion campaigns via sales lift studies.
As of December 31, 2025, we worked with over 900 clients, representing over 3,100 CPG brands, to source exclusive digital offers. Most of our offers cover products in non-discretionary categories, such as grocery, but we also source offers for general merchandise categories, such as toys, clothing, beauty, electronics, pet, and home goods.
7

Table o f Contents
The Ibotta Performance Network
The IPN provides an at-scale success-based marketing solution whereby we get paid when our client’s promotion results in a transaction with a consumer. By using the IPN, clients can create digital offers and distribute them in a coordinated fashion across our D2C properties and our third-party publishers.
The key components of the IPN are as follows:
Clients. Ibotta sources digital promotions from clients, retailers, and their media buying agencies. Each digital promotion is loaded into our network along with key parameters, such as the eligible products, total campaign budget, campaign expiration date (if any), and any criteria for distributing offers based on past purchase history, on platforms where available.
Publishers. We distribute our digital offers through our D2C properties and a growing network of third-party publishers that host our offers on their platforms on a white-label basis. We have formed strategic relationships with publishers such as Walmart, Dollar General, Family Dollar, Instacart, and DoorDash. On third-party publisher properties, consumers do not need an Ibotta account to redeem offers. We receive different amounts of data from different third-party publishers to enhance our tools and technologies.
Technology platform. Our platform, described in further detail below, tracks which offers are selected by consumers, matches offers to the products that have been purchased, logs redemptions, and manages budgets and billing. We use our technology platform to structure our clients’ campaigns based on their objectives. Underpinning the platform is item-level consumer purchase data, which we use to process offer redemptions and help drive successful outcomes for our clients. We use AI/ML tools as part of our technology platform, and we continue to evaluate additional opportunities for applications of these tools as our platform evolves and as new AI/ML tools become available.
8

Table o f Contents
Our flywheel
The above components of our network work together to create interconnected flywheels that can, over time, strengthen and accelerate the value of the IPN for our stakeholders. We believe that the network dynamics inherent in Ibotta’s business create a strong competitive advantage. The more offers our clients sponsor, the greater value we can deliver to consumers, and the more likely that they continue to engage with our network. All else equal, over time, greater consumer engagement and larger audiences increase our chances of maximizing investments from both new and existing clients that are eager to influence the greater spending power of the millions of consumers reached by our network. The more offers that are redeemed on the IPN, the more redemption data we collect, and the better we become at structuring our clients’ campaigns to maximize their investment.
At the same time, the more offers that we add, the more attractive joining our network becomes to new publishers, enlarging the total audience and attracting more client marketing investment. As the network grows, publishers are increasingly incentivized to integrate with our technology so they can incorporate our rewards into their own programs while allowing their consumers to redeem offers as seamlessly as possible.
Our Products & Offerings
We provide several products and offerings to our clients, retailers, publishers, and consumers through the IPN.
For Clients and Retailers
Our clients and retailers may purchase a combination of the following products to meet their marketing objectives.
Promotions
We enable clients to deliver digital promotions to incentivize changes in consumer behavior and drive incremental sales. Through our deep experience with clients of various sizes that sell a wide range of
9

Table o f Contents
consumer products, we have developed curated, strategic “playbooks” that offer guidance on how best to achieve their specific marketing objectives. Depending on their goals, our clients can set an overall budget for their campaign then choose a set of eligible products, set offer values, and where possible, distribute different offers based on past purchase history.
Measurement is core to our promotions offering. We provide campaign performance analysis throughout the campaign and post-campaign via the Ibotta Portal – a single interface that centralizes our clients’ experience with Ibotta and provides clients with information on key performance metrics. For eligible campaigns, our LiveLift™ set of capabilities enables more sophisticated projections and profitability metrics, including incremental sales and CPID, to help our clients achieve the desired scale or efficiency for their promotions. Additionally, we provide clients with insights derived from our robust item-level purchase data to improve their understanding of the consumer landscape and their associated promotional activities.
Our platform records the number of offers redeemed in any given campaign. We use that information to invoice our clients for the total value of those redemptions, along with our agreed upon fee-per-redemption commission. For most campaigns, we typically invoice our clients on a monthly basis.
Ibotta also partners with affiliate networks to access offers from certain retailer advertisers so consumers can earn cash back on a percentage of their total basket spend at those retailers. The affiliate networks remit payment to us upon receipt from the retailers.
Ad and other products
On our D2C properties, we offer a variety of digital ad products to help our clients boost visibility for their brands and increase the reach of their promotions. These include display ads, tiles, sponsored offers, newsletters, and feature placements bought by clients to raise awareness of their offers and/or communicate their brand messages. We typically charge fixed dollar amounts for our ad products, based on the size of the audience that views each unit.
We also partner with data and media clients and provide them with data to assist their digital marketing efforts and strategies. We have differentiated access to first-party data, which includes cross-retailer and item-level data on full baskets purchased by millions of consumers. We license data to our clients in an agreement that specifies the nature and scope of the types of data shared.
For Publishers
Publishers benefit from Ibotta’s white-label technology, or the “rewards as a service” platform. Publishers can integrate with Ibotta’s Application Programming Interfaces (APIs), and Ibotta handles the offer sourcing, purchase verification, offer adjudication, billing, and other logistics. Ibotta also provides expertise on operating a top-tier rewards program based on more than a decade of operating the D2C platform. This can include valuable advice on program design and user experience, recommended tactics for effective lifecycle marketing strategies to acquire and retain users, and other helpful information and best practices to optimize digital offers and loyalty programs. We believe publishers value Ibotta’s expertise in designing and operating widely used programs that engage consumers and drive retailer loyalty.
For Consumers
Consumers redeem offers through our third-party publisher properties or directly on our D2C properties.
Third-party publisher properties
Consumers can access offers powered by Ibotta on third-party publishers’ digital properties. This creates a seamless experience for consumers, while allowing publishers to maintain a direct relationship with their consumer, keep their own brand front and center, and curate their own user experiences. There
10

Table o f Contents
is no requirement for consumers to create an Ibotta account or download the Ibotta app to access third-party publisher properties; they can simply visit the publisher’s website or mobile app, select offers, buy featured products, and earn rewards or discounts, depending on how the publisher’s program is designed. Cash out options on our third-party publishers vary, but consumers can generally apply cash back rewards to future trips or instantly get discounts applied at the point-of-sale, either in-store or online. In some cases, they can also claim their rewards as cash in-store.
D2C properties
We operate a free mobile app that is available on iOS and Android. Consumers can download the app, create an Ibotta account, browse and select offers powered by our clients or retailers, redeem those offers at retailers’ properties, and receive cash back when they buy the featured items either in-store or online. Once an offer is redeemed, consumers can see and manage their cash back balance within the app, and once they have reached a certain threshold balance, they can cash out to a PayPal account, bank account, or digital gift cards from within the app. Since its debut in 2012 and as of December 31, 2025, our mobile app has attracted over 54 million registered users and been rated over 2.6 million times across the App Store and Google Play Store, earning an average of 4.7 out of 5 stars.
Ibotta also offers a free desktop browser extension for Google Chrome that is supported by the Ibotta.com website. Our browser extension compares prices across retailers and allows consumers to set price drop alerts, while providing access to cash back offers at thousands of online retailers. In addition, consumers can use our website to set up or log into their accounts, select offers, and link their bank accounts to withdraw earnings.
Our Technology Platform
Our technology platform is the engine of our business. Fueled by a vast repository of data, it seamlessly powers every stage of the journey—from campaigns to redemptions to payment.
The key components of our platform include:
Purchase data. We receive and process a large volume of item-level consumer purchase data from our retailer integrations and receipts uploaded by our D2C consumers, all pursuant to clearly disclosed and agreed to terms and conditions and detailed in our Privacy Policy. This data includes the UPC,
11

Table o f Contents
quantity, and price of the items for a transaction along with the total amount paid, date, time, and store location. The vast majority of our purchase data comes from our integrated retailer partners. We also receive certain purchase data from our third-party publishers, which is governed by agreements with each of those publishers. We use purchase data to recommend personalized offers where available and help drive favorable outcomes for our clients.
Data, analytics, and AI platform. We use AI/ML tools as part of our technology platform, and we continue to evaluate additional opportunities for applications of these tools as our platform evolves and as new AI/ML tools become available. We leverage our unique dataset to power proprietary models that can be used to predict campaign performance, offer redemption velocity, and more. The more data we accumulate, the better our models become.
At the same time, our platform allows our clients to better achieve their goals. Based on their strategic objectives, we help our clients determine the optimal offer value, offer cadence, offer breadth, and, where available, offer segmentation.
We give CPG brands a single source of truth for the performance of their Ibotta digital promotions nationwide, across multiple publisher environments. The Ibotta Portal allows clients to set up campaigns where available, monitor redemption and budget levels, and analyze overall campaign performance based on their specific objectives—all enabled by our technology platform.
Campaigns and offers. Our ability to drive sales for our clients turns in large part on our advanced capabilities in campaigns and offers, including campaign creation, offer syndication, personalization, search, segmentation of offers where available, and distribution configuration. These capabilities allow our clients to create, launch, and execute successful campaigns and enable our consumers to maximize their savings.
Purchases and redemptions. Our technology platform tracks which offers have been selected by consumers, matches offers to the specific qualifying products that have been purchased, and logs redemptions accordingly. Our in-flight campaign tracking arms clients with the information they need to measure the efficacy of their campaigns and to optimize campaign performance and manage their budgets accordingly. We also minimize offer stacking by monitoring for instances where a consumer who earns a reward for redeeming an offer on Ibotta’s app attempts to earn a second, redundant reward on a third-party publisher for the same underlying purchase.
Payments and finance. We handle the flow of funds among clients, publishers, and consumers. Our systems maintain rewards ledgers for each consumer within each publisher environment, track the accumulation and cash out of rewards on our D2C platform, monitor client budgets, and manage billing and collections.
Robust API integrations. We built our technology platform to be highly flexible and scalable with our API-first design, enabling clients, publishers, and retailers to seamlessly integrate with us. We allow our publisher partners to leverage our APIs in apps such as their customer relationship management software, marketing analytics tools, and more. Our APIs allow our core technology stack to extend to our publishers’ respective platforms.
Growth Strategies
We believe Ibotta is well positioned to capitalize on an expansive market opportunity. U.S. consumers have historically spent over $1 trillion in the grocery sector each year, and CPG brands compete fiercely to influence their spending habits, spending approximately a combined $200 billion on marketing and trade promotions annually in the U.S. We intend to capitalize on this market opportunity with the following key growth strategies.
Add offer supply. We have observed a strong correlation between the quantity and quality of offers we make available to consumers and the number of redemptions generated. To capture a larger portion
12

Table o f Contents
of the market, we will seek to grow investment from our existing clients, while also striving to expand into new brands and categories.
•Make it easier for clients to work with Ibotta. We continue to invest in systems, tools, and processes that help our employees sell our offerings and reduce friction in the buying process for our clients.
•Continue to enhance our LiveLift™ offering. We are working to expand the availability of LiveLift™, our breakthrough tool that provides certain eligible clients with additional in-flight measurement and optimization capabilities to enhance the effectiveness of their campaigns. We plan to continue rolling out LiveLift™ to our client base, allowing for increased frequency of campaign measurement and greater optimization capabilities.
Grow our network. We will seek to grow the audience that we reach on the IPN through increased penetration at existing publishers and by adding to our network of third-party publishers.
•Grow redeemers on existing third-party publisher properties. We believe there is significant opportunity to grow the audience at existing third-party publishers. Ibotta works closely with its publishers and serves as an advisor to enhance publisher programs from a technical and user experience perspective. Additionally, Ibotta provides publishers with advice on marketing best practices for digital offer programs, with a focus on reaching the maximum audience, building consumer engagement, and driving offer redemptions. We continue to see growth in usage of Ibotta-powered rewards programs at current publishers, as measured by the number of redeemers at those publishers. Our goal is to continue this growth through our efforts and those of our partners.
•Add new third-party publishers. We are focused on expanding our audience by building new partnerships with retailers that sell CPG products, as well as specialty retailers, and other non-retailer publishers. Given Ibotta’s offer inventory, we believe we provide a strong value proposition for retailers looking to work with a white-label provider of digital offers. We believe Ibotta’s decade of experience operating a popular D2C app further strengthens our go to market message with potential new publishers.
Sales and Marketing
While we believe our value proposition and the proven efficacy of our platform have driven our organic expansion with our clients and publishers, we also employ various sales and marketing strategies to attract additional clients, publishers, and consumers to the IPN.
Client partnerships
We continue to scale by deepening our collaboration with our existing clients and attracting new clients to our network. We aim to shift clients’ marketing budgets from other marketing channels, including other promotions vehicles, to Ibotta. We maintain a dedicated sales team, organized across three verticals:
•Enterprise: Food, Health & Beauty, Home & General Merchandise, and BevAlc;
•Emerging: Fast-growing and challenger brands across all industry verticals; and
•Alternative Revenue: Affiliate, Data, and Gift Cards
Sellers within our organization may cover anywhere from one to dozens of clients, depending on the size, investment, and complexity of those clients.
13

Table o f Contents
Publisher relationships
We have dedicated teams focused on maintaining and growing existing relationships with third-party publishers and bringing new publishers onto our platform.
Our strategic partner management team works with existing third-party publishers to grow the size of the audience on publisher platforms that interact with our offers and to increase the number of redemptions per consumer.
Our business development team works to expand the IPN by establishing new publisher partnerships across several target verticals, including grocery, mass, and pharmacy retailers, as well as delivery service providers, specialty retailers, and other non-retailer publishers. The business development team’s efforts are centered around acquiring top strategic publishers that have large audiences and can fuel the expansion of our network.
Consumer relationships
Our consumer base is built upon our inherent value proposition, as evidenced by the $2.7 billion in cash back credited to our redeemers to date. This has allowed us to build an efficient marketing engine while developing a broader set of marketing strategies to attract consumers to, and increase their engagement with, Ibotta’s D2C properties.
We market our D2C properties across a wide variety of channels, including digital marketing campaigns across search engines, app stores, social media platforms, influencers, affiliates, programmatic advertising outlets, as well as more traditional channels like TV and radio, among others. Finally, we participate in key seasonal marketing events, like our annual Thanksgiving promotion, which has fed more than 11.5 million Americans since its inception.
Competition
The environment in which we operate is highly competitive. We compete with a broad and evolving set of competitors to service clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers across our products and offerings.
For clients. In sourcing offer budgets from clients, we compete with legacy promotional tactics such as paper coupons, printable coupons, free-standing inserts (FSIs), and temporary price reductions (TPRs), as well as other mobile apps that offer points, cash back rewards, or discounts to consumers, and load-to-card programs that publish digital coupons on the apps and websites of certain grocery retailers. We also compete for media agency budgets, vying with other advertisers for these investments. These include large social media and search-oriented platforms, programmatic media networks that sell ads on a cost per click or cost per impression basis, and more traditional offline advertising spend. We compete by offering an at-scale solution that is purpose-built for our clients, reaches a large number of consumers, provides exclusive access to some of the largest third-party publishers, allows for a higher degree of offer segmentation, measurement, and optimization, operates on a fee-per-redemption basis, works for both in-store and online shopping, and delivers more incremental sales and offer redemptions.
For publishers. We compete against rival digital coupon providers to convince retailers to leverage our technology and publish our offers on their digital properties. We believe that our access to national promotions budgets gives Ibotta the ability to provide publishers with a large volume of digital promotions content. These advantages allow our publishers to build higher consumer engagement, deliver more savings to their consumers, and create loyalty which helps them capture greater market share. Some retailers source offers for their own digital offers program, either in addition to or instead of working with a third-party partner like Ibotta. In that case, however, the retailer may be limited to retailer-exclusive offers and may not be able to tap into national promotions budgets within CPG brands to the same extent.
14

Table o f Contents
For consumers. Consumers can choose from among many other rewards, subscription, and loyalty programs that provide cash back, rewards, or discounts, including credit cards, individual retailer loyalty programs, and online shopping sites that aggregate retailer offers.
For example, we face substantial competition from:
•Companies that distribute paper coupons, retailer circulars, FSIs and TPRs, as well as load-to-card digital coupons through grocery retail apps and websites in a white-label fashion;
•Other mobile apps that offer points, cash back rewards, or discounts to consumers when they upload their physical receipts or send in their e-receipt data;
•Traditional, digital, social, search, and other advertisers; and
•Operators of other cash back rewards programs, including those that focus on sitewide cash back for online purchases
We compete by offering a large number of offers for consumers, available on multiple platforms.
Our Culture and Employees
Ibotta’s unique, founder-led culture is defined by our mission and company values, and we believe these are critical to our ongoing success. Our mission is to Make Every Purchase Rewarding, which means we seek to maximize the number of consumers who we benefit through the provision of rewards on their purchases, regardless of whether they earn those rewards on our D2C properties or with one of our third-party publishers.
Our “IBOTTA” company values are:
•I ntegrity
•B oldness
•O wnership
•T eamwork
•T ransparency
•A Good Idea Can Come From Anywhere
As of December 31, 2025, Ibotta employed approximately 800 full-time employees. We also engage with contractors, vendors, and consultants. None of our employees are covered by collective bargaining agreements. We believe our employee relations are favorable, and we have not experienced any work stoppages.
We are strongly committed to maintaining a diverse, equitable, and inclusive workplace. We invest in employee development to ensure all employees are prepared for career growth opportunities both at Ibotta and beyond their time at the Company. We regularly monitor our hiring and promotions practices to ensure that we live up to our commitment as an equal opportunity employer with no pay disparities based on gender, sex, sexual orientation, race, national origin, age, or religion.
In addition to providing challenging and engaging work, we also provide robust benefits, including health insurance for employees and dependents, which include options that are fully funded by Ibotta, 401k match, fertility benefits, paid parental leave, and paid time off to support both physical and mental well-being. We foster a tight-knit culture through company events, team building, concerts by our company band, and participation in our employee-led affinity groups, which provide opportunities for
15

Table o f Contents
employees to engage cross-functionally. Annually, our employees can use dedicated volunteer hours to give back to their communities or via Ibotta Gives Day, our company-wide day of philanthropy.
Our Board of Directors and Compensation Committee oversee our human capital strategy, which is developed and managed under the leadership of our Chief People Officer, who reports to our Chief Executive Officer. Ibotta is committed to providing equitable compensation opportunities, and rewarding employees who achieve results, live our mission and values, and help others succeed.
Intellectual Property
Our intellectual property rights are valuable and important to our business. We rely on a combination of patents, copyrights, trademarks, trade secrets, know-how, contractual provisions, and confidentiality procedures to protect our intellectual property rights.
As of December 31, 2025, we held 12 issued United States patents and had seven United States patent applications pending. Our issued patents are scheduled to expire as early as 2032. We continually review our development efforts to assess the existence and patentability of new intellectual property.
We have registered the “Ibotta” trademark and have also registered or are in the process of registering other trademarks in the United States and other jurisdictions, including LiveLift™. We have also registered domain names for websites that we use in our business, such as www.ibotta.com and related variations.
In addition to the protection provided by our intellectual property rights, we enter into proprietary information and invention assignment agreements or similar agreements with our employees, consultants, and contractors. We further control the use of our proprietary technology and intellectual property rights through provisions in our agreements with partners.
We intend to pursue additional intellectual property protection to the extent we believe it would be beneficial and cost-effective. Despite our efforts to protect our intellectual property rights, they may not be respected in the future or may be invalidated, circumvented, or challenged.
For additional information, see the section titled Risk Factors—Risks Related to our Intellectual Property—We may not be able to adequately protect our intellectual property rights or may be accused of infringing intellectual property rights of third parties.
Government Regulation
Ibotta is subject to U.S. federal, state, and local laws and regulations regarding privacy, data protection, and information security, including laws and regulations regarding the storage, protection, sharing, use, transfer, disclosure, and other processing of personal data, as well as related subjects such as marketing and consumer protection. We are also subject to various U.S. federal, state, and local laws and regulations that affect companies conducting business on mobile platforms, including those relating to the internet, behavioral advertising, mobile apps, content, advertising and marketing activities, and anti-corruption.
For additional information, please see the sections following the heading Risk Factors—Risks Related to Government Regulation, Tax, or Accounting Standards.
Corporate Information
We were incorporated in 2011 as Zing Enterprises, Inc., a Delaware corporation. In 2012, we changed our name to Ibotta, Inc. Our principal executive office is located at 1400 16th Street, Suite 600, Denver, Colorado 80202, and our telephone number is 303-593-1633. Our website address is
16

Table o f Contents
www.ibotta.com. We completed our initial public offering (IPO) in April 2024, and our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol “IBTA.”
We use Ibotta, the Ibotta logo, the IPN logo, LiveLift™ and other marks as trademarks in the United States. This Annual Report on Form 10-K contains references to our trademarks and service marks and to those belonging to other entities. Solely for convenience, trademarks and trade names referred to in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, including logos, artwork, and other visual displays, may appear without the ® or TM symbols, but such references are not intended to indicate in any way that we will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, our rights or the rights of the applicable licensor to these trademarks and trade names. We do not intend our use or display of other entities’ trade names, trademarks, or service marks to imply an endorsement or sponsorship of us by any other entity.
Available Information
Our website is located at www.ibotta.com, and our investor relations website is located at investors.ibotta.com. Copies of our Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to these reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (Exchange Act), are available, free of charge, on our investor relations website as soon as reasonably practicable after these materials are filed with or furnished to the SEC at www.sec.gov. We also make available through our investor relations website other reports filed with or furnished to the SEC under the Exchange Act, including our proxy statements and reports filed by officers and directors under Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act, as well as our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, Corporate Governance Guidelines, and Board committee charters.
We use filings with the SEC, our website, press releases, public conference calls, public webcasts, our social media, and our blog as a means of disclosing material nonpublic information and for complying with our disclosure obligations under Regulation Fair Disclosure. The contents of these channels are not intended to be incorporated by reference into this Annual Report on Form 10-K or in any other report or document we file with, or furnish to, the SEC, and any references to our websites or the contents of our websites are intended to be inactive textual references only.
We encourage investors, the media, and others to follow the channels listed above and to review the information disclosed through such channels. Any updates to the list of disclosure channels through which we will announce information will be posted on the investor relations page on our website.
17

Table o f Contents
Item 1A. Risk Factors
Investing in our Class A common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the risks described below, as well as the other information included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, including the section titled, “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” and our financial statements and related notes, before making an investment decision. The occurrence of any of the events or developments described below could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. In such an event, the market price of our Class A common stock could decline, and you may lose all or part of your investment. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial also may impair our business operations and the market price of our Class A common stock.
Our business is subject to numerous risks and uncertainties. These risks include, but are not limited to, the following:
•We have a history of net losses, we anticipate increasing expenses in the future, and we may not be profitable.
•Our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we fail to maintain or grow offer supply and redemptions on our network.
•Our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with clients or add new clients.
•Our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with existing publishers and add new publishers to the IPN, or if our publishers experience (as they have previously) downturns, store closures, or failures of their own businesses, or fail to adopt our additional offerings or fulfillment methods.
•We are also dependent on our publishers to take steps to integrate with the IPN and to maximize and encourage offer redemption, including decisions relating to user experience and design, marketing, and proper maintenance of their technology.
•We may not be able to grow our revenue.
•We provide content to publishers indirectly through technology partners and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with those partners.
•We expect a number of factors to cause our results of operations to fluctuate on a quarterly and annual basis, which has made, and may in the future make, it difficult to predict our future performance.
•Macroeconomic conditions, including slower growth or a recession and supply chain disruptions, have previously affected and could continue to adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
•We are making substantial investments to capitalize on new and unproven business opportunities, including investment in AI/ML tools and technologies, and expect to increase such investments in the future. These initiatives are risky, and we may never realize any expected benefits from them.
•Competition presents an ongoing threat to the success of our business.
18

Table o f Contents
•Our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with retailers.
•If we fail to effectively manage any future growth, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
•We have a limited operating history and operate in an evolving industry, which makes it difficult to evaluate our future prospects and may increase the risk that we will not be successful.
•We are making substantial investments in our technologies, and if we do not continue to innovate and further develop our platform, our platform developments do not perform, or we are not able to keep pace with technological developments, we may not remain competitive, and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
•If our security measures or information we collect and maintain are compromised or publicly exposed, clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers may curtail or stop using our platform, and we could be subject to claims, penalties, and fines.
•The dual class stock structure of our common stock concentrates voting control with Bryan Leach, our Founder, Chief Executive Officer, President, and Chairman of our board of directors, which will generally preclude our stockholders’ ability to influence the outcome of matters submitted to our stockholders for approval, subject to limited exceptions.
•We have adopted a share repurchase program to purchase up to an aggregate of $300 million of the Company’s Class A common stock (Share Repurchase Program); however, any future decisions to reduce or discontinue repurchasing our Class A common stock pursuant to the Share Repurchase Program could cause the market price of our Class A common stock to decline.
•Although we do not expect to rely on the “controlled company” exemption under the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange, we expect to have the right to use such exemption, and therefore we could in the future avail ourselves of certain reduced corporate governance requirements.
Risks Related to Our Business
We have a history of net losses, we anticipate increasing expenses in the future, and we may not be profitable.
We have a history of net losses, and we may not be profitable. For example, we incurred a net loss of $54.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2022, and as of December 31, 2025, we had an accumulated deficit of $136.9 million. We expect our costs will increase over time as we expect to invest additional funds towards growing our business and operating as a public company. See the risk factor titled, “Operating and growing our business may require additional capital, and if capital is not available to us, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects may suffer.” We have expended and expect to continue to expend substantial financial and other resources on developing our platform, including expanding our solutions, developing or acquiring new platform features and solutions, and increasing our sales and marketing efforts. These efforts may be more costly than we expect and may not result in increased revenue or growth in our business. Any failure to increase our revenue sufficiently to keep pace with our investments and other expenses could prevent us from achieving profitability or positive cash flow on a consistent basis. If we are unable to successfully address these risks and challenges as we encounter them, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Our ability to maintain profitability is impacted by growth in our network and our ability to drive operational efficiencies in our business. Our efforts to maintain profitability may not succeed due to
19

Table o f Contents
factors such as evolving consumer behavior trends in shopping, consumer engagement, and retention; our ability to maintain and expand our relationships with clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers; our ability to hire and retain highly skilled technology, sales, and other personnel; regulatory and economic uncertainty as well as unfavorable macroeconomic conditions (such as inflationary pressures); our ability to effectively scale our operations; and the continuing evolution of the industry. Many of these factors are beyond our control.
Our ability to maintain profitability also depends on our ability to manage our costs. We have expended and expect to continue to expend substantial financial and other resources to:
•increase the engagement of consumers and investment levels of clients, publishers, and retailers;
•increase the number and variety of publishers that participate in the IPN;
•negotiate favorable revenue-sharing terms or financial guarantees with publishers;
•drive adoption of Ibotta through marketing and incentives and increase awareness through brand campaigns;
•introduce new tools, technologies, and strategic initiatives; and
•invest in our operations to continue scaling our business to achieve and sustain long-term efficiencies.
These investments may contribute to net losses in the near term. We may discover that these initiatives are more expensive than we currently anticipate, and we may not succeed in increasing our revenue sufficiently to offset these expenses or realize the benefits we anticipate. Certain initiatives will also require incremental investments or recurring expenses and may not be accretive to revenue growth, margin, or profitability for a longer time period, if at all. Many of our efforts to increase revenue and manage operating costs are new and unproven given the unique and evolving complexities of our business and the evolving nature of the industry. In addition, we have made, and in the future may make, concessions to clients, publishers, and retailers that are designed to maximize profitability in the long term but may decrease profitability in the short term. As a result, the impact of concessions on our financial results may continue into future periods or have greater impacts than we anticipate. We have also incurred, and may in the future incur, higher operating expenses as we implement strategic initiatives, including in response to external pressures such as competition, retailer consolidation, and evolving consumer behavior trends in shopping. Additionally, we may not realize, or there may be limits to, the efficiencies we expect to achieve through our efforts to scale the business and reduce friction in the D2C shopping experience, client support, and consumer acquisition and onboarding costs. Our efforts to encourage the growth of loyalty programs on publishers’ apps and websites may cause, and have previously caused, fewer consumers to use our D2C properties. This may, in the future, lead to a loss of revenue and adversely affect our financial position. We also expect to continue to face greater compliance costs associated with the increased scope of our business and being a public company.
We have encountered, and may in the future encounter, unforeseen operating expenses, difficulties, complications, delays, and other factors, including as we expand our business, execute on strategic initiatives, and navigate macroeconomic uncertainty, which may result in losses or a failure to generate profitable growth in future periods.
As such, due to these factors and others described in the “Risk Factors” section, including the risk factor titled, “We may not be able to grow our revenue,” we may not be able to maintain profitability or generate profitable growth in the future. If we are unable to maintain profitability, the value of our business and the trading price of our Class A common stock could be materially adversely affected.
20

Table o f Contents
If we fail to maintain or grow offer supply and redemptions on our network, our revenues and business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Both our redeemers and their level of redemptions are critical to our success. During the year ended December 31, 2025, total redeemers were approximately 18.2 million. For clarity, if one consumer were to redeem on more than one publisher, they would be counted as a redeemer on each publisher. We have experienced fluctuations and declines in the pace of growth of redeemers and could in the future be unable to grow or increase the engagement of our redeemers, and as a result our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected. In 2025, for example, we did not secure enough offer supply from clients relative to the growth of redeemers across our network. As a result, our redemptions and redemptions per redeemer were lower than anticipated. If we are unable to maintain and expand the use by consumers of digital promotions in our network, or if we do not do so to a greater extent than our competitors, clients, publishers, and retailers may find that offering digital promotions on our network does not reach consumers with the scale and effectiveness that is compelling to them.
Any number of factors can negatively affect growth in the number of redeemers, redemptions per redeemer, and redemptions on our network, including if:
•our clients, publishers, and retailers reduce, suspend, or terminate their relationship with us;
•we are unable to create a platform that is convenient, rewarding, trustworthy, personalized, and offers the most competitive offers;
•we are unable to convince consumers of the value of the IPN and publishers of the value of white-label retailer loyalty programs that leverage our offers and technology;
•our clients, publishers, and retailers do not devote sufficient time, resources, or funds to the promotion of our network and marketing of our digital promotions;
•Clients reduce their investment in offers and offer inventory suffers, which could occur for a variety of reasons, including reduced marketing budgets, regulatory and economic uncertainty, or supply chain disruptions, which have occurred from time to time with our clients;
•we are unable to provide a broad range of valuable offers, which may depend on, among other factors, the productivity of our sales force (which has been and may continue to be adversely affected by reorganizations in our sales organization), client marketing budgets and supply chain constraints, the perceived effectiveness of our platform and our competitors' platforms, and the macroeconomic environment;
•we are unable to deliver a user-friendly experience to consumers;
•consumers increasingly use competitors’ platforms;
•consumers have difficulty using our platform as a result of actions by us or third parties;
•there are concerns over consumer data practices, concerns about the nature of content made available on our products and offerings, or concerns related to privacy, security, or other factors;
•emerging so-called “algorithmic pricing” or “surveillance pricing” laws, or laws regulating digital discounts or digital shelf-tags, limit our ability to provide our offerings efficiently and effectively;
•we are unable to manage and prioritize offers to ensure consumers are presented with offers that are appropriate, interesting, useful, and relevant to them;
21

Table o f Contents
•we adopt terms, policies, or procedures related to areas such as sharing, content, consumer data, or advertising, or we take, or fail to take, actions to enforce our policies, that are perceived negatively by consumers;
•we undertake initiatives designed to attract and retain consumers, including the use of new technologies such as AI/ML, that are unsuccessful or discontinued;
•we fail to provide adequate customer service to our clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers; and
•we are unable to keep up with the growth of the IPN, which could exhaust client offers too quickly, diminish the number of available offers, and reduce value for consumers.
From time to time, certain of these factors have negatively affected our redeemer and redemption growth. If we are unable to successfully address any of the above factors as we encounter them, or if we are unable to maintain or increase our redeemers and redemptions, it could have a material adverse impact on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with clients or add new clients.
The success and scale of our network depend on our strategic relationships with our clients. If we cannot attract consumers, including through publishers’ white-label loyalty programs, clients may not be willing to use our network for digital promotions. If we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with clients or add new clients, we may not be able to grow our redemptions and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
If our clients terminate or reduce their relationships with us, or suspend, limit, or cease their operations, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected. From time to time, our clients have reduced their investments with us. Also, since our contracts with clients are generally less than one year long, clients have not renewed, and could in the future not renew, their contracts with us, which could also materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
If our clients choose to materially alter the breadth, depth, or parameters of the offers they provide to us for distribution throughout our network, this could cause unforeseen reductions in the number of redemptions.
Further, our revenue has fluctuated, and may in the future fluctuate, due to changes in marketing budgets of clients, including in response to macroeconomic uncertainty. Clients can change and have changed their spend without notice, which can result in our inability to anticipate or forecast such fluctuations. For example, budget pressures or unspent budgets at the end of a client’s fiscal year have, and may in the future, lead to unexpected reduced or increased spending on our network. Clients and media agencies may also determine that other media tactics are more compelling and divert investment to such tactics, leading to fewer offers. Investment from clients may also fluctuate or cease because of certain macroeconomic factors, like supply chain constraints, tariffs, or regulatory and economic uncertainty, all of which have previously occurred.
Our contract negotiation process with clients can be lengthy, which can contribute to variability in our revenue generation and makes our revenue difficult to forecast. In addition, we are in the process of introducing a new contracting process and new fee structure for some of our clients, which could cause our clients to reduce, limit, or cease their relationships with us. It is difficult to predict our ability to develop or continue relationships with clients, and our revenue could be lower than expected, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Clients may also ask to modify their agreement terms in a cost-prohibitive or strategically detrimental manner,
22

Table o f Contents
which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Client consolidation may also result in a decrease in or cessation of engagement with Ibotta or result in Ibotta receiving less favorable contract terms with the consolidated entity. Clients have experienced, and could in the future experience, downturns or fail, including due to macroeconomic pressures, and have ceased, or could in the future cease, use of Ibotta altogether for many reasons. CPG brands have traditionally been slow to adopt new digital offer programs. As a result, we have at times experienced, and may continue to experience, slower adoption and implementation of our products and offerings by our current and potential clients. If we lack a sufficient variety and supply of clients or lack access to the most popular CPG brands or other clients, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with existing publishers and add new publishers to the IPN, or if our publishers experience (as they have previously) downturns, store closures, or failures of their own businesses, or fail to adopt our additional offerings or fulfillment methods.
Our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with existing publishers and add new publishers to the IPN. We provide offers on a white-label basis to our publishers, including but not limited to, Walmart Inc. (Walmart), Dollar General Corporation (Dollar General), Family Dollar Stores, Inc. (Family Dollar), Maplebear, Inc. (Instacart), and DoorDash, Inc. We have invested heavily in the IPN, which matches and distributes offers across a variety of publisher sites. Our contract negotiation process with publishers can be lengthy, which can contribute to variability in our revenue generation and makes our revenue difficult to forecast. As a result, it is difficult to predict our ability to develop or continue partnerships with publishers, and our revenue could be lower than expected, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We match and distribute our digital offers through large retailer publishers, grocery retailers, and our D2C properties. If we do not renew, maintain, and expand these relationships or add new publishers, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected. We rely heavily on our publishers to match and distribute our digital promotions content, with a substantial portion of our white-label redemptions originating from offer selections on their websites and mobile applications. In particular, the Walmart Program Agreement we entered into with Walmart on May 17, 2021 (Walmart Program Agreement) is a multi-year arrangement and automatically renews for successive 24-month periods unless either party provides notice of termination at least 180 days prior to the expiration of the applicable period. The Walmart Program Agreement can be terminated by Walmart with at least 270 days’ notice to us (provided that Walmart cannot replace us during the then-remaining term of the Walmart Program Agreement with a digital offers program created by Walmart or a third party), and may be terminated under certain circumstances, including for material breach by either party. If Walmart terminated or elected not to renew the Walmart Program Agreement with us, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Publishers may also ask to modify their agreement terms in a cost-prohibitive or strategically detrimental manner or try to terminate their agreements. We may also seek to renegotiate agreements with our publishers, which could lead to publishers or us terminating or not renewing those agreements. Our inability to maintain our relationships with our publishers on terms consistent with or better than those already in place and that are otherwise favorable to us could increase competitive pressure and/or offering pricing, and otherwise materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. For example, a publisher could ask Ibotta to develop new digital offer structures not covered in the initial agreement when negotiating a contract renewal. Ibotta may not otherwise have those new offer structures on its product roadmap but may need to prioritize that work in order to retain the business, which could result in increased costs if, for example, Ibotta increases its hiring to meet such publisher expectations or could result in trade-offs against other items on Ibotta’s product roadmap. We are also dependent on the data provided by our publisher partners, in varying
23

Table o f Contents
amounts, to enhance our tools and technologies. Any disruption in these partnerships, or a failure to secure additional data on favorable terms, could impair our tools and technologies.
Retailer consolidation may also result in a decrease in or cessation of engagement with Ibotta, or result in Ibotta receiving less favorable contract terms with the consolidated entity. Publishers have previously experienced, and could in the future experience, downturns, store closures, or failures (including due to macroeconomic pressures) of their own businesses, fail to adopt our additional offerings or fulfillment methods, or cease using Ibotta altogether for many reasons, any of which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We are also dependent on our publishers to take steps to integrate with the IPN and to maximize and encourage offer redemption, including decisions relating to user experience and design, marketing, and proper maintenance of their technology.
We are dependent on publishers to integrate with the IPN since publishers have a significant amount of control over their integration to the IPN, including their user experience and marketing. We are also dependent on publishers’ timelines, and the amount of time, effort, and support they provide to implement the IPN and to maintain their technology to support the IPN after integration, all of which can vary for each publisher. Certain decisions by publishers could result in an unsuccessful integration of a publisher to the IPN, a poor user experience, or delay the addition of a publisher to the IPN, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We are also highly dependent on our publishers’ efforts to promote their loyalty programs and decisions they make relating to their loyalty programs, and we have limited ability, if any, to control and predict such decisions by publishers. We cannot control, and in many cases cannot predict, the timing of various publisher initiatives, such as the marketing of their loyalty programs, which may have an outsized impact on the number of redemptions occurring on their properties and on our network. For example, a failure of publishers to increase awareness and usage of offers on their loyalty programs could result in a reduced number of redemptions on our network.
We may not be able to grow our revenue.
Historically, the growth rate of our business, and as a result, our revenue growth, has varied from quarter to quarter and year to year, and we expect that variability to continue. For the year ended December 31, 2025, our revenue was $342.4 million, which is down from the previous year. There can be no assurances that our revenue will grow at any particular rate, or at all, and you should not rely on the revenue of any prior quarterly or annual period as an indication of our future performance. Our revenue growth rate has, and may in the future, decline.
Our revenue has fluctuated, and may in the future fluctuate, due to changes in the marketing budgets of existing and prospective clients, and the timing of their marketing spend, and offer supply on our network, among other factors. Our growth also depends on our publishers’ efforts to promote their digital offers programs. Existing and prospective clients can change and have changed their spend without notice, which can result in our inability to anticipate or forecast such fluctuations.
Our business is complex and evolving. We are currently, and may continue to, offer new products and technologies, pricing, service models, and delivery methods to existing and prospective clients. These new capabilities may change the way we generate and/or recognize revenue, which could impact our operating results. In addition, if we shift a greater number of our arrangements with clients, publishers, and retailers to new pricing models and we are not able to deliver on the results, our revenue growth and revenue could be negatively affected.
We believe that our revenue growth will depend on our ability to, among other factors:
•increase and retain the number of clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers that participate in the IPN;
24

Table o f Contents
•expand the number, variety, quality, and relevance of offers available on our network;
•diversify the mix of our redemptions from publishers;
•increase the degree to which publishers market their white-label retailer loyalty programs;
•increase our share of client spend on promotions and media (collectively, marketing spend) through our network;
•preserve and grow our ad products and other business;
•effectively deploy new technologies, tools, and strategic initiatives;
•provide clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers with high-quality support that meets their needs;
•adapt to changes in marketing goals, strategies, and budgets of clients and the timing of their marketing spend;
•preserve and grow the rate of redemptions by consumers of their digital promotions;
•preserve or grow our ad products business as well as our data, media, and consumer insights revenue business;
•expand our business in existing markets and enter new verticals, markets, and geographies;
•anticipate and respond to regulatory and economic uncertainty, macroeconomic changes, and changes in the markets in which we operate;
•adapt to rapidly evolving trends in the ways clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers interact with technology;
•capitalize on the shift from offline to digital marketing and growth in e-commerce;
•deploy, execute, and continue to develop our analytics capabilities;
•increase the awareness of our brand to build our reputation;
•hire, integrate, train, and retain talented technology, sales, and other personnel, particularly in light of our sales reorganization;
•develop a scalable, high-performance technology infrastructure that can efficiently and reliably handle increased usage, as well as the deployment of new features and solutions;
•identify and acquire or invest in businesses, products, or technologies that we believe could complement or expand our products and offerings;
•effectively manage the scaling of our operations;
•avoid interruptions or disruptions to our services;
•anticipate and respond to any changes in consumer trends, including where and how consumers are purchasing consumer packaged goods and other products; and
•compete successfully with existing and new competitors.
If we fail to address the risks and difficulties that we face, including those associated with the challenges listed above, as well as those described elsewhere in this “Risk Factors” section, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
25

Table o f Contents
For example, our Ad & other revenue decreased in 2025 due to decreased redeemers on our D2C properties.
Further, because we operate in a rapidly evolving market, any predictions about our future revenue and expenses may not be as accurate as they would be if we had a longer operating history or operated in a more predictable market. We have encountered, and may encounter in the future, risks and uncertainties frequently experienced by growing companies with limited operating histories in rapidly changing industries. If our assumptions regarding these risks and uncertainties, which we use to plan and operate our business, are incorrect or change, or if we do not address these risks successfully, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
We provide content to publishers indirectly through technology partners and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with such technology partners.
In some cases, we provide content to publishers indirectly, via technology partners. If any of our technology partners terminate or reduce their relationships with us, or suspend, limit, or cease their operations, we may not be able to reach certain publishers and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with our technology partners. Our ability to deliver offers at-scale is dependent on adding new technology partners and maintaining our existing technology partners. Our contract negotiation process with such technology partners can be lengthy, which can contribute to variability in our revenue generation. As a result, it is difficult to predict our ability to develop or continue partnerships with technology partners, and our revenue could be lower than expected, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Our technology partners may also ask to modify their agreement terms in a cost-prohibitive or detrimental manner. Our inability to maintain our relationships with our technology partners on terms consistent with, or better than, those already in place and that are otherwise favorable to us could increase competitive pressure and/or offering pricing, and otherwise materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We expect a number of factors to cause our results of operations to fluctuate on a quarterly and annual basis, which has made, and may in the future make, it difficult to predict our future performance.
Our results of operations have historically varied from period to period, and we expect that our results of operations will continue to vary significantly from quarter to quarter and year to year because of a variety of factors, many of which are outside of our control. As a result, comparing our results of operations on a period-to-period basis may not be meaningful. In addition to other risk factors described elsewhere in this “Risk Factors” section, factors that may contribute to the variability of our quarterly and annual results include:
•our ability to attract and retain clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers that use our network and convert their activity into sales;
•the mix of our redemptions among our publishers;
•the mix of redemptions among different clients, which have different fee arrangements;
•our ability to accurately forecast revenue and appropriately plan expenses;
•our ability to respond favorably to existing or new competitors in our market;
26

Table o f Contents
•increases in client or publisher concentration;
•our ability to expand into new client and publisher verticals;
•increases in marketing, sales, and other operating expenses, including those that are incurred to acquire and retain new clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers;
•the percent of our fee that we share with our publishers;
•the impact of worldwide economic conditions, including inflation, rising interest rates, changes in U.S. government policies, supply chain disruptions, geopolitical events, such as escalated, escalating, and retaliatory tariff and non-tariff trade measures imposed by the U.S., Mexico, China, Canada, and other countries, general global instability, geopolitical tensions and conflicts including the conflict involving Russia and Ukraine and the resulting effect on consumer spending and consumer confidence;
•the impact of any U.S. federal government shutdown on the U.S. economy, capital markets, clients, publishers, retailers, consumers, and our business;
•the impact of inflation on redemption revenue;
•the quality and quantity of offers available;
•our ability to successfully introduce and expand our new tools, technologies, and strategic initiatives, including our AI/ML capabilities;
•fluctuations in transaction costs associated with processing consumer cash outs;
•evolving fee arrangements with clients and publishers;
•the seasonality of our business;
•our ability to achieve an adequate rate of growth and effectively manage that growth;
•our ability to maintain and increase traffic to our network;
•the effects of changes in search engine placement and prominence;
•our ability to keep pace with technology changes in our industry and related privacy regulations;
•the effects of negative publicity on our business, reputation, or brand;
•our ability to protect, maintain, and enforce our intellectual property rights;
•legal expenses, including costs associated with defending claims, including securities claims, intellectual property infringement claims, and related judgments or settlements;
•changes in governmental or other regulations affecting our business;
•interruptions in service, including any cybersecurity breaches and any related impact on our business, reputation, or brand;
•our ability to attract and engage qualified employees and key personnel, particularly technology and sales employees;
•our ability to choose and effectively manage service providers;
•the effects of natural or man-made catastrophic events;
27

Table o f Contents
•the impact of a pandemic or an outbreak of disease or similar public health concern, such as the COVID-19 pandemic, or fear of such an event;
•our ability to collect amounts owed to us;
•the timing of the recognition of our deferred revenue;
•the timing of strategic investments and expenditures;
•fluctuations in operating expenses, including cost of revenue, as we seek to improve efficiencies, comply with changing regulatory requirements, and expand our business, offerings, and technologies;
•changes to financial accounting standards and the interpretation of those standards, which may affect the way we recognize and report our financial results;
•the effectiveness of our internal controls over financial reporting; and
•changes in our tax rates or exposure to additional tax liabilities.
The variability and unpredictability of our results of operations has resulted, and could in the future result, in our failure to meet the expectations of investors or analysts with respect to revenue or other results of operations for a particular period. If we fail to meet or fail to exceed such expectations, the market price of our Class A common stock could fall substantially, as it has previously, and we have, and could in the future, face potentially costly lawsuits, including securities class action suits.
Macroeconomic conditions, including slower growth or a recession and supply chain disruptions, have previously affected and could continue to adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Our business and results of operations are subject to global economic conditions. Our revenue depends on the ability of consumers to buy products that are featured on the IPN. Deteriorating macroeconomic conditions, including as a result of regulatory and economic uncertainty, slower growth or a recession, inflation, changes in the perception of macroeconomic conditions, changes in U.S. government policies, bank failures, supply chain disruption, increases in interest rates, increases to fuel and other energy costs or vehicle costs, any U.S. federal government shutdown, geopolitical events, including escalated, escalating, and retaliatory tariff and non-tariff trade measures imposed by the U.S., Mexico, China, Canada and other countries, the potential for new or unforeseen general global instability, geopolitical tensions and conflicts such as the impact of the Russia and Ukraine conflict, changes in the labor market, downturns that could result in store closures, publisher or retailer failures, our clients having lower promotional budgets, or decreases in consumer spending power or confidence, have adversely impacted, and could in the future adversely impact, consumer disposable income and client spending, which could materially adversely affect the number of offer redemptions on our network.
Supply chain disruptions have adversely affected, and could in the future adversely affect, the willingness of our clients to continue promoting their products through the IPN. Clients experienced decreased inventory levels, increased shipment delays, increased freight costs, and elevated levels of demand, leading to decreased demand for our platform and decreased revenues, as well as decreased earning opportunities.
An increase in our clients’ operating costs, or other deterioration in the financial condition of our partners, whether due to macroeconomic conditions (such as inflation) or otherwise, has caused, and could in the future cause, our clients to reduce discount offerings. These factors could also cause clients to renegotiate contract terms, which may impact our fee agreements with them. If such clients or publishers on our network were to cease operations, temporarily or permanently, or face financial distress or other business disruption, we may not be able to provide consumers with a sufficient selection of clients and retailers, and they may be less likely to use our network. Small businesses that do not have
28

Table o f Contents
substantial resources, like some of our clients, publishers, and retailers, tend to be more adversely affected by poor economic conditions than larger businesses.
A recession or market correction could also decrease marketing spend, particularly in media, and could adversely affect the demand for our solutions, and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
In addition, uncertainty and volatility in the banking and financial services sectors, inflation and higher interest rates, supply chain disruptions, increased labor and benefits costs, and increased insurance costs have, and may continue to, put pressure on economic conditions, which has led, and could lead, to greater operating expenses. Certain of our longer-term strategic initiatives may also be deferred or not have the intended effects in the event of an economic recession, which we may not be able to predict.
The extent of the impact of these factors on our operational and financial performance will depend on future developments and the impact on our clients, publishers, and employees, all of which continue to evolve and are unpredictable. Accordingly, current results and financial condition discussed herein may not be indicative of future operating results and trends.
Competition presents an ongoing threat to the success of our business.
We operate in a highly competitive environment. We compete with a broad set of competitors for clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers across our products and offerings. With increasing consumer usage of smartphones for retail shopping, the digital promotions market is rapidly evolving and our continued success will depend on our ability to successfully adjust our strategy to meet the changing market dynamics in order to reach the largest consumer audience. If we are not able to continue to innovate and further develop our platform to respond to changes in the digital promotions market, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected and our competition could develop offerings that are more competitive than ours.
As we seek investments from clients, we compete with large social media and search-oriented platforms, as well as programmatic media networks that sell ads on a cost-per-click or cost-per-impression basis. Following Amazon’s lead, other large retailers are now offering CPG brands the opportunity to buy media, usually in the form of sponsored search results or display ads, on their own platforms.
Clients also have multiple different promotional tools at their disposal. We also compete with companies that distribute paper coupons and free-standing inserts as well as digital coupons through grocery retail websites in a white-label fashion; and with other mobile apps and other platforms that offer digital promotions.
For consumers, there are many other rewards programs that provide cash back, including credit cards, individual retailer loyalty programs, and online shopping sites that aggregate retailer offers. We aim to compete by offering an at-scale solution that hosts a wider range of digital promotions content, allows for a higher degree of targeting and measurement, operates on a fee-per-redemption basis, works offline and online, and drives sales across multiple publishers and retailers. However, our ability to compete depends upon many factors both within and beyond our control, including the following:
•scale and quality of the clients, publishers, and retailers in the IPN;
•ability to attract consumers to our network;
•platform security, usability, scalability, reliability, and availability;
•ability to integrate with publishers and retailers in a timely manner;
•ongoing and uninterrupted access to item-level consumer data with the necessary usage rights required to power our solution;
29

Table o f Contents
•measurement that demonstrates the effectiveness of our network;
•our ability to successfully introduce and maintain new product features, tools, and technologies and to successfully utilize AI/ML in these product features, tools, and technologies;
•our ability to successfully utilize AI/ML in our internal tools to achieve additional efficiencies;
•brand recognition and reputation; and
•ability to recruit, retain, and train employees.
Some of our current and potential competitors may have a competitive advantage because they have longer operating histories, greater financial, marketing, and other resources, better technological or data analytics capabilities, and larger customer bases than we do. In addition, our competitors may engage in more extensive research and development efforts, undertake more far-reaching marketing campaigns, and adopt different pricing policies, which may allow them to build larger customer and/or merchant bases or generate revenue from their customer bases more effectively than we do.
Our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if we do not renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with retailers.
Our integrated retailers provide us with item-level data that is integral to our platform because such data helps facilitate a simpler redemption of offers on our D2C properties and powers certain of our models. We also allow thousands of online retailers to advertise and present consumers with their own cash back offers on our D2C properties. Our ability to renew, maintain, and expand our relationships with retailers is dependent on, among other factors, our ability to increase the number of consumers that use our network, and any failure to do so could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. If our retailers terminate their relationships with us or suspend, limit, or cease their operations, as they have in the past, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Retailers may also ask to modify their agreement terms in a cost-prohibitive or strategically detrimental manner. Our inability to maintain our relationships with our retailers on terms consistent with or better than those already in place and that are otherwise favorable to us could increase competitive pressure and/or offering pricing, and otherwise materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Retailer consolidation may also result in a decrease in or cessation of engagement with Ibotta, or result in Ibotta receiving less favorable contract terms with the consolidated entity. Retailers have experienced, and could in the future experience, downturns or fail, including due to macroeconomic pressures, and have ceased, and could in the future cease, using Ibotta altogether for many reasons.
If we fail to effectively manage any future growth, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
We have experienced growth in our business, and we anticipate that we will experience growth in the future. For example, the number of our full-time employees increased from 530 as of December 31, 2020 to around 800 as of December 31, 2025. This growth has placed, and may continue to place, significant demands on our management and our operational and financial infrastructure. Our ability to manage our growth effectively and to integrate new employees, technologies, and acquisitions into our existing business will require us to continue to expand our operational and financial infrastructure and to continue to retain, attract, train, motivate, and manage employees. Growth could strain our ability to develop and improve our operational, financial, and management controls; enhance our reporting systems and procedures; recruit, train, and retain highly skilled personnel; and maintain user satisfaction. Additionally, if we do not effectively manage the growth of our business and operations, the quality of our solutions
30

Table o f Contents
could suffer, which could materially adversely affect our reputation and brand, business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We have a limited operating history and operate in an evolving industry, which makes it difficult to evaluate our future prospects and may increase the risk that we will not be successful.
We incorporated in 2011, and we have since frequently expanded our solutions. This limited operating history at our current scale and our evolving business make it difficult to evaluate our future prospects and the risks and challenges we may encounter. These risks and challenges include our ability to:
•accurately forecast our revenue and plan our operating expenses;
•increase and retain the number of clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers;
•successfully compete with current and future competitors;
•successfully expand our business in existing markets and enter new markets and geographies;
•anticipate and respond to macroeconomic changes and changes in the markets in which we operate;
•plan for and manage capital expenditures;
•comply with existing and new laws and regulations applicable to our business;
•maintain and enhance the value of our reputation and brand;
•adapt to rapidly evolving trends in the ways clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers interact with technology;
•avoid interruptions or disruptions in our service;
•develop a scalable, high-performance technology infrastructure that can efficiently and reliably handle increased usage, as well as the deployment of new features and solutions;
•hire, integrate, and retain talented technology, sales, customer service, and other personnel;
•effectively manage growth in our personnel and operations; and
•effectively manage our costs.
If we fail to address the risks and difficulties that we face, including those associated with the challenges listed above, as well as those described elsewhere in this “Risk Factors” section, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
We have limited experience operating our business at its current scale, including the distribution of our offers to publishers. For example, in September of 2023, Walmart made its program available to all Walmart customers with a Walmart.com account. Dollar General joined the IPN in 2022 and began hosting Ibotta’s cash back offers in 2023. Our limited history and experience operating our current business may also negatively impact our ability to plan strategic investments and initiatives to further expand our business and offerings, including to support our clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers, certain of which may require significant capital expenditures and future operating expenses that may be difficult to forecast. In addition, existing and future operational and strategic initiatives have had, and may in the future have, lengthy return on investment time horizons, such as certain investments in our platform. As a result, we will not be able to adequately assess the benefits of such initiatives until we have made substantial investments of time and capital, resulting in high opportunity costs. We are also devoting significant resources to bolster our capacity and information technology infrastructure, financial
31

Table o f Contents
and accounting systems and controls, sales and marketing and engineering capabilities, and operations and support infrastructure, as well as to retain, manage, and train employees in geographically dispersed locations to service new and existing clients and publishers. We may not successfully accomplish any of these objectives in a timely manner or at all.
Further, because we operate in a rapidly evolving market, any predictions about our future revenue and expenses may not be as accurate as they would be if we had a longer operating history or operated in a more predictable market. We have encountered, and may encounter in the future, risks and uncertainties frequently experienced by growing companies with limited operating histories in rapidly changing industries. If our assumptions regarding these risks and uncertainties, which we use to plan and operate our business, are incorrect or change, or if we do not address these risks successfully, our results of operations could differ materially from our expectations and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Our business depends on a strong brand, and if we are not able to maintain and enhance our brand, or if we receive unfavorable media coverage, our ability to retain and expand our number of clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers could be impaired, and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
We believe that the brand identity that we have developed has significantly contributed to the success of our business. We also believe that maintaining and enhancing our brand is important to expanding our base of clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers. Maintaining and enhancing our brand may require us to make substantial investments and these investments may not be successful. If we fail to promote and maintain our brand, or if we incur excessive expenses in this effort, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected. We anticipate that, as our market becomes increasingly competitive, maintaining and enhancing our brand may become increasingly difficult and expensive.
Unfavorable media coverage, publicity or consumer perception of our website, mobile app, platform, practices, or the offerings or platforms of our clients or publishers could adversely affect our reputation, resulting in difficulties in recruiting, decreased revenues, and a negative impact on the number of clients, publishers, and retailers in the IPN, and the loyalty of our consumers. As a result, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Our sales cycles can be long and unpredictable, and our sales efforts require considerable time and expense. As a result, our sales and revenue are difficult to predict and may vary substantially from period to period, which has caused, and may in the future cause, our results of operations to fluctuate significantly.
Our sales cycle can be long, and we have made, and in the future may make, investments and incur significant expenses before an agreement or renewal with clients, publishers, or retailers is reached, if at all, and before we are able to generate revenue, if any, from such agreement or renewal. There are no guarantees that we will be able to recoup such investments and expenses, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
In addition, the length of time that clients, publishers, or retailers devote to their evaluation, contract negotiation, and budgeting processes varies significantly. In particular, our contract negotiation process with publishers can be lengthy. Our sales cycles can be lengthy in certain cases, especially with respect to our prospective large-end publishers or clients. During the sales cycle, we expend significant time and money on sales and marketing activities, which lower our operating margins, particularly if no sale occurs. Even if we expand our relationship with clients, publishers, and retailers, there are many factors affecting the timing of our recognition of revenue, which makes our revenue difficult to forecast. In addition, due to macroeconomic uncertainties, our development of new technologies, or other factors, our sales cycle has been, and may in the future be, extended, and there may be delays and reductions of expenditures and cancellations by clients. There are many other factors that contribute to variability of our revenue
32

Table o f Contents
recognition, including budgetary constraints and changes in personnel. Previously announced reorganizations in our sales organization have affected the productivity of our sales force and lengthened sales cycles. Transitions to new product features like LiveLift™ have also lengthened sales cycles. As a result, it is difficult to predict whether a sale will be completed, the particular period in which a sale will be completed, or the period in which revenue from a sale will be recognized. If our sales cycles lengthen, our revenue could be lower than expected, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Our business is typically affected by seasonality, which results in fluctuations in our operating results.
Historically, we have been affected by seasonality, with our business having higher revenues in the fourth quarter of each fiscal year, mirroring that of consumer retail and e-commerce markets, where demand increases during the fourth quarter holiday season and decreases in the first quarter. For example, the fourth quarter for the fiscal years ended 2024 and 2023 represented 27% and 31% of total revenue, respectively. At the same time, certain of our clients’ budgets have depleted, and may in the future deplete, over the course of the year. We typically see high redemption volume in the second half of the year where a larger number of offers being redeemed have lower redemption revenue per redemption. However, there can be no assurances such seasonal trends will consistently repeat each year, and we did not see the impacts of seasonality in 2025. Also, the mix of product sales has varied, and may in the future vary, considerably from time to time. As a result of quarterly fluctuations caused by these and other factors, comparisons of our operating results across different fiscal quarters may not be accurate indicators of our future performance, and we may not be able to accurately predict our quarterly sales. Accordingly, our results of operations are likely to fluctuate significantly from period to period.
The use of AI/ML technologies in our platform and in our business may result in reputational harm or liability and could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We have incorporated, and plan to continue incorporating, AI/ML solutions and features into our platform and business, including those based on large language models, and these solutions and features may become more important to our operations or to our future growth over time. We expect to rely on AI/ML solutions and features to help drive future growth in our business, but there can be no assurance that we will realize the desired or anticipated benefits from AI/ML or at all. We are in varying stages of development in relation to our offerings involving AI/ML, and the continuous development, maintenance, and operation of our AI/ML solutions and features is expensive and complex, and may involve unforeseen difficulties including performance problems, undetected defects, or errors. We may also fail to properly implement or market our AI/ML solutions and features.
The success of our AI/ML solutions and features also depends on our ability to keep pace with rapid technological changes in the development and implementation of AI products and services. For example, rapid changes in AI/ML or the development of groundbreaking technological innovations in AI/ML, or innovations that would render AI/ML obsolete, could harm our AI/ML offerings. Our competitors or other third parties may incorporate AI/ML into their products, offerings, and solutions more quickly or more successfully than us, which could impair our ability to compete effectively and adversely affect our results of operations.
33

Table o f Contents
Additionally, any of our products and offerings making use of AI/ML may expose us to additional claims, demands, and proceedings by private parties and regulatory authorities and subject us to legal liability as well as brand and reputational harm. For example, if the content, analyses, or recommendations that AI/ML solutions or features assist in producing, or if the development or deployment of AI/ML solutions – including datasets or their Processing to train or create AI/ML solutions – are or are alleged to be deficient, inaccurate, or biased, or to infringe upon or to have misappropriated third-party intellectual property rights or to violate applicable laws, regulations, or other actual or asserted legal obligations to which we are or may become subject, then our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected. The intellectual property ownership and rights surrounding AI/ML technologies have not been fully addressed by U.S. courts or other federal or state laws or regulations, and the continued use or adoption of AI/ML technologies in our products and services may expose us to copyright infringement or other intellectual property claims related to AI/ML training or output.
The legal, regulatory, and policy environments around AI/ML more broadly are also evolving rapidly, including the federal government and numerous U.S. states considering, and in certain cases adopting, laws and regulations addressing aspects of AI/ML, and we may become subject to new and evolving legal and other obligations. In addition, existing laws and regulations may be interpreted in ways that would affect our use of AI/ML. For example, California, Colorado, and other states have enacted laws that further regulate the use of AI/ML technologies and provide consumers with additional protections around companies' use of AI/ML technologies, such as requiring companies to disclose certain uses of generative AI. Such laws have taken effect or will continue to take effect in 2026. We expect more laws focused on the use of AI/ML technologies to be passed in the future, which will create additional compliance requirements and potentially differing requirements across different jurisdictions in which we operate. These and other developments may require us to make significant changes to our use of AI/ML, including by limiting or restricting our use of AI/ML, and may require us to make significant changes to our policies and practices, which may necessitate expenditure of significant time, expense, and other resources. AI/ML also presents emerging ethical issues, and if our use of AI/ML becomes controversial, we may experience brand or reputational harm.
We are making substantial investments to expand our technologies, tools, and offerings to capitalize on new and unproven business opportunities, including investment in AI/ML tools and technologies, and expect to increase such investments in the future. These initiatives are risky, and we may never realize any expected benefits from them.
We have invested and expect to continue to invest in expanding our technologies, tools, and offerings to capitalize on new and unproven business opportunities, including investments in AI/ML tools and technologies. For example, we are continuing to roll out LiveLift™ to eligible clients. We are also working to further utilize AI/ML in our internal tools to achieve additional efficiencies.
We rely on analytical models and data, including AI/ML models, to develop and operate these new technologies and tools. Our development efforts could be hindered if we do not receive, from our D2C platform or publishers, the data and capabilities needed to develop and maintain these technologies, tools, and offerings. These models are based on assumptions, and actual results may differ significantly from the modeled expectations. The predictive models we use have inherent risks and may incorrectly forecast future behavior, leading to potential losses or suboptimal campaign performance. Furthermore, because predictive models are generally constructed based on historical data, the success of relying on such models may depend heavily on the accuracy and reliability of the supplied historical data. As we receive new data, our models may need to be recalibrated or redesigned, which could materially change their outputs and the effectiveness of our offerings. New data may also cause a client’s campaign performance to differ from that initially predicted.
If we do not spend our development budget efficiently on commercially successful and innovative technologies, tools, and offerings, or if we are unable to timely introduce and commercialize such technologies, tools, and offerings, we may not realize the expected benefits of our strategy. These
34

Table o f Contents
initiatives also have a high degree of risk, as they involve nascent and unproven business strategies, metrics, and technologies with which we have limited or no prior development or operating experience. Because these initiatives are new, they may involve claims and liabilities, expenses, regulatory challenges, and other risks, some of which we cannot currently anticipate. Certain initiatives may also involve committed incremental investments or payments over long periods of time before they become accretive to our revenue or margin, and if they never become accretive, we may make payments or incur expenses in connection with initiatives for an extended period without sufficient, or any, economic or financial benefit. Further, our development efforts with respect to new technologies, tools, and offerings could distract management from current operations and have diverted, and could in the future divert, capital and other resources from our more established technologies, tools, and offerings.
Although we believe these investments and initiatives will improve our financial results over the long term, they may negatively impact our short-term financial results, which may be inconsistent with the short-term expectations of our stockholders. Moreover, there can be no assurance that client, retailer, publisher, or consumer demand for such initiatives will exist or be sustained at the levels that we anticipate, that our clients, retailers, publishers, or consumers will be able to adopt or utilize these new initiatives in a timely manner or at all, or that any of these initiatives will gain sufficient traction or market acceptance to generate sufficient revenue to offset any new expenses or liabilities associated with these new investments. It is also possible that technologies, tools, and offerings developed by others will render any of our new technologies, tools, and offerings noncompetitive or obsolete. If we do not realize the expected benefits of these investments and initiatives, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Internet search engines drive traffic to our network, and if we fail to appear prominently in search results, our new consumer growth could decline, and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Our success depends in part on our ability to attract consumers through unpaid internet search results on search engines like Google, Yahoo!, and Bing. Third-party AI/ML tools and Large Language Models could also drive traffic to our platform. The number of consumers we attract to our network from search engines is due in large part to how and where our website ranks in unpaid search results. These rankings can be affected by a number of factors, many of which are not under our direct control and may change frequently. For example, a search engine may change its ranking algorithms, methodologies, or design layouts. As a result, links to our website may not be prominent enough to drive traffic to our website, and we may not know how or otherwise be in a position to influence the results. In some instances, search engine companies may change these rankings in a way that promotes their own competing products or services or the products or services of one or more of our competitors. Search engines may also adopt a more aggressive auction-pricing system for keywords that would cause us to incur higher advertising costs or reduce our market visibility to prospective consumers. Our website has experienced fluctuations in search result rankings, and we anticipate similar fluctuations in the future. Any reduction in the number of consumers directed to our network could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We rely on mobile operating systems and app marketplaces to make our app available to consumers, and if we do not effectively operate with or receive favorable placements within such app marketplaces and maintain reviews from consumers, our usage or brand recognition could decline and our business, financial results, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
We depend in part on mobile operating systems, such as Android, iOS, and Google, and their respective app marketplaces to make our app and browser extension available to consumers on our network. Any changes in such systems and app marketplaces that degrade the presentation or functionality of our app and/or browser extension or give preferential treatment to our competitors’ apps or browser extensions could adversely affect our platform’s usage on mobile and desktop devices. If, for example, such mobile operating systems or app marketplaces limit or prohibit us from making our app or
35

Table o f Contents
browser extension available to consumers, make changes that degrade the functionality of our app or browser extension, increase the cost of using our products and offerings, impose terms of use unsatisfactory to us, or modify their search or ratings algorithms in ways that are detrimental to us, overall growth of consumers could slow. Similarly, any factors inhibiting consumers from accessing our publisher partners’ apps could adversely impact our business.
Our app and browser extension have experienced fluctuations in the number of downloads, and we anticipate similar fluctuations in the future. Additionally, we are subject to requirements imposed by app marketplaces such as those operated by Apple and Google, who may change their technical requirements or policies in a manner that adversely impacts the way in which we collect, use, and share data from users. For example, Apple requires mobile apps using its iOS mobile operating system to obtain a user’s permission to track them or access their device’s advertising identifier for certain purposes. The long-term impact of these and any other changes remains uncertain. If we do not comply with applicable requirements imposed by app marketplaces, we could lose access to the app marketplaces and users, and our business could be harmed. Any of the foregoing risks could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
As new mobile devices and mobile platforms are released, there is no guarantee that certain mobile devices will continue to support our platform or effectively roll out updates to our app. Additionally, in order to deliver a high-quality app, we need to ensure that our solutions are designed to work effectively with a range of mobile technologies, systems, networks, and standards. If consumers in our network encounter any difficulty accessing or using our app on their mobile devices, or if we are unable to adapt to changes in popular mobile operating systems, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Restrictions imposed by our outstanding indebtedness and any future indebtedness may limit our ability to operate our business, to finance our future operations or capital needs, or to engage in acquisitions or other business activities necessary to achieve growth.
We have a senior secured revolving loan facility in place with Bank of America, N.A. Our revolving loan facility includes a number of covenants that limit our ability to, among other things, incur additional indebtedness, incur liens on our assets, engage in consolidations, amalgamations, mergers, liquidations, dissolutions, or dispositions, sell or otherwise dispose of our assets, pay dividends or distributions on, or make repurchases or redemptions of, our capital stock, acquire other businesses (by way of asset purchase, stock purchase, or otherwise), or make loans, capital contributions, or other investments. The revolving loan facility also includes two financial covenants. In general, these financial covenants require us to maintain (i) an EBITDA to interest ratio of 3.0:1.0 or greater; and (ii) an indebtedness to EBITDA ratio of 3.0:1.0 or less. The terms of our revolving loan facility may restrict our current and future operations and could adversely affect our ability to finance our future operations or capital needs or take advantage of financing opportunities, mergers, acquisitions, investments, and other corporate opportunities that may be beneficial to our business. In addition, complying with these covenants may make it more difficult for us to successfully execute our business strategy and compete against companies that are not subject to such restrictions.
We cannot guarantee that we will be able to maintain compliance with the covenants in our revolving loan facility or, if we fail to do so, that we will be able to obtain waivers from the lender and/or amend the covenants. A failure by us to comply with the covenants specified in our revolving loan facility would, absent cure or waiver, result in an event of default under the agreement, which would give the lender the right to declare all outstanding obligations, including accrued and unpaid interest and fees, immediately due and payable. If our obligations under our revolving loan facility were to be accelerated, we may not have sufficient cash or be able to borrow sufficient funds to refinance the obligations or sell sufficient assets to repay the obligations, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Even if we were able to obtain new financing, it may not be on terms that are commercially reasonable or acceptable to us. Any event of default could also result in an increase in the interest rates applicable to our revolving loan facility, and may result in the acceleration of
36

Table o f Contents
or default under any other indebtedness we may incur in the future to which a cross-acceleration or cross-default provision applies. In addition, we have granted a security interest of substantially all our assets to secure our obligations under our revolving loan facility. During the existence of an event of default under our revolving loan facility, the lender could exercise its rights and remedies thereunder, including by way of initiating foreclosure proceedings against any of our assets constituting collateral for our obligations.
The loss of Bryan Leach, our Founder, Chief Executive Officer, President, and Chairman of our board of directors, or one or more of our senior management team or key personnel, or our failure to attract new or replacement members of our senior management team or other key personnel in the future, could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We depend on the continued services and performance of our Founder, Chief Executive Officer, President, and Chairman of our board of directors, Bryan Leach, members of our senior management team, and other key personnel. Mr. Leach has been responsible for setting our strategic vision, and should he stop working for us for any reason, it is unlikely that we would be able to immediately find a suitable replacement. We do not maintain key man life insurance for Mr. Leach and do not believe any amount of key man insurance would allow us to recover from the harm to our business if Mr. Leach were to leave us for any reason. Similarly, members of our senior management team and key employees are highly sought after, and others may attempt to encourage these executives and employees to leave us. The loss of one or more of the members of the senior management team or other key personnel for any reason could disrupt our operations, create uncertainty among investors, adversely impact employee retention and morale, and materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
An inability to attract, successfully onboard, and retain highly qualified employees, including as a result of restrictive changes to immigration laws or the varying application of immigration laws, may hamper our growth and cause our revenues to decline, adversely affecting our business.
To execute our growth plan, we may hire additional employees over the next few years. In addition, we need to retain our highly qualified employees. Competition for these recruits and employees is intense from other internet and high-growth publicly traded and private companies, especially with respect to engineers with high levels of experience in our industry.
We have, from time to time, experienced, and we expect to continue to experience, difficulty in hiring and retaining employees with the appropriate level of qualifications. Many of the companies with which we compete for qualified employees have greater resources than we have and may offer compensation packages that are perceived to be better than ours. For example, we often offer equity awards to our job candidates and existing employees as part of their overall compensation package. If the perceived value of our equity awards declines, including as a result of volatility or declines in the market price of our Class A common stock or changes in perception about our future prospects (including as valuations of companies comparable to us decline due to overall market trends, inflation, and related market effects, or otherwise), it may adversely affect our ability to recruit and retain highly qualified employees. We have recently experienced fluctuations, including declines, in the market price of our Class A common stock, and reduced the size of our workforce and reorganized our sales force, each of which could adversely affect our ability to attract, motivate, or retain key employees. Furthermore, any workforce restructuring may result in increased attrition beyond our intended reduction. Additionally, changes in our compensation structure may be negatively received by employees and result in attrition or cause difficulty in the recruiting process. Further, inflationary pressure may result in employee attrition to the extent our compensation does not keep up with inflation. Finally, we are committed to a hybrid workforce, which prioritizes hiring employees in Denver, and starting in or around June 2026, we plan to implement a return-to-office policy for all our employees located in the Denver area. This could lead to employee attrition and slow hiring if we are unable to attract talent in the Denver market.
37

Table o f Contents
New hires require significant training, and it may take time before they achieve full productivity. Our sales personnel, for instance, need to be trained quickly on our tools and technologies since failure to offer high-quality support may adversely affect our relationships with our clients, publishers, and retailers. Our recent and planned hires may not become productive as quickly as we expect. If we fail to attract new employees or fail to onboard, retain, and motivate our current employees, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Changes in immigration laws or varying applications of immigration laws to limit the availability of certain work visas or increased visa fees in the United States, as recently occurred with respect to H-1B visas, may impact our ability to hire the engineering and other talent that we need to continue to enhance our platform, which could have an adverse impact on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. It is difficult to predict the political and economic events that could affect immigration laws, or the restrictive impact they could have on obtaining or renewing work visas for our technology professionals. In addition, we may be limited in our ability to recruit global talent by U.S. immigration laws, including those related to H-1B visas.
Failure to deal effectively with fraudulent or other improper transactions could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Third parties have committed, and in the future could commit, fraudulent activities such as improperly claiming rewards, engaging in account takeover attacks, or submitting counterfeit receipts to improperly offer stack and/or claim rewards or discounts. While we use anti-fraud systems, individuals have circumvented, and could in the future circumvent, them using increasingly sophisticated methods or methods that our anti-fraud systems are not able to counteract or detect in a timely manner. The legal measures we could take or attempt to take against third parties who succeed in circumventing our anti-fraud systems may be costly and may not be ultimately successful. While we have implemented measures to detect and reduce the risk of fraud, these measures need to be continually improved and may not be effective against new and continually evolving forms of fraud or in connection with new offerings. If these measures do not succeed, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
We may incur losses if we reimburse clients and retailers for any funds stolen or revenues lost as a result of such incidents. Our clients and retailers could also request reimbursement, or stop using our solutions, if they are affected by buyer fraud or other types of fraud. Furthermore, such instances of fraud may damage our reputation, affect our ability to attract new clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers to our D2C properties, and undermine confidence in the IPN, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We rely in part on licensed money transmitters to enable consumers to cash out their earned rewards from our D2C properties, and the failure to manage our relationships with such third parties could impact our platform and materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We rely in part on licensed money transmitters to enable consumers to cash out their earned rewards from our D2C properties. If any of these licensed money transmitters terminate their relationship with us or refuse to renew their agreements with us on commercially reasonable terms, we would need to find alternative licensed money transmitters to support our platform and may not be able to secure similar terms or replace such licensed money transmitters in an acceptable time frame. Any of these risks could result in significant legal, financial, and reputational costs to our business and could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
38

Table o f Contents
We rely primarily on insurance policies to insure our operations-related risks. If our insurance coverage is insufficient for the needs of our business or our insurance providers are unable to meet their obligations, we may not be able to mitigate the risks facing our business, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We procure insurance policies to cover various operations-related risks, including employment practices liability, workers’ compensation, business interruptions, errors and omissions, cybersecurity and data breaches, crime, directors’ and officers’ liability, and general business liabilities. For certain types of operations-related risks or future risks related to our new and evolving offerings, we may not be able to, acquire insurance. In addition, we may not obtain enough insurance to adequately mitigate such operations-related risks or risks related to our new and evolving offerings, and we may have to pay high premiums, co-insurance, self-insured retentions, or deductibles for the coverage we do obtain. We rely on a limited number of insurance providers, and should such providers discontinue or increase the cost of coverage, we cannot guarantee that we would be able to secure replacement coverage on reasonable terms or at all. If our insurance carriers change the terms of our policies in a manner not favorable to us, our insurance costs could increase. Further, if the insurance coverage we maintain is not adequate to cover losses that occur, or if we are required to purchase additional insurance for other aspects of our business, we could be liable for significant additional costs. Additionally, if any of our insurance providers becomes insolvent, they would be unable to pay any claims that we make.
If the amount of one or more claims were to exceed our applicable aggregate coverage limits, we would bear the excess, in addition to amounts already incurred in connection with deductibles, self-insured retentions, co-insurance, or otherwise paid by our insurance policy. Insurance providers have raised premiums and deductibles for many businesses and may do so in the future. As a result, our insurance costs and claims expense could increase, or we may decide to raise our deductibles or self-insured retentions when our policies are renewed or replaced. Our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected if the cost per claim, premiums, the severity of claims, or the number of claims significantly exceeds our historical experience and coverage limits; we experience a claim in excess of our coverage limits; our insurance providers fail to pay on our insurance claims; we experience a claim for which coverage is not provided; or the severity or number of claims under our deductibles or self-insured retentions differs from historical averages.
We are also subject to certain contractual requirements to obtain insurance. For example, some of our agreements with our clients, publishers, or retailers require that we procure certain types of insurance, and if we are unable to obtain and maintain such insurance, we may be in violation of the terms of these retailer agreements. In addition, we are subject to local laws, rules, and regulations relating to insurance coverage, which could result in proceedings or actions against us by governmental entities or others. Additionally, anticipated or future local laws, rules, and regulations relating to insurance coverage could require additional fees and costs. Compliance with these rules and any related lawsuits, proceedings, or actions may subject us to significant penalties and negative publicity, require us to increase our insurance coverage, require us to amend our insurance policy disclosure, increase our costs, and disrupt our business.
If we cannot maintain our Company culture as we grow, our business and competitive position may be harmed.
We believe our culture fosters an inclusive environment that welcomes diverse experience, backgrounds, lifestyles, and perspectives, and is a key contributor to our success to date. Any failure to preserve our culture could negatively affect our ability to retain and recruit personnel, which is critical to our growth, and to effectively focus on and pursue our corporate objectives. As we grow and develop the infrastructure of a public company, we may find it difficult to maintain these important aspects of our culture. In addition, with some of our employees working remotely, we may find it difficult in certain respects to maintain our Company culture. Remote work may negatively impact employee morale, productivity, and culture, and may also harm collaboration and innovation. We also have a policy of hiring new employees in Denver, whenever possible, and we are implementing a policy that requires all of our
39

Table o f Contents
Denver-based employees to come into the office three days per week. This policy may make it difficult for us to attract and retain the talent we need to grow our business. If we cannot maintain our culture, we could lose the innovation, passion, and dedication of our team and as a result, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Operating and growing our business may require additional capital, and if capital is not available to us, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects may suffer.
Operating and growing our business is expected to require further investments in our technology and operations. We may be presented with opportunities that we want to pursue, and unforeseen challenges may present themselves, any of which could cause us to require additional capital. If our cash needs exceed our expectations or we experience future growth, we could experience strain in our cash flow, which could adversely affect our operations in the event we are unable to obtain other sources of liquidity. If, in the future, we aim to rely on funds raised through equity or debt financing, those funds may prove to be unavailable, may only be available on terms that are not acceptable to us, or may result in significant dilution to our stockholders or higher levels of leverage, which will expose our business to additional risks. The fact that our warrant holders can sell substantial amounts of our Class A common stock in the public market could make it more difficult for us to raise additional funds through the sale of equity or equity-related securities in the future at a time and price that we deem reasonable or appropriate, or at all. If we are unable to obtain adequate financing or financing on terms satisfactory to us when we require it, our ability to continue to pursue our business objectives and to respond to business opportunities, challenges, or unforeseen circumstances could be significantly limited, and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Acquisitions and strategic alliances could distract management and expose us to financial, execution, and operational risks that could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We have in the past acquired and made, and may in the future acquire or make, investments in complementary or what we view as strategic businesses, technologies, services, or products. For example, in 2021, we acquired Instok LLC (d/b/a Octoshop), an all-in-one shopping browser extension, which required management to focus efforts on integrating the acquired company. The risks associated with acquisitions include, without limitation, difficulty assimilating and integrating the acquired company’s personnel, operations, technology, services, products, and software; the inability to retain key team members; the disruption of our ongoing business and increases in our expenses; and the diversion of management’s attention from core business concerns. Through acquisitions, we may enter into business lines in which we have not previously operated, which could expose us to new risks, additional licensing requirements and regulatory oversight, and require additional integration and attention of management.
Any businesses and assets we might acquire might not perform at levels we expect, and we may not be able to achieve the anticipated synergies, if any. We may find that we overpaid for the acquired business or assets, or that the economic conditions underlying our acquisition decision have changed. It may also take time to fully integrate newly acquired businesses and assets into our business, during which time our business could suffer from inefficiency. Furthermore, we may incur indebtedness to pay for acquisitions, thereby increasing our leverage and diminishing our liquidity.
The effects of health epidemics have had, and may in the future have, an adverse impact on our business, operations, and the markets and communities in which we and our partners operate.
Our business and operations have been, and in the future could be, adversely affected by health epidemics, impacting the markets and communities in which we and our partners operate. Quarantine orders, business closures, work stoppages, slowdowns and delays, work from home policies, travel restrictions, and cancellations of events negatively impacted productivity and disrupted our operations and those of our partners. For example, the COVID-19 pandemic negatively impacted both consumer discretionary spending and clients’ ability to spend advertising budgets on our solution. This had an
40

Table o f Contents
adverse impact on our revenue, results of operations, and cash flows primarily in the second quarter of the year ended December 31, 2020. The ultimate impact of a future, similar health epidemic is highly uncertain and subject to change.
Our collection cycles can vary, and we may experience difficulty collecting accounts receivable that could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Our collection cycles can vary based on payment practices from our clients, and we are required to pay our publishers within a contractual time frame, regardless of whether we have collected payment from our clients. As a result, timing of cash receipts related to accounts receivable and due to publishers can significantly impact our cash provided by operating activities for any period.
In addition, we have encountered, and may in the future encounter, difficulty collecting our accounts receivable and could be exposed to risks associated with uncollectible accounts receivables, particularly since some of our clients are emerging brands. Also, our larger clients generally have longer payment terms, which impact the timing of our collections. Economic conditions have impacted, and may in the future impact, some of our clients’ ability to pay their accounts payable. While we will attempt to monitor our accounts receivable carefully and try to take appropriate measures to collect accounts receivable balances, we have written down accounts receivable and written off doubtful accounts in prior periods and may be unable to avoid accounts receivable write-downs or write-offs of doubtful accounts in the future. Such write-downs or write-offs could negatively affect our operating results for the period in which they occur. Should more clients than we anticipate experience liquidity issues, or if payment is not received on a timely basis or at all, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
We are and may become involved in litigation or legal proceedings that could materially adversely affect us.
Because of fluctuations in our stock price, we are, and may in the future become, subject to securities litigation. The current securities litigation against us and any future securities litigation has, and could in the future, result in substantial costs and divert our management’s attention and resources from our business, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. See Item 3 “Legal Proceedings” and Note 16, “Commitments and Contingencies,” in the notes to our financial statements included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for more information regarding the putative securities class action complaint filed against us on April 17, 2025.
In addition, from time to time, we are involved in legal proceedings relating to matters including patent, copyright, commercial, product liability, consumer protection, employment, class action, whistleblower, and other litigation, in addition to governmental and other regulatory inquiries, investigations, and proceedings. We also have received, and may in the future receive, claims asserting we are or may be infringing, misappropriating, or otherwise violating third-party intellectual property rights. Such matters can be time-consuming, divert management’s attention and resources, cause us to incur significant expenses or liability, and/or require us to change our business practices. Because of the potential risks, expenses, and uncertainties of litigation, we, from time to time, have settled, and may in the future settle, disputes, even when we have meritorious claims or defenses. Although we have insurance that may provide coverage for some kinds of claims we may face, that insurance may not cover some kinds of claims or types of relief and may not be adequate in a particular case. Because litigation is inherently unpredictable, the results of any of these actions could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
An increase in interest rates could materially adversely impact our business.
On December 5, 2024, we entered into a Credit Agreement with Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent, swingline lender, and L/C issuer, and each of the lenders and other parties from time to time party thereto (Credit Agreement). This Credit Agreement replaces the Third Amended and
41

Table o f Contents
Restated Loan and Security Agreement with Silicon Valley Bank (2021 Credit Facility). The Credit Agreement, which matures on December 5, 2029, provides us with revolving commitments in an aggregate principal amount of $100.0 million, a letter of credit sub-facility of up to $10.0 million, and a swingline loan sub-facility of up to $10.0 million. Loans drawn under the Credit Agreement will bear interest while outstanding. The interest rate will be at a variable rate equal to (i) at our option, Term SOFR (as defined in the Credit Agreement) or Base Rate (as defined in the Credit Agreement) plus (ii) an applicable margin. The applicable margin ranges from (x) 1.75% to 2.25% for loans based on Term SOFR and (y) 0.75% to 1.25% for loans based on Base Rate. Per the terms of the Credit Agreement, each quarter, we will also pay a commitment fee ranging from 0.30% to 0.40% of undrawn amounts of the revolving commitment. Applicable margin and the commitment fee will be based on our indebtedness to EBITDA ratio. As this ratio lowers, our applicable margin and commitment fee also lowers.
Base Rate and Term SOFR are based on market rates which may increase or decrease. If the U.S. Federal Reserve raises its benchmark interest rates, market interest rates could also increase. We do not currently have any outstanding borrowings under the Credit Agreement or under any other indebtedness agreement. However, if we were to incur debt in the future, under our Credit Agreement or any other indebtedness subject to a variable interest rate, an increase in interest rates would increase our borrowing costs. In addition, operating and growing our business may require additional capital, which could include equity or debt financing. An increase in interest rates could negatively impact our ability to obtain such financing on commercially reasonable terms or at all. Further, to the extent we are required to obtain financing at higher borrowing costs to support our operations, we may be unable to offset such costs. Any attempts to offset cost increases with fee increases may result in reduced sales, increased client dissatisfaction, or otherwise harm our reputation.
Indemnity provisions in various agreements potentially expose us to substantial liability for intellectual property infringement and other losses, including unauthorized use or disclosure of consumer data.
Our agreements with clients, publishers, retailers, and other third parties have included, and may in the future include, indemnification provisions under which we agree to indemnify them for losses suffered or incurred as a result of claims of intellectual property infringement or other liabilities relating to or arising from our solutions or other contractual obligations, including those relating to data use and consumer consent. These indemnity provisions generally survive termination or expiration of the applicable agreement. Large indemnity payments, individually or in the aggregate across third parties, could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Although we do not currently have any plans to expand our operations outside of the United States, if we attempt and fail to expand effectively in international markets, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
We currently operate from the United States and we do not currently have any plans to expand our operations outside of the United States. Many clients, publishers, and retailers on our platform have global operations, and we may in the future grow our operations and solutions through expansion in international markets and by partnering with our clients, publishers, and retailers to enter new geographies that are important to them. Expansion into international markets will require management attention and resources, and we have limited experience entering new geographic markets. Expansion into international markets will also require us to form partnerships with new clients, publishers, and retailers, and effectively compete with any competitors in new geographic markets. Entering new foreign markets will require us to localize our solutions to conform to a wide variety of local cultures, business practices, laws, and policies. The different commercial and internet infrastructure in other countries may make it more difficult for us to replicate our business model. In some countries, we will compete with local companies that understand the local market better than we do, and we may not benefit from first-to-
42

Table o f Contents
market advantages. We may not be successful in expanding into particular international markets or in generating revenues from foreign operations.
Risks Related to Our Platform
We are making substantial investments in our technologies, and if we do not continue to innovate and further develop our platform, our platform developments do not perform, or we are not able to keep pace with technological developments, we may not remain competitive, and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
We have made substantial investments in our technologies to capitalize on new and unproven business opportunities. Our future performance is dependent on continued investments in technology and our ability to innovate, reduce friction, and introduce compelling new product features for each participant in our network. We intend to make continued investments in these areas through hiring and ongoing technology transformation. We are investing in AI/ML-powered capabilities and leverage our unique data set to further improve the publisher, client, retailer, and consumer experience. If competitors introduce new offerings embodying new technologies, or if new industry standards and practices emerge, our existing technology, solutions, website, browser extension, and mobile app may become obsolete. Our future success could depend on our ability to respond to technological advances and emerging industry standards and practices in a cost-effective and timely manner. These initiatives also have a high degree of risk, as they involve unproven business strategies and technologies with which we have limited development or operating experience. Further, our development efforts with respect to new technologies could distract management from current operations and divert capital and other resources from other initiatives.
We have scaled our business rapidly, and significant new platform features and solutions have resulted in, and in the future may continue to result in, operational challenges affecting our business. Developing and launching enhancements to our platform and new solutions on our platform has, and may continue to, involve significant technical risks and upfront capital investments that may not generate return on investment. We may use new technologies ineffectively, or we may fail to adapt to emerging industry standards. If we face material delays in introducing new or enhanced platform features and solutions, or if our recently introduced solutions do not perform in accordance with our expectations, the clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers that use our platform may forego the use of our solutions in favor of those of our competitors.
If our security measures or information we collect and maintain are compromised or publicly exposed, clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers may curtail or stop using our platform, and we could be subject to claims, penalties, and fines.
We collect, receive, store, generate, use, transfer, disclose, dispose of, share, and otherwise process (Process or Processing) data about consumers, including personal information or personal data, and other confidential or proprietary information, for various purposes, including legal, marketing, and other business-related purposes. Cyberattacks, denial or degradation of service attacks, ransomware attacks, business email compromises, account takeover attacks, malware, viruses, social engineering (including phishing), identity theft, fraudulent payment requests, and other malicious online and related activities are prevalent in our and our service providers’, clients’, and publishers’ industries. Advances in computer and software capabilities and increasing sophistication of hackers have increased these and other cybersecurity risks. General global instability, geopolitical tensions and conflicts may also increase these risks. We and our service providers, clients, and publishers have experienced, and may in the future experience, cyberattacks, unavailable, disrupted, or degraded systems, and unauthorized access to or other Processing of data due to these risks, among others, including employee error or malfeasance, theft or misuse, attacks by nation-state and affiliated actors, and advanced persistent threat intrusions. We
43

Table o f Contents
have been, and may in the future become, the subject of cyberattacks, including those seeking unauthorized access to our data or other data we maintain or Process. We cannot guarantee that our security or recovery measures will be adequate to prevent, detect, address, or remediate security breaches or incidents, service degradation or interruptions, system failures, data loss, theft, or other unauthorized Processing, or other material adverse consequences. We may not discover any such incidents or related activities promptly or at all. Our security measures, and those of companies we may acquire and our service providers, clients, publishers, and retailers, could fail or be insufficient, resulting in interruptions or other disruptions to systems, the loss or unavailability of, or unauthorized use or other Processing of our or our clients’, publishers’, retailers’, or consumers’ data or other data that we or our service providers or partners Process, or other security breaches or incidents. The time, expense, and resources required to respond to an actual or perceived security breach or incident and/or to mitigate any security vulnerabilities that may be identified could be significant, we may face difficulties or delays in so doing, our efforts to address these problems may not be successful, and these problems could result in interruptions, delays, cessation or degradation of service, negative publicity, and other harm to our business and our competitive position. We could be required to implement additional security measures or to fundamentally change our business activities and practices in response to a security breach or incident. Many of our employees work remotely, which may pose additional cybersecurity risks.
We also have incorporated AI/ML solutions and features into our platform and plan to continue to do so. The use of AI/ML solutions may result in security incidents, and our use of AI/ML solutions and features may create additional or increase our cybersecurity risks. Further, AI/ML technologies may be used in connection with certain cyberattacks, resulting in heightened risks of security breaches and incidents. There also have been, and may continue to be, significant attacks on supply chains and on service providers. We do not control the security measures of third parties, but we may be, or face assertions that we are, responsible for any breach or incident they suffer or for any exploitable defects, vulnerabilities, or bugs in third-party components or services that we use.
If any security breach or incident impacts our data or data of one or more consumers, clients, publishers, or retailers; if we fail to detect, remediate, and otherwise address an actual or perceived security breach or incident in a timely manner; if we suffer a cyberattack or other disruption that impacts our ability to operate our app, systems, or networks; or if any of the foregoing is perceived to have occurred, it could materially adversely affect our reputation, business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. For example, any actual or perceived security breach or incident may cause clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers to lose trust and confidence in us and decrease or cease their use of our platform, and we may face claims, litigation, or other adversarial action. More generally, any cyberattack, security breach, or incident, or the perception that any of these has occurred, could result in claims, demands, or other proceedings, or in fines, penalties, mitigation and remediation costs, reputational harm, diversion of management’s attention, and could otherwise materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We have contractual and legal obligations to notify relevant stakeholders of certain security breaches and incidents. Any such disclosures could be costly, lead to negative publicity, and cause our clients, publishers, retailers, or consumers to lose confidence in the effectiveness of our security measures. Further, any such actual or perceived breach or incident, or any actual or perceived failure by us to comply with security-related contractual obligations, may increase the likelihood and frequency of audits we face under our contracts with certain clients, publishers, and retailers, which is likely to increase our costs, may disrupt our operations, and may result in claims, demands, and other proceedings, and clients, publishers, or retailers ending their relationships with us. Any of these results could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Damages, penalties, and other costs and liabilities relating to an actual or perceived security breach or incident could be significant and may not be covered by insurance or could exceed our applicable insurance coverage limits. The successful assertion of one or more large claims against us that exceeds our available insurance coverage, or results in changes to our insurance policies (including premium increases or the imposition of large deductible or co-insurance requirements), could materially adversely
44

Table o f Contents
affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. In addition, we cannot be sure that our existing insurance coverage will continue to be available on acceptable terms or that our insurers will not deny coverage as to all or part of any future claim or loss. Our risks are likely to increase as we continue to expand our app, systems, or networks, grow our customer base, and Process increasingly large amounts of proprietary and sensitive data.
Our ability to generate revenue depends on the collection, reliability, and use of significant amounts of data from various sources, which may be restricted by consumer choice, restrictions imposed by publishers, browsers, integrated retailers, or software developers, changes in technology, and new developments in laws, regulations, and industry requirements or standards.
Our ability to deliver our solutions, including delivery of offers on our platform, and our new tools and technologies like LiveLift™, depends on our ability to successfully leverage data, including data that we collect from consumers, data we receive from publishers, integrated retailers, and other parties, and data from our own operating history. Using device identifiers (including Google AdID and Apple IDFA), cookies, and other tracking technologies, we, our publishers, integrated retailers, and other data providers, collect information about the interactions of consumers with our retailers’ digital and in-store properties, our owned and operated properties, and certain other publisher sites and mobile apps, as well as other data such as location. We may enhance this data with other data that we obtain from data providers. For example, we have used demographic data to create control and test groups to measure the incremental impact of our offers. Our ability to successfully leverage such data depends on our continued ability to access, use, and share such data, which can be restricted by a number of factors, including consumer choice; the success in obtaining consumer consent; restrictions imposed by our publishers, integrated retailers, and other data partners or other third parties; restrictions imposed by web browser developers or other software developers, or operating system platforms; changes in technology, including changes in web browser technology; and new developments in laws, regulations, and industry standards. Resistance to the collection and sharing of the data used to deliver targeted advertising, increased visibility of consent or “do not track” mechanisms as a result of industry regulatory and/or legal developments, the adoption by consumers of browser settings or “ad-blocking” software, and the development and deployment of new technologies could materially impact our ability to process data or reduce our ability to deliver relevant promotions or media, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. See the risk factor titled, “Our business is subject to complex and evolving laws, regulations, and industry standards, and unfavorable interpretations of, or changes in, or our actual and perceived failure to comply with these laws, regulations, and industry standards could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects” for additional information.
With the growth of online advertising and e-commerce, there is increasing awareness and concern among the general public, privacy advocates, mainstream media, governmental bodies, and others regarding marketing, advertising, and privacy matters, particularly as they relate to individual privacy interests. Any unfavorable publicity or negative public perception about our use of data or other data-focused industries could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Negative public attention could cause clients, publishers, and retailers to discontinue using our platform and limit our ability to measure campaigns delivered through our platform. This public scrutiny may also lead to general distrust of data and marketing companies, consumer reluctance to share and permit use of personal data, and increased consumer opt-out rates, any of which could negatively influence, change, or reduce our current and prospective clients’, publishers’, retailers’, and consumers’ demand for our solutions and could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
45

Table o f Contents
Our business depends on our ability to maintain and scale the network infrastructure necessary to operate our platform, including our websites and mobile app, and any significant disruption in service could result in a loss of clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers.
We deliver our solutions through our website, browser extension, and mobile app, as well as through those of our publishers. Our reputation and ability to acquire, retain, and serve clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers are dependent upon the reliable performance of our platform. As the number of our clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers grows, and as the information shared through our platform continues to grow, we will need an increasing amount of network capacity and computing power. In the event that the number of transactions or the amount of traffic on our platform grows more quickly than anticipated, we may be required to incur significant additional costs. In addition, as we scale, we must continually invest in our information technology, and continue to invest in information security, infrastructure, and automation. Deployment of new software or processes could adversely affect the performance of our solutions and harm the customer experience. If we fail to support our platform or provide a strong customer experience, our ability to retain and attract clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers may be adversely affected. In particular, our consumers depend on our support organization to resolve any issues relating to our platform. We rely on third parties to provide some support services, and our ability to provide effective support is partially dependent on our ability to attract and retain service providers who are not only qualified to support users of our platform but are also well versed in our platform. As we continue to grow our business and improve our solutions, we could face challenges related to providing high-quality support services at-scale. Any failure to maintain high-quality support, or a market perception that we do not maintain high-quality support, could harm our reputation and our ability to scale our platform, and could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Interruptions in these systems or service disruptions, whether due to system failures, computer viruses, malware, ransomware, denial of service attacks, attempts to degrade or disrupt services, or physical or electronic break-ins, could affect the security or availability of our websites and mobile app, and prevent clients, publishers, retailers, and/or consumers from accessing our platform. Our network infrastructure is hosted by third-party service providers. Any disruption in these services, or any failure of these providers to handle existing or increased traffic, or any financial or other difficulties these providers face, could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. We exercise little control over these providers, which increases our vulnerability to problems with the services they provide. These providers may also change or terminate their agreements with us. See the risk factor titled, "We are dependent on technology systems and electronic communications networks that are supplied and managed by third parties, which could result in increased expenses and an inability to prevent or respond to disruptions in our solutions." If we do not maintain or expand our network infrastructure successfully or if we experience operational failures, we could lose current and potential clients, publishers, retailers, and/or consumers, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
In addition, our failure to upgrade our technology or network infrastructure effectively to support our growth could result in unanticipated system disruptions, slow response times, or poor experiences for consumers. To manage the anticipated growth of our operations and personnel and improve the technology that supports our business operations, as well as our financial and management systems, disclosure controls and procedures, and internal controls over financial reporting, we will be required to commit substantial financial, operational, and technical resources. In particular, we will need to improve our transaction processing and reporting, operational and financial systems, procedures, and controls. Our current and planned personnel, systems, procedures, and controls may not be adequate to support our future operations. We will require additional capital and management resources to grow and mature in these areas. Such investments may also require diversion of financial resources from other projects. If we are unable to manage our anticipated growth effectively, it could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
46

Table o f Contents
We are dependent on technology systems and electronic communications networks that are supplied and managed by third parties, which could result in increased expenses and an inability to prevent or respond to disruptions in our solutions.
Our ability to provide solutions to consumers depends on our ability to communicate with our consumers through the internet and electronic networks that are owned and operated by third parties. We rely on third-party service providers for computing infrastructure, network connectivity, and other technology-related services needed to deliver our solutions. Some of our vendor agreements may be unilaterally terminated by the counterparty for convenience. Our computing infrastructure service providers have no obligation to renew their agreements with us on commercially reasonable terms or at all, and the terms of our agreements with such providers can change for many reasons and as we increase our usage of such providers, any of which could increase our expenses. Also, if we are required to transition to a new provider, it could result in significant costs and possible service interruption or an impaired ability to access or save data stored to the cloud until equivalent services, if available, are identified, obtained, and implemented, all of which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Our solutions also depend on the ability of our users to access the public internet. In addition, in order to provide our solutions promptly, our computer equipment and network servers must be functional 24 hours per day, which requires services from telecommunications facilities managed by third parties and the availability of electricity, which we do not control. Severe disruptions, outages, defects, or other security performance and quality problems with one or more of these networks, including as a result of utility or third-party system interruptions, or any material change in our contractual and other business relationships with service providers have impaired, and could in the future impair, our ability to operate our platform and to Process information. In addition, an outage, disruption, or other network issue could impact our clients, publishers, retailers, vendors, or other business partners, and in turn impact our platform. Any of these risks could impede our ability to provide our solutions to consumers, harm our reputation, increase expenses, including significant, unplanned capital investments and/or contractual obligations, and result in a loss of clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers, any of which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We allow our clients and publishers to use application programming interfaces (APIs) with our platform, which could result in outages or security breaches and materially adversely impact our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
The use of APIs by our clients, publishers, and retailers has significantly increased in recent years. Our APIs allow our clients and publishers to integrate their own business system with our platform. The increased use of APIs increases security and operational risks to our systems, including the risk for intrusion attacks, data theft, or denial of service attacks. Furthermore, while APIs allow greater ease and power in accessing our platform, they also increase the risk of overusing our systems, potentially causing outages. While we have taken measures intended to decrease security and outage risks associated with the use of APIs, we cannot guarantee that such measures will be successful. Our failure to prevent outages or security breaches or incidents resulting from API use could result in governmental enforcement actions and other proceedings against us, claims, demands, and litigation against us by consumers and other affected individuals, costs associated with investigation and remediation, damage to our reputation, and loss of goodwill, any of which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
If the use of mobile device identifiers, third-party cookies, or other tracking technology or location information is rejected by consumers, restricted by third parties outside of our control, or otherwise subject to unfavorable regulation, our performance could decline and we could lose clients, consumers, and revenue.
We and our partners use a number of technologies to collect information used to deliver our solutions. For instance, we and our partners use mobile device identifiers such as Apple IDFA and Google AdID to
47

Table o f Contents
identify, target, and measure relevant promotions to consumers. These promotions and advertising that we show on mobile apps could be affected by mobile operating systems blocking or restricting use of mobile device identifiers. Our promotions and advertisements could also be negatively impacted by mobile operating systems implementing more restrictive privacy settings and choices. Changes to the policies of Apple, Google, or similar platforms could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. The shift from enabling user opt-out to an opt-in requirement has had a substantial impact on the mobile advertising ecosystem and could harm our growth in this channel.
We also use various internet tracking technologies, such as cookies and pixels (some of which are provided by third parties), to gather important data to help deliver our solutions and market our products and offerings. Our tracking technologies collect information, such as when a consumer views an advertisement, clicks on an advertisement, or visits one of our advertisers’ websites. In certain states within the United States, such as California, this information may be considered personal information under applicable data protection laws. We also obtain location-based information about users or their devices in certain circumstances, including when a consumer interacts with our solutions on a mobile device. We use these technologies to achieve our clients’ campaign goals, to ensure that the same consumer does not unintentionally see the same media too frequently, to report aggregate information to our clients regarding the performance of their digital promotions and marketing campaigns, and to detect and prevent fraudulent activity throughout our network. We also use data from tracking technologies to help us decide whether and how much to bid on an opportunity to place an advertisement in a certain internet location and at a given time in front of a particular consumer, and we also use location information to customize marketing campaigns and to target certain offers or personalize content. A lack of data associated with or obtained from tracking technologies may detract from our ability to make decisions about a client’s campaign, could adversely affect the effectiveness of our solution, and could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Additionally, any limitations on our ability to obtain location information regarding consumers or devices, whether as a result of technological limitations or changes, or consumers not permitting us to obtain location information, may limit our ability to customize marketing campaigns, target offers, or personalize content, to detect and prevent fraudulent activity, and to engage in other aspects of our operations. These could reduce the effectiveness of our solution and harm our revenues and profitability.
Tracking technologies may be deleted or blocked by consumers. For example, the most commonly used internet browsers (including Chrome, Firefox, and Safari) allow their users to prevent cookies from being accepted by their browsers or may block certain cookies by default. Some consumers also use “ad blocking” software that prevents certain tracking technologies from functioning. If more consumers adopt these settings than they currently do, or if more browsers block tracking technologies by default, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
48

Table o f Contents
Our business relies in part on electronic messaging, including emails and mobile app notifications, and any technical, legal, or other restrictions on the sending of electronic messages or an inability to timely deliver such communications could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Our business is in part dependent upon electronic messaging. We provide emails, app notifications, and other messages to consumers informing them of the digital promotions on our app and websites, and we believe these communications help generate a significant portion of our revenues. We also use electronic messaging, in part, as part of the consumer sign-up and verification process. Because electronic messaging services are important to our business, if we are unable to successfully deliver electronic messages to consumers, if there are legal restrictions on delivering these messages to consumers, or if consumers do not or cannot open our messages, our revenues and profitability could be materially adversely affected. Changes in how apps or other tools organize and prioritize email may result in our emails being delivered or routed to a less prominent location in a consumer’s inbox or viewed as “spam” by consumers and may reduce the likelihood of that consumer opening our emails. Actions taken by third parties that block, impose restrictions on, or charge for the delivery of electronic messages could also materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. From time to time, internet service providers or other third parties may block bulk email transmissions or otherwise experience technical difficulties that result in our inability to successfully deliver emails or other messages to consumers.
Changes in laws or regulations, or changes in interpretations of existing laws or regulations, including the Telephone Consumer Protection Act (TCPA) and state-specific telephone SMS text messaging laws in the United States and laws regarding commercial electronic messaging in other jurisdictions, that would limit our ability to send such communications or impose additional requirements upon us in connection with sending such communications could also materially adversely impact our business. Under the TCPA and similar laws, plaintiffs may seek actual monetary loss or statutory damages per violation, whichever is greater, and courts may treble the damage award for willful or knowing violations. A determination that there have been violations of the TCPA or other communications-based statutes could subject us to potential risks, including liabilities or claims relating to consumer protection laws, and expose us to significant damage awards that could, individually or in the aggregate, materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Moreover, even if we prevail, such litigation against us could impose substantial costs and divert our management’s attention and resources.
We rely on a third-party service for the delivery of daily emails and other forms of electronic communication, and delay or errors in the delivery of such emails or other messaging we send may occur and be beyond our control, which could damage our reputation or materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. If we were unable to use our current electronic messaging services, alternate services are available; however, we believe our sales could be impacted for some period as we transition to a new provider, and the new provider may be unable to provide equivalent or satisfactory electronic messaging service. Any disruption or restriction on the distribution of our electronic messages, termination or disruption of our relationship with our messaging service providers, including our third-party service that delivers our daily emails, or any increase in our costs associated with our email and other messaging activities could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We also rely on social networking messaging services to send communications. Changes to these social networking services’ terms of use or terms of service that limit promotional communications, restrictions that would limit our ability or our clients’ or publishers’ ability to send communications through their services, disruptions or downtime experienced by these social networking services, or reductions in the use of or engagement with social networking services by consumers and potential consumers could also materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
49

Table o f Contents
We depend on the interoperability of our platform across third-party apps and services that we do not control.
We have integrations with a variety of technology vendors. As our solutions expand and evolve, we may have an increasing number of integrations with other third-party apps, products, and services. Third-party apps, products, and services are constantly evolving, and we may not be able to maintain or modify our platform to ensure its compatibility with our publishers following development changes. In addition, some of our competitors or technology partners may take actions that disrupt the interoperability of our platform with their own products or services, or exert strong business influence on our ability to integrate with such products and services, and the terms on which we operate. As our respective solutions evolve, we expect the types and levels of competition to increase. Should any of our technology partners modify their solutions, standards, or terms of use in a manner that degrades the functionality or performance of our platform, is otherwise unsatisfactory to us, or gives preferential treatment to competitive solutions or services, our solutions, platform, business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Risks Related to Our Intellectual Property
We may not be able to adequately protect our intellectual property rights and have been, and may in the future be, accused of infringing intellectual property rights of third parties.
We regard our trademarks, service marks, copyrights, patents, trade dress, trade secrets, proprietary technology, client lists, subscriber lists, sales methodology, and similar intellectual property as critical to our success, and we rely on intellectual property law, trade secret protection, confidentiality, and/or license agreements with our employees and others to protect our proprietary rights. Effective intellectual property protection may not be available in every country in which our deals are made available.
We may not be able to discover or determine the extent of any unauthorized use of our proprietary rights. Third parties that license our intellectual property rights also may take actions that diminish the value of our proprietary rights or reputation. Litigation or proceedings before the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office or other governmental authorities and administrative bodies in the United States and abroad may be necessary in the future to enforce our intellectual property rights and to determine the validity and scope of the proprietary rights of others. The costs of engaging in such litigation and disputes can be considerable, and there can be no assurances of a favorable outcome. Furthermore, we have in the past received, and may in the future receive, claims that we have infringed upon intellectual property rights. Such claims, whether or not meritorious, could be very time-consuming, could be expensive to settle or litigate, and could divert our management’s attention and other resources. These claims could also subject us to injunctions and/or significant liability for damages, potentially including treble damages if we are found to have willfully infringed patents or copyrights, and may require us to indemnify our clients or publishers for liabilities they incur as a result of such claims. These claims could also result in our having to stop using technology found to be in violation of a third-party’s rights. We may need to obtain licenses from third parties who allege that we have infringed their rights, but such licenses may not be available on terms acceptable to us or at all. Even if a license were available, we could be required to pay significant royalties, which would increase our operating expenses. Alternatively, we could be required to develop alternative non-infringing technology, which could require significant time, effort, and expense, and may affect the performance or features of our solution. If we cannot license or develop alternative non-infringing substitutes for any infringing technology used in any aspect of our business, we could be forced to limit or stop sales of our solution and may be unable to compete effectively. These risks have been amplified by the increase in third parties whose sole or primary business is to assert such claims. In addition, we may in the future be subject to claims that we, our employees, or our contractors have inadvertently or otherwise used or disclosed trade secrets or other proprietary information of third parties.
Because patent applications can take years to issue from the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, and are often afforded confidentiality for some period of time, there may currently be pending applications filed
50

Table o f Contents
by third parties, unknown to us, that later result in issued patents that could cover one or more of our technologies or offerings.
Further, we may not timely or successfully apply for a patent, register our trademarks, or otherwise secure our intellectual property. Our efforts to protect, maintain, or enforce our proprietary rights may be ineffective and could result in substantial costs and diversion of resources, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Some of our solutions contain open source software, which may pose particular risks to our proprietary software and solutions.
We use open source software in our solutions and will use open source software in the future. Few of the licenses applicable to open source software have been interpreted by courts, and there is a risk that these licenses could be construed in a manner that could impose unanticipated conditions or restrictions on our ability to commercialize our products and offerings or to maintain the confidentiality of our proprietary source code. Moreover, we may encounter instances in which we have incorporated additional open source software in our proprietary software in a manner that is inconsistent with the terms of the applicable license or our current policies and procedures. While we have adopted guidelines for the appropriate use of, and regularly audit our use of, open source software, these measures may not always be effective. We may face claims from third parties claiming ownership of, or demanding release of, the open source software and/or works that we developed using such software (which could include our proprietary source code), or otherwise seeking to enforce the terms of the applicable open source license. These claims could result in litigation and could require us to comply with onerous conditions or restrictions on our solutions, purchase a costly license, or cease offering the implicated solutions unless and until we can re-engineer them to avoid infringement. This re-engineering process could require significant additional research and development resources. In addition to risks related to license requirements, use of certain open source software can lead to greater risks than use of third-party commercial software, as open source licensors generally do not provide warranties, updates, error corrections, or controls on the origin of software. Any of these risks could be difficult to eliminate or manage, and, if not addressed, could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We may be unable to continue to use our domain names or prevent third parties from acquiring and using domain names that infringe on, are similar to, or otherwise decrease the value of our brand, trademarks, or service marks.
We have registered domain names that we use in, or are related to, our business, most importantly www.ibotta.com. If we lose the ability to use a domain name, whether due to trademark claims, failure to renew the applicable registration, or any other cause, we may be forced to market our solutions under a new domain name, which could cause us substantial harm, or to incur significant expense in order to purchase rights to the domain name in question. If we expand our operations, we may not be able to obtain preferred domain names outside the United States due to a variety of reasons. In addition, our competitors and others could attempt to capitalize on our brand recognition by using domain names similar to ours. We may be unable to prevent third parties from acquiring and using domain names that infringe on, are similar to, or otherwise decrease the value of our brand, trademarks, or service marks. Protecting, maintaining, and enforcing our rights in our domain names may require litigation, which could result in substantial costs and diversion of resources, and materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Risks Related to Government Regulation, Tax, or Accounting Standards
Our business is subject to complex and evolving laws, regulations, and industry standards, and unfavorable interpretations of, changes in, or our actual or perceived failure to comply with, these laws, regulations, and industry standards could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
51

Table o f Contents
We are subject to a variety of federal, state, and local laws, regulations, and industry standards related to areas including privacy, electronic communications, data protection, data security, marketing, AI/ML, intellectual property, e-commerce, the internet, mobile devices, competition, consumer protection, taxation, escheatment, and advertising practices. In particular, existing and future laws and regulations, or changes thereto, may impede the growth of the internet, mobile devices, e-commerce, or other online services, and increase the cost of providing online services, require us to change our business practices, or raise compliance costs or other costs of doing business.
Many of these laws, regulations, and standards are complex and subject to varying interpretations or still evolving and being tested in courts, and industry standards are likewise still developing. Our business, including our ability to operate and expand, could be materially adversely affected if legislation, regulations, or industry standards are adopted, interpreted, or implemented in a manner that is inconsistent with our current business practices and that requires changes to these practices or the design of our platform. Existing and future laws, regulations, and industry standards could restrict our operations, making it difficult to retain our clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers, and preventing us from maintaining or growing our revenues as anticipated.
Compliance with these laws and regulations is a rigorous and time-intensive process, and we may be required to put in place additional mechanisms to ensure compliance with them. We believe our policies and practices comply in material respects. However, if our belief is incorrect, or if these guidelines, laws, or regulations, or their interpretation, change, or new legislation or regulations are enacted, we may face significant fines, penalties, injunctive restrictions, class actions, and damages that could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Further, we could be compelled to provide additional disclosures to our consumers, obtain additional consents from our consumers before collecting, using, or disclosing their information, delete information collected, or implement new safeguards or business processes to help consumers manage our use of their information, among other changes.
Failure to comply with federal and state privacy, data protection, marketing, and consumer protection laws, regulations, and industry standards, or the expansion of current, or the enactment or adoption of new privacy, data protection, marketing, and consumer protection laws, regulations, or industry standards, could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
We Process data about consumers, including personal information or personal data, as well as other confidential or proprietary information, for numerous purposes, including legal, marketing, and other business-related purposes. The legal and regulatory framework for privacy and security issues is rapidly evolving, and is expected to increase our compliance costs and exposure to liability. We and our service providers, clients, and publishers are subject to a variety of federal and state laws, regulations, and industry standards regarding privacy, data protection, data security, marketing, and consumer protection, which address Processing of data relating to individuals, as well as the tracking of consumer behavior (Data Protection Laws). We are also subject to laws, regulations, and industry standards relating to endorsements and influencer marketing. Many of these laws, regulations, and industry standards are changing, may be subject to differing interpretations, may be inconsistent among countries or conflict with other rules, and may be costly to comply with or inconsistent among jurisdictions.
In the United States, Data Protection Laws include, for example, rules and regulations promulgated under the authority of the Federal Trade Commission, as well as the Electronic Communications Privacy Act, the Computer Fraud and Abuse Act, the California Consumer Privacy Act of 2018 (CCPA), as amended by the California Privacy Rights Act of 2020, and the Colorado Privacy Act. Data Protection Laws require covered companies to make certain disclosures about their Processing practices and, subject to certain exceptions, provide consumers with certain rights regarding their personal data, including the rights to access, delete, and correct personal data, as well as rights to opt out of the sale of personal information, opt out of targeted advertising, and opt out of other specific types of Processing activities. Numerous states have adopted Data Protection Laws, many of which are comprehensive
52

Table o f Contents
privacy statutes similar to the CCPA. Other states have adopted Data Protection Laws addressing particular subject matter, such as biometrics or health-related information. This creates the potential for a patchwork of overlapping but different state laws, with a trend toward more stringent privacy legislation in the United States, which could increase our potential liability and materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. The CCPA and certain other Data Protection Laws have increased our compliance costs and potential liability.
Various industry standards on privacy, data protection, and data security also have been developed and are expected to continue to develop and may be adopted by industry participants. We endeavor to comply with industry standards relating to targeted advertising. Any actual or alleged mistakes by us in their implementation, any expansion by self-regulatory bodies of relevant guidelines, any different or varying guidelines regarding internet-based advertising issued by government authorities, any actual or alleged failure of opt out mechanisms to work as designed, or any misunderstanding by internet users of our technology or our commitments with respect to these principles may subject us to negative publicity, government investigation, government or private litigation, or other proceedings. Any such investigations, proceedings, or other actions against or involving us, even if meritless, could be costly and time-consuming, necessitate that we change our business practices, divert management’s attention and our resources, and damage our brand, reputation, and business.
In addition to Data Protection Laws, we are subject to the terms of our external and internal privacy and security policies, and certain representations and contractual obligations to third parties related to privacy, data protection, and information security and Processing (collectively, including Data Protection Laws, Data Protection Obligations).
Compliance with Data Protection Obligations is, and will likely remain, uncertain for the foreseeable future, and our actual or perceived failure to address or comply with them could increase our compliance and operational costs; limit our ability to market our solutions and attract new and retain current clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers; limit or eliminate our ability to Process data; require us to modify our platform or our solutions; require us to delete data; expose us to regulatory scrutiny, actions, investigations, fines, and penalties; result in reputational harm; lead to a loss of business; result in claims, litigation, and liability, including class action litigation; cause us to incur significant costs, expenses, and fees (including attorney fees); and otherwise cause a material adverse impact to business, financial condition, results of operations, or prospects (each, an Adverse Data Protection Impact).
Moreover, despite our efforts, we may not be successful in achieving or maintaining compliance with Data Protection Obligations. For example, we may fail, or be alleged to fail, to comply with Data Protection Obligations if our employees, clients, publishers, or service providers do not comply with applicable Data Protection Obligations, which could also result in an Adverse Data Protection Impact.
We expect that there will continue to be new proposed laws, regulations, and industry standards concerning privacy, data protection, and information security in the United States and we cannot yet determine the impact such future laws, regulations, and standards may have on our business. There is a risk that these laws, regulations, and standards, or contractual or other actual or asserted obligations relating to privacy, data protection, or information security, are interpreted or applied in manners that are, or are alleged to be, inconsistent with our policies, practices, or solutions. For instance, with the increased focus on the use of data for advertising, the anticipation of future laws, regulations, standards, and other obligations could impact us and our existing and potential clients or publishers and delay certain partnerships or deals until there is greater certainty. In addition, as we expand our data analytics and other data-related solutions, we may face increased scrutiny on our Processing of data and may be subject to new and unexpected laws, regulations, standards, or other obligations. Future laws, regulations, standards, and other obligations, or changes in their interpretation or enforcement, could, for example, impair our ability to Process information that we use to provide targeted digital promotions and media to consumers on behalf of clients and retailers, thereby impairing our ability to maintain and grow our total number of consumers and increase revenues. Future restrictions on data Processing, or additional requirements associated with data Processing, could require us to modify our solutions,
53

Table o f Contents
possibly in a material manner, which we may be unable to complete in a commercially reasonable manner or at all; could prohibit new or potential solutions and features; could limit our ability to store and Process data or to develop new solutions and features; and could increase our compliance costs or other costs of doing business.
Changes to or the passage of new federal, state, or local laws, including changing interpretations or enforcement by relevant authorities, regarding digital coupons, digital shelf tags, or dynamic pricing could impact our rewards programs and other offerings.
New so-called “algorithmic pricing” or “surveillance pricing” legislation has recently emerged at the state and local levels aimed at regulating practices that use consumer data to inform product pricing decisions. To date, these proposals have aimed to either increase disclosures regarding dynamic pricing practices or place substantive limits on the practice. While many of these proposals carve out exemptions for at least some loyalty and discount programs, approaches are not consistent across all jurisdictions. While such proposed laws and regulations are still in nascent stages of the legislative process, it is possible that some such laws and regulations could impact our operations in certain geographies.
Additionally, new laws regulating the use of digital coupons and digital shelf tags could impact our business or future strategies. In 2025, for example, the City of San Diego passed regulations requiring that digital coupons be accompanied by equivalent paper coupons so that digitally disenfranchised consumers may also benefit. Several other state and local jurisdictions are considering similar regulations in 2026. Similarly, several states are considering bills regulating digital shelf tags that also could impact our operations and future strategies. Existing or new regulations, as well as enforcement of existing or new regulations by relevant authorities, could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Changes to federal and state laws, including changing interpretations by relevant authorities, regarding money services businesses and money transmitters could impact our rewards programs and other offerings.
Various federal laws, such as the Bank Secrecy Act, as amended, impose registration and certain other obligations on companies that are financial institutions, which are broadly defined to include money services businesses (MSBs), such as money transmitters. In addition, many states impose license obligations on companies engaged in money transmission, with varying definitions of what constitutes money transmission. We do not believe we are a money transmitter subject to these laws based, in part, upon the characteristics of and our role with respect to our rewards programs and other offerings. Questions of whether and to what extent our products and offerings require licensure and constitute money transmission are subject to regulatory interpretation and could change over time. If any of our products and offerings were deemed by relevant authorities to subject us to federal regulation as an MSB or state money transmitter licensure in any state, or if laws and regulations were changed to subject us to such, our regulatory compliance costs would likely increase to meet those requirements and we could be forced to cease conducting certain aspects of our business in certain jurisdictions pending receipt of any necessary licenses. There can be no assurance that we will be able to obtain any such licenses, and, even if we were able to do so, there could be substantial costs and potential product or operational changes involved in maintaining such licenses and meeting other relevant regulatory obligations, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
If we do not comply with the specialized regulations and laws in the United States that regulate marketing and promotions, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Marketing and promotions, AI/ML, digital coupons, and other business practices upon which we rely are regulated extensively by federal and state agencies. These regulations and laws may change frequently, differ from state to state, and present a complex and sometimes inconsistent regulatory
54

Table o f Contents
environment. There is no assurance that we will always be in compliance with these regulations and laws, or that we will be able to comply with all future versions of such regulations and laws. We rely on various internal and external personnel with relevant experience complying with legal requirements applicable to marketing and promotions in the United States, and the loss of personnel with such expertise could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
The federal and state “Tied-House” laws governing ownership interests in alcoholic beverage manufacturers, wholesalers, and retailers could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Alcoholic beverage manufacturers, wholesalers, retailers, and their investors are subject to federal and state “Tied-House” laws that restrict investments between the three tiers of the alcoholic beverage industry (the manufacturing tier, the wholesale tier, and the retail tier). Tied-House laws change frequently, differ from state to state, and present a complex and inconsistent regulatory environment. We are increasingly rolling out promotions on alcoholic beverages, and Tied-House laws may impact how alcoholic beverage manufacturers and retailers work together and with us, and these impacts could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Changes in laws and regulations related to the internet or changes to internet infrastructure may diminish the demand for our solutions, and could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
The future success of our business depends upon the continued use of the internet as a primary medium for commerce, communication, and business applications. Federal, state, or foreign government bodies or agencies have in the past adopted, and may in the future adopt, laws or regulations affecting the use of the internet as a commercial medium. Changes in these laws or regulations could require us to modify our solutions in order to comply with these changes. In addition, government agencies or private organizations have imposed and may impose additional taxes, fees, or other charges for accessing the internet or commerce conducted via the internet. These laws or charges could limit the growth of internet-related commerce or communications generally or result in reductions in the demand for internet-based solutions and services such as ours. The performance of the internet has been adversely affected by “viruses,” “worms,” and similar malicious programs, and the internet has experienced a variety of outages and other delays as a result of damage to portions of its infrastructure. If the use of the internet is adversely affected by these issues, demand for our solutions could decline.
The current legislative and regulatory landscape regarding the regulation of the Internet is subject to uncertainty. For example, in January 2018, the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) released an order that repealed the “open internet rules,” often known as “net neutrality,” which prohibit internet service providers in the United States from impeding access to most content, or otherwise unfairly discriminating against content providers like us and also prohibit internet service providers from entering into arrangements with specific content providers for faster or better access over their data networks. In response to this decision, California and a number of other states implemented their own net neutrality rules which mirrored parts of the repealed federal regulations. In October 2023, the FCC voted to begin the process of reinstating substantially all of the net neutrality rules that had been in place prior to the 2018 repeal. In May 2024, the FCC issued an order implementing those rules. In January 2025, a decision from the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit set aside the FCC’s order, deeming it to exceed the FCC’s authority under the Telecommunications Act of 1996. We cannot predict the outcome of any litigation or whether any new FCC order or existing state initiatives regulating providers will be modified, overturned, or vacated by legal action, federal legislation, or the FCC, or the degree to which further regulatory action or inaction could materially adversely affect our business, if at all. If the FCC is unable or chooses not to reinstate net neutrality or if state initiatives are modified, overturned, or vacated, internet service providers may be able to limit our users’ ability to access our platform or make our platform a less attractive alternative to our competitors’ applications. If new FCC or other rules directly or inadvertently impose costs on online providers like our business, our ability to retain existing users or
55

Table o f Contents
attract new users may be impaired, our costs may increase, and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
If we fail to maintain an effective system of internal controls, our ability to produce timely and accurate financial statements or comply with applicable regulations could be impaired.
As a public company, we are subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (Sarbanes-Oxley Act), and the rules and regulations of the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires, among other things, that we maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting. We are continuing to develop and refine our disclosure controls and other procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) is reported within the time periods and in the manner specified in SEC rules and forms, and that information required to be disclosed in reports under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to our principal executive and financial officers. We are also continuing to improve our internal controls over financial reporting. Some members of our management team have limited or no experience managing a publicly traded company, interacting with public company investors, and complying with the increasingly complex laws pertaining to public companies, and we have limited accounting and financial reporting personnel and other resources with which to address our internal controls and related procedures, including complying with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act to which we are now subject. In order to maintain and improve the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting, we have expended, and anticipate that we will continue to expend, significant resources, including accounting-related costs, personnel costs, and significant management oversight.
Our current controls and any new controls that we develop may become inadequate because of changes in conditions in our business. Any failure to develop or maintain effective controls or any difficulties encountered in their implementation or improvement could harm our results of operations or cause us to fail to meet our reporting obligations and may result in a restatement of our financial statements for prior periods. Any failure to implement and maintain effective internal controls over financial reporting also could adversely affect the results of periodic management evaluations and annual independent registered public accounting firm attestation reports. Ineffective disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting could also cause investors to lose confidence in our reported financial and other information, which could have a negative effect on the trading price of our Class A common stock. In addition, if we are unable to continue to meet these requirements, we may not be able to remain listed on the New York Stock Exchange. We are required to provide, and have provided, an annual management report on the effectiveness of our internal controls over financial reporting commencing with this Form 10-K.
Because we are no longer an emerging growth company, our independent registered public accounting firm is required to attest to the effectiveness of our internal controls over financial reporting. Our independent registered public accounting firm may issue a report that is adverse in the event it is not satisfied with the level at which our internal controls over financial reporting is documented, designed, or operating. Any failure to maintain effective disclosure controls and internal controls over financial reporting could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects and could cause a decline in the price of our Class A common stock.
We will incur increased costs and demands upon management as a result of complying with the laws and regulations affecting public companies, particularly as we are no longer an “emerging growth company,” which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
As a public company, we are subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010, and the rules and regulations of the New York Stock Exchange. These requirements have increased and will
56

Table o f Contents
continue to increase our legal, accounting, and financial compliance costs and have made, and will continue to make, some activities more time-consuming and costly, particularly as we are no longer an “emerging growth company” as of December 31, 2025. For example, the Exchange Act requires, among other things, that we file annual, quarterly, and current reports with respect to our business and results of operations. As a result of the complexity involved in complying with the rules and regulations applicable to public companies, our management’s attention may be diverted from the day-to-day management of our business, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Although we have already hired additional employees to assist us in complying with these requirements, we may need to hire more employees in the future or engage outside consultants, which will increase our operating expenses. Additionally, as a public company subject to additional rules and regulations and oversight, we may not have the same flexibility we had as a private company.
In addition, changing laws, regulations, and standards relating to corporate governance and public disclosure are creating uncertainty for public companies, increasing legal and financial compliance costs, and making some activities more time-consuming. These laws, regulations, and standards are subject to varying interpretations, in many cases due to their lack of specificity, and, as a result, their application in practice may evolve over time as new guidance is provided by regulatory and governing bodies. This could result in continuing uncertainty regarding compliance matters and higher costs necessitated by ongoing revisions to disclosure and governance practices. If our efforts to comply with new laws, regulations, and standards differ from the activities intended by regulatory or governing bodies due to ambiguities related to their application and practice, regulatory authorities may initiate legal proceedings against us, and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
We also expect these rules and regulations to make it more expensive for us to obtain directors’ and officers’ liability insurance, and we may be required to accept reduced policy limits and coverage or incur substantially higher costs to maintain the same or similar coverage. As a result, it may be more difficult for us to attract and retain qualified individuals to serve on our board of directors or as our executive officers.
As a result of disclosing information in filings required of a public company, our business and financial condition will become more visible, which may result in an increased risk of threatened or actual litigation. If such claims are successful, or even if the claims do not result in litigation or are resolved in our favor, these claims, and the time and resources necessary to resolve them, could divert the resources of our management and materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Our ability to use our net operating loss carryforwards and certain other tax attributes to offset future taxable income may be limited.
As of December 31, 2025, we had no U.S. federal net operating loss carryforwards (NOLs), net of uncertain tax positions, and U.S. state NOLs of $92.2 million, net of uncertain tax positions. Our U.S. state NOLs begin to expire in 2030. In addition, as of December 31, 2025, we had U.S. federal tax credit carryforwards of approximately $11.8 million, which begin to expire in 2042. Our NOLs may be unavailable to offset future taxable income because of restrictions under U.S. tax law, including that our NOLs may expire or may not be available to offset our entire taxable income on an annual basis. For U.S. state income tax purposes, there may be periods during which the use of NOLs is limited, which could accelerate or permanently increase state taxes owed.
In addition, under Sections 382 and 383 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, if a corporation undergoes an “ownership change” (generally defined as a cumulative change in the corporation’s ownership by “5-percent shareholders” that exceeds 50 percentage points over a rolling three-year period), the corporation’s ability to use its pre-change NOLs and certain other pre-change tax attributes to offset its post-change taxable income may be limited. Similar rules may apply under state tax laws. We believe that we have undergone ownership changes in the past, and we may experience ownership changes in the future as a result of subsequent shifts in our stock ownership, some of which
57

Table o f Contents
are outside our control. Our ability to use our pre-change NOLs and certain other pre-change tax attributes may be limited by such ownership changes as described above, and consequently, we may not be able to use a material portion of our NOLs and certain other tax attributes to offset our taxable income, which could have a material adverse effect on our cash flows and results of operations.
If our estimates or judgments relating to our critical accounting policies prove to be incorrect, our results of operations could be materially adversely affected.
The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in our financial statements and accompanying notes. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, as described in the section titled, “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.” The results of these estimates form the basis for making judgments about the recognition and measurement of certain assets and liabilities and revenue and expenses that is not readily apparent from other sources. Our accounting policies that involve judgment include, but are not limited to, the allowance for credit losses, useful lives and impairment of long-lived assets, software development costs, including capitalization and the allocation of labor costs between cost of revenue and research and development expense, income taxes, leases, contingent liabilities, revenue recognition, breakage, and stock-based compensation. If our assumptions change or if actual circumstances differ from those in our assumptions, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected.
Failure to comply with anti-bribery and anti-corruption laws, anti-money laundering laws, and similar laws could subject us to penalties and other adverse consequences.
We are subject to the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA), the U.S. domestic bribery statute contained in 18 U.S.C. § 201, the U.S. Travel Act, and, if we expand our operations internationally, possibly other anti-bribery, anti-corruption, and anti-money laundering laws in countries outside of the United States. Anti-corruption and anti-bribery laws have historically been enforced aggressively and interpreted broadly to generally prohibit companies, their employees, agents, representatives, business partners, and third-party intermediaries from authorizing, offering, or providing, directly or indirectly, improper payments or benefits to recipients in the public and private sector. These laws also require that we keep accurate books and records and maintain internal accounting controls and compliance procedures designed to prevent any such actions.
We may in the future leverage third parties to sell our products and offerings and conduct our business abroad. We and our employees, agents, representatives, business partners, or third-party intermediaries may therefore have direct or indirect interactions with officials and employees of government agencies or state-owned or affiliated entities, and we may be held liable for the corrupt or other illegal activities of these employees, agents, representatives, business partners, or third-party intermediaries even if we do not authorize such activities. We cannot assure you that all of our employees, agents, representatives, business partners, or third-party intermediaries will not take actions in violation of applicable law, for which we may be ultimately held responsible. If we expand into and increase our international sales and business, our risks under these laws may increase.
Any allegations or violations of the FCPA or other applicable anti-bribery and anti-corruption laws or anti-money laundering laws could result in whistleblower complaints, sanctions, settlements, prosecutions, enforcement actions, fines, damages, adverse media coverage, investigations, loss of export privileges, severe criminal or civil sanctions, or suspension or debarment from U.S. or foreign government contracts, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our reputation, business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Responding to any investigation or action will likely result in a significant diversion of management’s attention and resources and significant defense costs and other professional fees.
58

Table o f Contents
Changes in tax laws could affect our effective tax rates, business, financial condition, and results of operations.
We are subject to tax laws, regulations, and policies of U.S. federal, state, and local taxing jurisdictions and may in the future be subject to the tax laws, regulations, and policies of other taxing jurisdictions. Changes in tax laws, including the recently enacted U.S. federal tax legislation commonly referred to as the One Big Beautiful Bill Act (OBBB Act), as well as other factors, could cause us to experience fluctuations in our tax obligations and effective tax rates and otherwise affect our tax positions and/or our tax liabilities. Finally, tax laws are complex and subject to interpretation. Audits or challenges to our tax positions by taxing authorities could increase our tax liabilities, which could affect our effective tax rate and our operating results.
Risks Related to Ownership of Our Class A Common Stock
The dual class stock structure of our common stock concentrates voting control with Bryan Leach, our Founder, Chief Executive Officer, President, and Chairman of our board of directors, which, subject to limited exceptions, will generally preclude our stockholders’ ability to influence the outcome of matters submitted to our stockholders for approval, including the election of our board of directors, the adoption of amendments to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws (where adopted by stockholders), and the approval of any merger, consolidation, sale of all or substantially all of our assets, or other major corporate transactions.
Our Class B common stock has 20 votes per share, and our Class A common stock has one vote per share. Upon the closing of our initial public offering, Mr. Leach and entities affiliated with Mr. Leach held all of the issued and outstanding shares of our Class B common stock. As of December 31, 2025, Mr. Leach and entities affiliated with Mr. Leach held approximately 74.1% of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock in the aggregate, which voting power may increase over time as Mr. Leach’s equity awards are exercised or vested. If all such equity awards held by Mr. Leach had been exercised or vested and exchanged for shares of Class B common stock as of December 31, 2025, Mr. Leach and entities affiliated with Mr. Leach would collectively have held 81.7% of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock. As a result, Mr. Leach will generally be able to determine any action requiring the approval of our stockholders, including the election of our board of directors, the adoption of amendments to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws (where adopted by stockholders), and the approval of any merger, consolidation, sale of all or substantially all of our assets, or other major corporate transactions, subject to limited exceptions. Mr. Leach may have interests that differ from those of our stockholders and may vote in a way with which our stockholders disagree and that may be adverse to our stockholders’ interests. This concentrated control may have the effect of delaying, preventing, or deterring a change in control of Ibotta, could deprive our stockholders of an opportunity to receive a premium for their capital stock as part of a sale of Ibotta, and might ultimately affect the market price of our Class A common stock.
Future transfers by the holders of Class B common stock will generally result in those shares automatically converting into shares of Class A common stock, subject to limited exceptions, such as certain transfers effected for estate planning or other transfers among Mr. Leach and his family members and affiliates. In addition, each share of Class B common stock will convert automatically into one share of Class A common stock upon the earliest of (i) the date fixed by the board of directors that is no less than 61 days and no more than 180 days following the first time after 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on April 18, 2024 that the number of outstanding shares of Class B common stock is less than five percent (5%) of the total outstanding shares of our capital stock, (ii) 5:00 p.m. Eastern Time on the date that is seven years after April 18, 2024, (iii) the date fixed by the board of directors that is no less than 61 days and no more than 180 days following the first time after 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on April 18, 2024 that Mr. Leach is no longer providing services to us as an officer, director, employee, or consultant, and (iv) the date of the death or permanent disability of Mr. Leach.
59

Table o f Contents
We cannot predict the effect our dual class structure may have on the trading price of our Class A common stock.
We cannot predict whether our dual class structure will result in a lower or more volatile trading price of our Class A common stock, adverse publicity, or other adverse consequences. For example, certain index providers have announced restrictions affecting companies with multiple-class share structures in certain of their indices. In July 2017, FTSE Russell announced that it would require new constituents of its indices to have greater than 5% of a company’s voting rights in the hands of public stockholders and other stock indices may take similar action. Under this policy, the dual class structure of our common stock could make us ineligible for inclusion in certain indices and, as a result, mutual funds, exchange-traded funds, and other investment vehicles that attempt to passively track those indices would not invest in our Class A common stock. As a result, the trading price of our Class A common stock could be materially adversely affected. These policies may depress valuations of public companies excluded from such indices, as compared to similar companies that are included.
The public trading price of our Class A common stock has fluctuated, and the value of our Class A common stock may decline.
We cannot predict the prices at which our Class A common stock will trade. The trading price of our Class A common stock has fluctuated, and could continue to fluctuate, in response to various factors, some of which are beyond our control. Factors that could cause fluctuations in the trading price of our Class A common stock include the other risk factors described elsewhere in this “Risk Factors” section as well as:
•price and volume fluctuations in the overall stock market;
•volatility in the trading prices and trading volumes of technology stocks;
•changes in operating performance and stock market valuations of other technology companies generally, or those in our industry in particular;
•sales or expected sales of shares of our Class A common stock by us or our stockholders;
•failure of securities analysts to maintain coverage of us, changes in financial estimates by securities analysts who follow us, or our failure to meet these estimates or the expectations of investors;
•any plans we may have to provide or not provide financial guidance or projections, which may increase the probability that our financial results are perceived as not in line with analysts’ expectations;
•if we do provide financial guidance or projections, any changes in those projections or our failure to meet those projections;
•changes in the anticipated future size or growth rate of our addressable markets;
•announcements by us or our competitors of new solutions or platform features;
•the public’s reaction to our press releases, other public announcements, and filings with the SEC;
•rumors and market speculation involving us or other companies in our industry;
•actual or anticipated changes in our results of operations or fluctuations in our results of operations;
•actual or anticipated developments in our business, our competitors’ businesses, or the competitive landscape generally;
60

Table o f Contents
•litigation involving us, our industry, or both, or investigations by regulators into our operations or those of our competitors;
•actual or perceived privacy or security breaches or other incidents;
•developments or disputes concerning our intellectual property or other proprietary rights;
•announced or completed acquisitions of businesses, services, or technologies by us or our competitors;
•new laws or regulations or new interpretations of existing laws or regulations applicable to our business;
•changes in accounting standards, policies, guidelines, interpretations, or principles;
•any additions or departures of board members, management, or key personnel;
•repurchases of our Class A common stock;
•the impact of seasonality;
•other events or factors, including those resulting from war, incidents of terrorism, or pandemics; and
•regulatory and economic uncertainty, general economic conditions, or slow or negative growth of our markets.
In addition, stock markets, and the market for technology companies in particular, have experienced price and volume fluctuations that have affected and continue to affect the market prices of equity securities of many companies. Stock prices of many companies, including technology companies, have fluctuated in a manner often unrelated to the operating performance of those companies. Following periods of volatility in the overall market and the market price of a particular company’s securities, securities class action litigation has often been instituted against these companies, and has been instituted against us. This litigation has resulted and could continue to result in substantial costs and a diversion of our management’s attention and resources.
We have adopted a Share Repurchase Program to repurchase shares of our Class A common stock; however, any future decisions to reduce or discontinue repurchasing our Class A common stock pursuant to the Share Repurchase Program could cause the market price of our Class A common stock to decline.
Although our board of directors has authorized the Share Repurchase Program to purchase up to an aggregate of $300 million of the Company’s Class A common stock, the timing and actual number of shares repurchased may depend on a variety of factors, including price, general business and market conditions, and alternative investment opportunities. We are not obligated under the Share Repurchase Program to acquire any particular amount of Class A common stock, and the Company may terminate or suspend the Share Repurchase Program at any time. If we fail to meet any expectations related to stock repurchases, the market price of our Class A common stock could decline, and could have a material adverse impact on investor confidence. Additionally, price volatility of our common stock over a given period may cause the average price at which we repurchase our common stock to exceed the stock market price at a given point in time. In addition, the United States imposes a 1% excise tax on certain stock repurchases, which may increase the costs associated with repurchasing shares of our common stock.
We have increased and may in the future increase or decrease the amount of repurchases of our Class A common stock in the future. Any reduction or discontinuance by us of repurchases of our Class A common stock pursuant to the Share Repurchase Program could cause the market price of our Class A
61

Table o f Contents
common stock to decline. Moreover, in the event repurchases of our Class A common stock are reduced or discontinued, our failure or inability to resume repurchasing Class A common stock at historical levels could result in a lower market valuation of our Class A common stock.
Although we do not expect to rely on the “controlled company” exemption under the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange, we have the right to use such exemption, and therefore we could in the future avail ourselves of certain reduced corporate governance requirements.
As a result of our dual class common stock structure, Mr. Leach and entities affiliated with Mr. Leach currently hold a majority of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock, and Mr. Leach has the authority to vote the shares of Class B common stock at his discretion on all matters to be voted upon by stockholders. Therefore, we are considered a “controlled company” as that term is set forth in the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange. A “controlled company” may elect not to comply with certain listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange regarding corporate governance, including:
•the requirement that a majority of its board of directors consist of independent directors;
•the requirement that its nominating or corporate governance committee be composed entirely of independent directors with a written charter addressing the committee’s purpose and responsibilities and an annual performance evaluation of the committee; and
•the requirement that its compensation committee be composed entirely of independent directors with a written charter addressing the committee’s purpose and responsibilities, an annual performance evaluation of the committee, and the rights and responsibilities of the committee related to any compensation consultant, independent legal counsel, or any other advisor retained by the committee.
Although we qualify as a “controlled company,” we do not currently expect to rely on these exemptions and intend to fully comply with all corporate governance requirements under the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange. However, if we were to avail ourselves of the “controlled company” exemption, the above requirements would not apply to us, which could adversely affect the protections for our stockholders.
Future sales of our Class A common stock in the public market could cause the market price of our Class A common stock to decline.
Additional sales of a substantial number of shares of our Class A common stock in the public market, or the perception that such sales may occur, could have an adverse effect on our stock price and could impair our ability to raise capital through the sale of additional stock. In the future, we may attempt to obtain financing or to further increase our capital resources by issuing additional shares of our Class A common stock. Issuing additional shares of our common stock or other equity securities or securities convertible into equity may dilute the economic and voting rights of our existing stockholders, reduce the market price of our Class A common stock, or both.
Delaware law and provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws could make a merger, tender offer, or proxy contest difficult, thereby depressing the market price of our Class A common stock.
Our status as a Delaware corporation and the anti-takeover provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law (DGCL) may discourage, delay, or prevent a change in control by prohibiting us from engaging in certain business combinations with an interested stockholder for a period of three years after the date of the transaction in which the person became an interested stockholder, even if a change of control would be beneficial to our existing stockholders. In addition, our amended and restated certificate
62

Table o f Contents
of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws contain provisions that may make the acquisition of Ibotta more difficult, including the following:
•certain amendments to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation or our amended and restated bylaws require the approval of at least 66 2/3% of the voting power of our then-outstanding and issued capital stock;
•our board of directors is classified into three classes of directors with staggered three-year terms and stockholders will only be permitted to remove directors from office for cause from and after the Voting Threshold Date (as defined in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation) and for so long as the board is classified;
•our dual class common stock structure generally provides Bryan Leach, our Founder, Chief Executive Officer, President, and Chairman of our board of directors, with the ability to determine the outcome of matters requiring stockholder approval, subject to limited exceptions, even if he owns significantly less than a majority of the shares of our outstanding capital stock;
•from and after the Voting Threshold Date (as defined in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation), our stockholders will only be able to take action at a meeting of stockholders and will not be able to take action by written consent for any matter;
•our amended and restated certificate of incorporation does not permit cumulative voting;
•vacancies and other unfilled seats on our board of directors will be able to be filled only by our board of directors and not by stockholders;
•a special meeting of our stockholders may only be called by the chairperson of our board of directors, our Chief Executive Officer, our President, or the board of directors acting pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the total number of authorized directors whether or not there exist any vacancies or unfilled seats in previously authorized directorships on our board of directors;
•unless we consent in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, certain litigation against us or our directors, officers, stockholders, or employees can only be brought in Delaware;
•our amended and restated certificate of incorporation authorizes 100 million shares of undesignated preferred stock, the terms of which may be established and shares of which may be issued by the board of directors without further action by our stockholders, except that the approval of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class B common stock is required for the issuance of any shares of capital stock having the right to more than one vote per share; and
•advance notice procedures apply for stockholders to nominate candidates for election as directors at an annual or special meeting of stockholders or to propose business before an annual meeting of stockholders.
These provisions, alone or together, could discourage, delay, or prevent a transaction involving a change in control of Ibotta. These provisions could also discourage proxy contests and make it more difficult for stockholders to elect directors of their choosing and to cause us to take other corporate actions they desire, any of which, under certain circumstances, could limit the opportunity for our stockholders to receive a premium for their shares of our Class A common stock, and could also affect the price that some investors are willing to pay for our Class A common stock.
Our amended and restated bylaws generally provide that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware and the federal district courts of the United States are the exclusive forums for substantially all disputes between us and our stockholders, which could limit our stockholders’
63

Table o f Contents
ability to obtain a favorable judicial forum for disputes with us or our directors, officers, stockholders, or employees.
Our amended and restated bylaws generally provide that, unless we consent in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware is the sole and exclusive forum for the following types of proceedings:
•any derivative action or proceeding brought on behalf of us;
•any action asserting a claim of breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any of our directors, officers, stockholders, or other employees to us or our stockholders;
•any action asserting a claim arising pursuant to any provision of the DGCL or our amended and restated certificate of incorporation or our amended and restated bylaws (as either may be amended from time to time); or
•any action asserting a claim governed by the internal affairs doctrine.
Our amended and restated bylaws further provide that, unless we consent in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the federal district courts of the United States will be the exclusive forum for resolving any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act against any person in connection with any offering of our securities.
Although we believe these provisions benefit us by providing increased consistency in the application of Delaware law for the specified types of actions and proceedings, these exclusive-forum provisions may make it more expensive for stockholders to bring a claim than if the stockholders were permitted to select another jurisdiction and may limit a stockholder’s ability to bring a claim in a judicial forum that it finds favorable for disputes with us or our directors, officers, stockholders, or other employees, which may discourage lawsuits against us and our directors, officers, stockholders, and other employees. Our amended and restated bylaws also limit the ability of a person to bring a claim in a judicial forum that it finds favorable for disputes arising under the Securities Act against any person in connection with any offering of our securities, including any auditor, underwriter, expert, control person, or other defendant. Any person or entity purchasing, holding, or otherwise acquiring any interest in any of our securities shall be deemed to have notice of and consented to these provisions. The enforceability of similar choice of forum provisions in other companies’ governing documents has been challenged in legal proceedings, and it is possible that a court could find these types of provisions to be inapplicable or unenforceable. We also note that stockholders cannot waive compliance (or consent to noncompliance) with the federal securities laws and the rules and regulations thereunder. If a court were to find the exclusive-forum provisions in our amended and restated bylaws to be inapplicable or unenforceable in an action, we may incur additional costs associated with resolving the dispute in other jurisdictions, which could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
If securities or industry analysts do not publish research or publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about us, our business, or our market, or if they change their recommendation regarding our Class A common stock adversely, the market price and trading volume of our Class A common stock could decline.
The market price and trading volume for our Class A common stock will depend in part on the research and reports that securities or industry analysts publish about us, our business, our market, or our competitors. The analysts’ estimates are based upon their own opinions and are often different from our estimates or expectations. Analysts have, and could in the future, change their recommendation regarding our Class A common stock adversely, provide more favorable relative recommendations about our competitors, or publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, which has caused, and could in the future cause, the price of our securities to decline. If few securities analysts commence coverage of us, or if one or more of these analysts cease coverage of us or fail to publish reports on us
64

Table o f Contents
regularly, we could lose visibility in the financial markets and demand for our securities could decrease, which could cause the price and trading volume of our Class A common stock to decline.
Additional issuances of our stock will result in significant dilution to our stockholders.
Additional issuances of our stock will result in dilution to existing holders of our capital stock. Also, to the extent outstanding additional shares subject to options and warrants to purchase our capital stock are authorized and exercised, there will be further dilution. The amount of dilution could be substantial depending upon the size of the issuance or exercise. In addition, the perceived risk of dilution as a result of the significant number of outstanding warrants may cause our Class A common stockholders to be more inclined to sell their shares, which could cause the price of our Class A common stock to decline. Moreover, the perceived risk of dilution and the resulting downward pressure on our Class A common stock price could encourage investors to engage in short sales of our Class A common stock, which could further contribute to price declines in our Class A common stock. The fact that our warrant holders can sell substantial amounts of our Class A common stock in the public market could make it more difficult for us to raise additional funds through the sale of equity or equity-related securities in the future at a time and price that we deem reasonable or appropriate, or at all.
To the extent we issue shares of our capital stock to effect a business combination, the potential for the issuance of a substantial number of additional shares upon exercise of our warrants could make us a less attractive acquisition vehicle in the eyes of a target business since the exercise of warrants could reduce the value of the shares issued to complete the business combination. Accordingly, our warrants may make it more difficult to effectuate a business combination or increase the cost of acquiring the target business. Further, our warrants could make the structuring of any strategic transaction more complex and affect the terms of any such strategic transaction.
For example, on May 17, 2021, we issued a common stock purchase warrant to Walmart (Walmart Warrant) in connection with a multi-year strategic relationship that makes Ibotta the exclusive provider of digital item-level rebate offer content for Walmart U.S. Pursuant to the terms of the Walmart Warrant, Walmart has the right to purchase up to 4,121,034 shares of our Class A common stock at an exercise price of $70.12 per share.
As part of our business strategy, we may acquire or make investments in companies, products, or technologies and issue equity securities to pay for any such acquisition or investment. Any such issuances of additional capital stock may cause stockholders to experience significant dilution of their ownership interests and the per share value of our Class A common stock to decline.
General Risk Factors
Natural disasters and other events beyond our control could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.
Natural disasters or other catastrophic events may cause damage or disruption to our operations and the global economy and thus could have a negative effect on us. Our facilities are located in Denver, Colorado. Our business operations are subject to interruption by natural disasters, blizzards, flooding, fire, power shortages, pandemics, terrorism, political unrest, telecommunications failure, vandalism, cyberattacks, geopolitical instability, war, the effects of climate change, and other events beyond our control. Although we maintain crisis management and disaster response plans, such events could make it difficult or impossible for us to deliver our solutions to our clients, publishers, and consumers, could decrease demand for our solutions, could make existing clients unable or unwilling to fulfill their contractual requirements to us, including their payment obligations, and could cause us to incur substantial expense, including expenses or liabilities arising from potential litigation. Our insurance may not be sufficient to cover losses or additional expenses that we may sustain. Client, publisher, or consumer data could be lost, significant recovery time could be required to resume operations, and our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially adversely affected in the event of a major natural disaster or catastrophic event.
65

Table o f Contents
We do not intend to pay dividends on our Class A common stock in the foreseeable future, so any returns will be limited to the value of our Class A common stock.
We have never declared nor paid cash dividends on our capital stock. We currently intend to retain any future earnings to finance the operation and expansion of our business, and we do not anticipate declaring or paying any dividends to holders of our capital stock in the foreseeable future. In addition, our Credit Agreement contains restrictions on our ability to pay dividends. Consequently, our stockholders may need to rely on sales of our Class A common stock after price appreciation, which may not occur, as the only way to realize any future gains on their investment.
Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments
Not Applicable.
Item 1C. Cybersecurity
Risk Management and Strategy
Management has established policies and processes to identify, analyze, mitigate, and manage cybersecurity risks relevant to our platform, and has integrated these processes into the Company’s overall risk management processes. Various types of risks are considered, including, but not limited to, fraud, technological, compliance, and vendor risks. Our program for assessing, identifying, and managing material risks from cybersecurity threats includes the following key controls:
•To protect our systems and applications, we maintain endpoint security protection on all employee laptops and desktops, including industry-standard firewalls, monitoring, and intrusion detection practices.
•We require multi-factor authentication to access our critical systems and applications.
•We employ strong password standards for our systems and applications. We also employ firewalls across our infrastructure to guard against threats.
•We provide ongoing security training to our employees and contractors about information security policies and practices, including phishing simulations.
•Our process for managing third-party risk includes security assessments of key third-party service providers before entering into or renewing business with them or granting them access to our data or information systems. Additionally, we impose contractual restrictions on these providers based on their risk profile.
•We maintain enterprise-wide policies and procedures for reporting and managing security incidents, including prompt reporting of all incidents. We perform incident response simulations on at least an annual basis.
We engage with independent third-party auditors to perform SOC2 assessments on an annual basis. We also engage with a third party to conduct penetration testing at least annually to identify threats and assess their potential impact to system security. Any vulnerabilities identified in this process are triaged by our information security team and handled in accordance with our vulnerability management process. As of the date of this report, we have not experienced any cybersecurity incidents that have materially affected us, including our business strategy, results of operations, or financial condition. For certain risks from cybersecurity threats that may materially affect our business strategy, results of operations, or financial condition, see Item 1A, “Risk Factors,” including the section titled, “If our security measures or information we collect and maintain are compromised or publicly exposed, clients, publishers, retailers, and consumers may curtail or stop using our platform, and we could be subject to claims, penalties, and fines.”
66

Table o f Contents
Governance
Our Board of Directors is responsible for monitoring and assessing strategic risk exposure, and our executive officers are responsible for the day-to-day management of the material risks we face. Our Board administers its cybersecurity risk oversight function directly as a whole, as well as through the Audit Committee.
Our Chief Technology Officer oversees our security team, which is responsible for our cybersecurity policies and processes, including those described in “Risk Management and Strategy” above. The security team consists of experienced engineers and analysts. All senior members of the team have industry recognized accreditations or commensurate experience. Our security team meets at least weekly and holds quarterly meetings with cross-functional leadership to report on cybersecurity risks and threats.
Representatives from our security team provide quarterly updates to the Audit Committee and/or Board of Directors regarding the Company’s cybersecurity risks and activities, including any recent cybersecurity incidents and related responses, cybersecurity systems testing, activities of third parties, and the like.
Item 2. Properties
Our corporate headquarters is located in Denver, Colorado, where we lease approximately 97,000 square feet of office space pursuant to a lease agreement that expires in 2036. We believe our facilities are adequate to meet our current needs, and that should it be needed, suitable alternative or additional facilities will be available to accommodate our operations.
Item 3. Legal Proceedings
On April 17, 2025, a putative securities class action complaint, captioned Fortune v. Ibotta, Inc., et al., No. 25-cv-01213-NYW, was filed in the U.S. District Court for the District of Colorado against the Company, certain of its current and former officers and directors, and the underwriters of the Company's initial public offering. On May 21, 2025, a second putative securities class action complaint, captioned Valentine v. Ibotta, Inc., et al., No. 25-cv-01615-NYW, was filed in the U.S. District Court for the District of Colorado against the same defendants. On July 31, 2025, the court consolidated the two cases and appointed a lead plaintiff, purported Ibotta shareholder Mark Tcherkezian, in the consolidated action. On October 15, 2025, lead plaintiff filed an amended complaint against the same defendants alleging claims under Securities Act §§ 11, 12(a), and 15, Exchange Act §§ 10(b), 20(a), and 20A, and SEC Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder. We intend to defend the case vigorously. We are unable to estimate a range of loss, if any, that could result were there to be an adverse final outcome in this action. If an unfavorable outcome were to occur, it is possible that the impact could be material to our results of operations in the period(s) in which any such outcome becomes probable and estimable.
Additionally, in the ordinary course of its business, the Company may be involved in various legal proceedings involving contractual and employment relationships, patent or other intellectual property rights, and a variety of other matters. We are not presently a party to any other litigation the outcome of which, we believe, if determined adversely to us, would individually or taken together have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Defending any legal proceedings is costly and can impose a significant burden on management and employees. The results of any current or future litigation cannot be predicted with certainty, and regardless of the outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us because of defense and settlement costs, diversion of management resources, and other factors.
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures
Not applicable.
67

Table o f Contents
PART II
Item 5. Market for Registrant’s Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities
Market Information For Common Stock
Our Class A common stock has been listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol “IBTA” since April 18, 2024. Prior to that date, there was no public trading market for our common stock.
Our Class B common stock is neither listed on any stock exchange nor traded on any public market.
Holders of Record
As of January 31, 2026, there were 83 holders of record of our Class A common stock. Because many of our shares of Class A common stock are held by brokers and other institutions on behalf of stockholders, we are unable to estimate the total number of beneficial owners represented by these record holders.
As of January 31, 2026, there were 5 stockholders of record of our Class B common stock. All shares of Class B common stock are beneficially held by Bryan Leach, collectively with certain affiliated trusts.
Dividend Policy
We have not declared or paid any cash dividends on our capital stock since our date of incorporation. We intend to retain future earnings, if any, to finance the operation and expansion of our business and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. Payment of future cash dividends, if any, will be at the discretion of our board of directors after taking into account various factors, including our financial condition, operating results, current and anticipated cash needs, the requirements and contractual restrictions of any then-existing debt instruments, and other factors that our board of directors may deem relevant.
68

Table o f Contents
Stock Performance Graph
This performance graph shall not be deemed “soliciting material” or to be “filed” with the SEC for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, or otherwise subject to the liabilities under that Section, and shall not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any of our filings under the Exchange Act or the Securities Act.
The following graph compares the cumulative total return to stockholders of our Class A common stock relative to the cumulative total returns of the Standard & Poor’s 500 Index (“S&P 500”), Nasdaq Composite Index, and Russell 3000 Index. Since there is no published industry or line-of-business index for our business reflective of our performance, nor do we believe we can reasonably identify a peer group, we measure our performance against issuers with similar market capitalizations. We selected the Russell 3000 Index because it measures the performance of a broad range of companies with lower market capitalizations than those companies included in the S&P 500 Index. An investment of $100 (with reinvestment of all dividends) is assumed to have been made in our Class A common stock and in each index at the market close on April 18, 2024, the date our Class A common stock commenced trading on the NYSE, and its relative performance is tracked through December 31, 2025. The returns shown are based on historical results and are not intended to suggest future performance.
Recent Sales of Unregistered Equity Securities
None.
69

Table o f Contents
Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities
The following table summarizes share repurchase activity for the three months ended December 31, 2025:

Period | Total Number of Shares Purchased(1) |  | Average Price Paid per Share(2) |  | Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Program(1) |  | Approximate Dollar Value of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs (in thousands)
October 1, 2025 to October 31, 2025 | 536,743 |  |  | $ | 31.62 |  |  | 536,743 |  |  | $ | 72,943 |
November 1, 2025 to November 30, 2025 | 562,850 |  |  | 25.95 |  |  | 562,850 |  |  | 58,339 |
December 1, 2025 to December 31, 2025 | 1,032,815 |  |  | $ | 22.65 |  |  | 1,032,815 |  |  | $ | 34,950 |
| 2,132,408 |  |  |  |  | 2,132,408 |  |  |

______________
(1)On August 22, 2024, the Company announced that the Board of Directors approved a share repurchase program with authorization to purchase up to an aggregate of $100.0 million of Class A common stock (Share Repurchase Program). In both March 2025 and June 2025, the Board of Directors approved an additional $100.0 million, bringing the total authorization under the Share Repurchase Program to $300.0 million. The Company may, from time to time, enter into Rule 10b5-1 plans to facilitate repurchases under this authorization. The Share Repurchase Program has no expiration date.
(2)Excludes other costs such as broker commissions and the 1% excise tax imposed by the Inflation Reduction Act of 2022.
Use of Proceeds
None.
Item 6. [Reserved]
70

Table o f Contents
Item 7. Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and related notes included in Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data to this Annual Report on Form 10-K. This discussion contains forward-looking statements, such as those relating to our plans, objectives, expectations, intentions, and beliefs, which involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results could differ materially from those discussed in these forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, those identified below and those discussed in the sections titled Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements and Risk Factors included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Our historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for any period in the future.
The following discusses our financial condition and the results of operations as of and for the year ended December 31, 2025 compared to the year ended December 31, 2024. For a discussion of our financial condition and the results of operations as of and for the year ended December 31, 2024 compared to the year ended December 31, 2023, see “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” in Part II, Item 7 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2024, filed with the SEC on February 27, 2025, which is incorporated herein by reference.
Overview
Ibotta’s mission is to Make Every Purchase Rewarding. We accomplish this mission by delivering digital promotions to consumers through the Ibotta Performance Network (IPN). We source digital promotions from our clients, which are primarily consumer packaged goods (CPG) brands, and distribute these promotions to consumers via our network of publishers, which is enabled by our technology platform. We have strategic relationships with Walmart Inc. (Walmart), Dollar General Corporation (Dollar General), Family Dollar Stores, Inc. (Family Dollar), Maplebear, Inc. (Instacart), and DoorDash, Inc. (DoorDash), among others, who are third-party publishers on the IPN and use our content to power their digital offer programs on a white-label basis. We also host offers on Ibotta’s direct-to-consumer properties, which include the Ibotta-branded cash back mobile app, website, and browser extension (collectively, direct-to-consumer (D2C), which is part of the IPN). Within D2C, we also partner with affiliate networks to access offers from certain retailer advertisers so consumers can earn cash back on a percentage of their total basket spend at those retailers.
In 2025, we introduced LiveLift™, a set of capabilities designed to help brands drive incremental sales at scale in a more cost-efficient manner. LiveLift™ enables more sophisticated projections and profitability metrics, including incremental sales and CPID, to help our clients achieve the desired scale or efficiency for their promotions. We also have partnerships with Circana and ABCS Insights, which allow our clients to obtain third-party validation of the impact of their digital promotion campaigns via sales lift studies.
As of December 31, 2025, we worked with over 900 clients, representing over 3,100 CPG brands, to source exclusive digital offers. Most of our offers cover products in non-discretionary categories, such as grocery, but we also source offers for general merchandise categories, such as toys, clothing, beauty, electronics, pet, and home goods.
Initial Public Offering
On April 22, 2024, we closed our initial public offering (IPO), in which we issued and sold 2,500,000 shares of our Class A common stock at $88.00 per share. We received net proceeds of $198.0 million after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions of $13.2 million and offering costs of approximately $8.8 million.
71

Table o f Contents
Impact of Macroeconomic Conditions
Our business and results of operations are subject to global economic conditions. Our revenue depends on the ability of consumers to buy products that are featured on the IPN. Deteriorating macroeconomic conditions could lower promotional budgets and result in a decline in client spending, which could adversely affect the number of offer redemptions on our network. Management continues to actively monitor the impact of these macroeconomic factors on our financial condition, liquidity, operations, and workforce. For more information on risks associated with macroeconomic conditions, see the risk factor titled “Macroeconomic conditions, including slower growth or a recession and supply chain disruptions, have previously affected and could continue to adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects.”
Key Factors Affecting Our Performance
Our current and future financial performance is primarily driven by the following factors:
Ability to add offer supply. Securing offers from clients is critical to the ongoing success of the IPN. We seek to grow the quantity and quality of offers on the IPN by deepening offer budgets and broadening offer parameters to include more qualifying products and fewer restrictions on offer distribution, consistent with the client’s marketing objectives. These quantitative and qualitative dimensions of our offer inventory are highly correlated to our ability to attract and retain publishers and redeemers. We may also expand our offer inventory by continuing to penetrate general merchandise categories. We increase the quantity and quality of offers on the IPN through the efforts of our client-focused sales teams and business-to-business marketing.
Ability to grow our audience. Our relevance and value to clients depends on our ability to reach a growing audience of consumers who have the potential to become redeemers. Growing our consumer base, whether on our third-party publisher or D2C properties, depends on our ability to provide an attractive set of offers within our ecosystem and support seamless redemption experiences. Our ability to deliver offers at-scale will continue to depend on maintaining and growing redemptions at existing publishers and adding new publishers to the IPN. We have been able to foster and develop multi-year relationships with our retailer publishers, such as Walmart, Dollar General, Family Dollar, Instacart, and DoorDash. We intend to further grow our audience by growing redeemers at existing third-party publishers, adding new third-party publishers in retail and grocery, and expanding into new categories of publishers.
Ability to enhance the IPN through innovation. We will continue to invest in technology to further develop and accelerate the growth of the IPN for clients, retailers, publishers, and consumers. We have invested and expect to continue to invest in expanding our technologies, tools, and offerings to capitalize on new and unproven business opportunities.
For example, in 2025, we introduced LiveLift™, a set of capabilities that enables more sophisticated projections and profitability metrics, including incremental sales and CPID, to help our clients achieve the desired scale or efficiency for their promotions. We plan to continue rolling out LiveLift™ to our client base, allowing for increased frequency of campaign measurement and greater optimization capabilities. We plan to continue to use AI/ML to recommend and optimize campaign configurations rather than having our sales team manually set parameters with our clients. As the data generated from the IPN grows, we believe Ibotta will generate more valuable insights about purchase behavior and market trends, and will be able to further enhance our tools and technologies. We intend to enable clients to continue to leverage our AI/ML-powered tools to run success-based marketing programs that achieve our clients’ goals. These investments and initiatives may negatively impact our short-term financial results.
Seasonality. Our results of operations vary from quarter to quarter, largely due to the seasonal nature of our clients’ marketing spending. Our clients tend to devote a significant portion of their marketing budgets to the fourth quarter of the calendar year to coincide with consumer holiday spending and reduce their marketing budgets in the first quarter of the calendar year. At the same time, certain of
72

Table o f Contents
our clients’ budgets may deplete over the course of the year. We have historically experienced heightened consumer activity during holidays, which resulted in higher redemptions on a relative basis. We typically see high redemption volume in the second half of the year where a larger number of offers being redeemed have lower redemption revenue per redemption. Although during the year ended December 31, 2025, we did not see the same seasonality we have historically seen, we expect seasonality may continue to impact our quarterly results going forward.
Financial and Operational Highlights

| Year Ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
| (in thousands, except percentages, per redeemer, and per redemption figures)
Redemptions(1) | 340,849 |  |  | 344,099 |
Redeemers(1) | 18,249 |  |  | 14,673 |
Redemptions per redeemer(1) | 18.7 |  |  | 23.5 |
Redemption revenue per redemption(1) | $ | 0.87 |  |  | $ | 0.90 |
Revenue | $ | 342,389 |  |  | $ | 367,254 |
Gross profit | $ | 271,334 |  |  | $ | 317,133 |
Gross margin | 79 | % |  | 86 | %
Net income | $ | 3,575 |  |  | $ | 68,742 |
Net income as a percent of revenue | 1 | % |  | 19 | %
Adjusted EBITDA(1) | $ | 62,881 |  |  | $ | 112,220 |
Adjusted EBITDA margin(1) | 18 | % |  | 31 | %

______________
(1)See Performance Metrics and Non-GAAP Measures for more information and reconciliations of Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA margin to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measures.
Note that certain figures shown above may not recalculate due to rounding.
Performance Metrics and Non-GAAP Measures
We use the following key performance metrics and non-GAAP measures to help us evaluate our business, identify trends affecting our performance, and make strategic decisions. For more information regarding how we use non-GAAP measures in our business, the limitations of these measures, and a reconciliation of these measures to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measures, refer to the section titled Non-GAAP Measures.
Note that certain figures shown within this section may not recalculate due to rounding.
73

Table o f Contents
Performance Metrics
The performance metrics below are presented in two categories: direct-to-consumer (D2C) and third-party publishers, which sum to the total metric. The underlying trends and drivers of our D2C business often vary from those of our third-party publisher business. Our D2C business caters to consumers who are focused on savings, irrespective of the retailer. Our third-party publisher business tends to reach consumers who may be more loyal to a specific retailer and are engaging with offers powered by Ibotta’s technology platform. The explanation of the changes in the total metric can be found in the D2C and third-party publishers sections.

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
| (in thousands, except per redeemer and per redemption figures)
Redemptions: |  |  |
Direct-to-consumer redemptions | 85,048 |  |  | 116,095 |
Third-party publisher redemptions | 255,801 |  |  | 228,004 |
Total redemptions | 340,849 |  |  | 344,099 |
Redeemers: |  |  |
Direct-to-consumer redeemers | 1,634 |  | 1,864
Third-party publisher redeemers | 16,615 |  | 12,809
Total redeemers | 18,249 |  | 14,673
Redemptions per redeemer: |  |  |
Direct-to-consumer redemptions per redeemer | 52.1 |  | 62.3
Third-party publisher redemptions per redeemer | 15.4 |  | 17.8
Total redemptions per redeemer | 18.7 |  | 23.5
Redemption revenue per redemption: |  |  |
Direct-to-consumer redemption revenue per redemption | $ | 1.11 |  |  | $ | 1.11 |
Third-party publisher redemption revenue per redemption | 0.79 |  |  | 0.79 |
Total redemption revenue per redemption | $ | 0.87 |  |  | $ | 0.90 |

Redemptions
A redemption is a verified purchase of an item qualifying for an offer by a client on the IPN. The number of redemptions is an indicator of the scale and consumer engagement of our business, as well as the value we bring to our clients and publishers. Generally, redemptions change as budgets increase or decrease with existing clients and/or as we add or lose CPG brands as clients. In addition, redemptions grow from adding publishers and redeemers, and/or increasing engagement from existing redeemers.
D2C redemptions are redemptions on any D2C property. Third-party publisher redemptions are redemptions on all publishers excluding the D2C properties, namely our retailer publishers.
D2C redemptions
In 2025 and 2024, D2C redemptions were approximately 85.0 million and 116.1 million, respectively. The decrease was driven by the quantity and quality of offers available to each D2C redeemer.
Third-party publisher redemptions
In 2025 and 2024, our third-party publisher redemptions were approximately 255.8 million and 228.0 million, respectively. This growth was driven primarily by the launch of new publishers, namely
74

Table o f Contents
Instacart and DoorDash, partially offset by modest declines at existing third-party publishers. The decline in existing third-party publisher redemptions is due to a decrease in the quantity and quality of offers available to each third-party publisher redeemer.
Total redemptions
In 2025 and 2024, total redemptions were 340.8 million and 344.1 million, respectively.
Redeemers
Redeemers are defined as consumers who have redeemed at least one digital offer within the quarter. If one consumer were to redeem on more than one publisher, they would be counted as a redeemer on each publisher. Year-to-date redeemers are calculated as the average of current year quarter-to-date redeemers. Redeemers are an indicator of the scale and growth of our business, as the number of redeemers typically drives our revenue and is an indication of our ability to grow redemptions.
D2C redeemers are consumers who have redeemed at least one digital offer on any Ibotta property within the quarter. Third-party publisher redeemers are consumers who have redeemed at least one digital offer on any publisher property that is not an Ibotta property, namely our retailer publishers.
D2C redeemers
In 2025 and 2024, D2C redeemers were 1.6 million and 1.9 million, respectively. The decrease was driven by the quantity and quality of offers available to each D2C redeemer.
Third-party publisher redeemers
In 2025 and 2024, third-party publisher redeemers were approximately 16.6 million and 12.8 million, respectively. These redeemers grow as we add third-party publishers and as these publishers ramp up consumers on their properties. This growth was driven primarily by the launch of new partners, namely Instacart and DoorDash, and growth at certain existing third-party publishers.
Total redeemers
In 2025 and 2024, total redeemers were approximately 18.2 million and 14.7 million, respectively.
Redemptions per redeemer
Redemptions per redeemer are the redemptions divided by the redeemers in that period. This metric is useful as redemptions per redeemer is an indication of our redeemers’ level of engagement with our platform and network. We aim to grow redemptions from our redeemers by expanding the breadth and depth of offers available and increasing engagement by continuing to improve the consumer experience. In general, redemptions per redeemer are driven by the quantity and quality of offer supply and the growth in offer supply relative to the growth in redeemers. For new redeemers, redemption frequency initially increases before stabilizing. Our D2C business caters to consumers who are focused on savings, irrespective of the retailer. Our third-party publisher business tends to reach consumers who may be more loyal to a specific retailer and are engaging with offers powered by Ibotta’s technology platform. Third-party publisher redeemers tend to have a lower redemption frequency as compared to D2C redeemers.
D2C redemptions per redeemer
In 2025 and 2024, D2C redemptions per redeemer were approximately 52.1 and 62.3, respectively. The decrease was driven by the quantity and quality of offers available to each D2C redeemer.
75

Table o f Contents
Third-party publisher redemptions per redeemer
In 2025 and 2024, third-party publisher redemptions per redeemer were approximately 15.4 and 17.8, respectively. The decrease was driven by the quantity and quality of offers available to each third-party publisher redeemer.
Total redemptions per redeemer
In 2025 and 2024, total redemptions per redeemer were approximately 18.7 and 23.5, respectively.
Redemption revenue per redemption
Redemption revenue per redemption is the redemption revenue divided by the number of redemptions in that period. Redemption revenue per redemption is an indication of our fee, which is generally charged as a fixed dollar amount per redemption. In any period, our redemption revenue per redemption can fluctuate based on the product category mix of offers being redeemed and the impact of inflation on a product’s manufacturer’s suggested retail price (MSRP). Product category mix can be impacted by factors such as seasonal promotions, including back-to-school items in the third quarter or holiday promotions on grocery and food items in the fourth quarter of each year. Our fee is generally charged as a fixed dollar amount per redemption based on the retail price of the specific item being promoted.
D2C redemption revenue per redemption represents redemption revenue generated from offers on any Ibotta property divided by the redemptions on any Ibotta property in that period. Third-party publisher redemption revenue per redemption represents redemption revenue generated from offers on all publishers other than those on Ibotta properties divided by redemptions on all publishers other than those on Ibotta properties. Refer to the Results of Operations section below for the disaggregation of revenue by D2C and third-party publisher.
D2C redemption revenue per redemption
In 2025 and 2024, D2C redemption revenue per redemption was $1.11 and $1.11, respectively.
Third-party publisher redemption revenue per redemption
In 2025 and 2024, third-party publisher redemption revenue per redemption was $0.79 and $0.79, respectively.
Total redemption revenue per redemption
In 2025 and 2024, total redemption revenue per redemption was $0.87 and $0.90, respectively.
Non-GAAP Measures
To supplement our financial statements prepared and presented in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP), we use certain non-GAAP financial measures, including Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA margin.
Our definitions may differ from the definitions used by other companies and therefore comparability may be limited. In addition, other companies may not publish these or similar metrics. These non-GAAP measures are not meant to be considered in isolation or as a substitute for the comparable GAAP measures, but are included solely for informational and comparative purposes. Non-GAAP financial measures are subject to limitations and should be read only in conjunction with our financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP. In light of these limitations, management also reviews the specific items that are excluded from our non-GAAP measures, as well as trends in these items.
76

Table o f Contents
Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA Margin
Adjusted EBITDA is earnings before interest income, net, provision for (benefit from) income taxes, and depreciation and amortization expense, and excludes stock-based compensation expense, change in fair value of derivative, loss on debt extinguishment, restructuring charges, and other expense, net. We define Adjusted EBITDA margin a s Adjusted EBITDA as a percent of revenue.
Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA margin are used by our management team as additional measure s of our performance for purposes of business decision-making, including managing expenditures and developing budgets, and evaluating strategic opportunities. Period-over-period comparisons of Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA margin help our management team identify additional trends in our financial results that may not be shown solely by comparisons of net income and net income as a percentage of revenue, respectively. In addition, we may use Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA margin in the incentive compensation programs applicable to some of our employees in order to evaluate our performance.
The following table provides a reconciliation of n et income to Adjusted EBITDA and n et income as a percentage of revenue to Adjusted EBITDA margin for each of the periods presented (in thousands, except percentages):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Net income | $ | 3,575 |  |  | $ | 68,742 |
Add (deduct): |  |  |
Interest income, net | (10,781) |  |  | (9,414) |
Provision for (benefit from) income taxes | 6,272 |  |  | (44,246) |
Depreciation and amortization(1) | 8,320 |  |  | 8,080 |
Stock-based compensation(2) | 52,906 |  |  | 76,216 |
Change in fair value of derivative | — |  |  | 3,085 |
Loss on debt extinguishment | — |  |  | 9,686 |
Restructuring charges | 2,496 |  |  | — |
Other expense, net(3) | 93 |  |  | 71 |
Adjusted EBITDA | $ | 62,881 |  |  | $ | 112,220 |
Revenue | $ | 342,389 |  |  | $ | 367,254 |
Net income as a percent of revenue | 1 | % |  | 19 | %
Adjusted EBITDA margin | 18 | % |  | 31 | %

_______________
(1)A mortization of capitalized software development costs included in cost of revenue during the years ended December 31, 2025 and 2024 was $4.4 million and $4.1 million, respectively.
(2)Amounts include stock-based compensation expense, inclusive of common stock warrant expense within sales and marketing, as follows (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Cost of revenue | $ | 2,582 |  |  | $ | 1,484 |
Sales and marketing | 18,732 |  |  | 39,086 |
Research and development | 10,271 |  |  | 9,325 |
General and administrative | 21,321 |  |  | 26,321 |
Total stock-based compensation | $ | 52,906 |  |  | $ | 76,216 |

(3)Other expense, net is comprised of penalties and gains and losses on disposal of assets.
77

Table o f Contents
Components of Results of Operations
Revenue
We provide a platform to clients to deliver digital promotions to consumers. The majority of our revenues are derived from the fees we charge to clients when consumers redeem offers on the IPN by purchasing promoted products. We also derive revenue from the sale of ad products to clients to promote their offers, as well as from the sale of data products.
We expect our redemption revenue to increase as a percentage of total revenue as we continue to grow the IPN and conversely ad and other revenue to decrease as a percentage of total revenue.
Cost of revenue
Cost of revenue consists primarily of revenue share and related minimum commitments with certain third-party publishers, personnel-related costs attributable to personnel in certain of our engineering departments who maintain our platform, data hosting costs, amortization of platform-related software development costs, certain reward costs net of breakage, software licensing costs, and processing fees. Personnel-related costs include salaries, stock-based compensation, benefits, and bonuses. Reward costs net of breakage recorded in cost of revenue are associated with cash back earned from gift card purchases and sponsored rewards earned from watching an advertising video. Breakage represents the undistributed earnings of D2C consumers that is not expected to be cashed out due to inactivity. Reward costs also include rewards that are cashed out and subsequently identified as violating our terms of use.
We expect cost of revenue to increase as we continue to invest in our platform, acquire new publishers, and grow revenue.
Operating expenses
Sales and marketing
Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of personnel-related costs for our sales and marketing departments, self-funded rewards, net of the related breakage, media spend, business-to-business (B2B) marketing, common stock warrant expense, software licensing costs, market research, public relations, and professional fees. Personnel-related costs include salaries, bonuses, stock-based compensation, benefits, taxes, travel, and restructuring charges. Self-funded rewards are awards related to campaigns and other incentive bonuses on our D2C properties that are funded directly by Ibotta as part of our customer acquisition and retention strategy.
We expect sales and marketing expenses to increase as we continue to invest in our sales function, as well as B2B marketing and third-party measurement studies. However, these expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of total revenue from period to period.
Research and development
Research and development expenses consist primarily of personnel-related costs for our technology departments, software licensing costs, professional fees, impairment of capitalized software development costs, and market research. Personnel-related costs include salaries, stock-based compensation, benefits, taxes, bonuses, restructuring charges, and travel. We capitalize certain software development costs that are attributable to developing new features and adding incremental functionality to our platform or infrastructure. Costs incurred during the preliminary project stage are recorded in research and development. Costs incurred during the post-implementation stage are recorded in research and development or cost of revenue, depending on the nature of the project. In addition, impairment of in-progress software projects for which completion is subsequently determined not to be probable is recorded in research and development expenses.
78

Table o f Contents
We expect research and development expenses to remain relatively flat as we anticipate increased capitalization related to software development projects. However, these expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of total revenue from period to period.
General and administrative
General and administrative expenses consist primarily of personnel-related costs for our administrative departments, professional fees for external legal, accounting, and other consulting services, software licensing costs, facilities costs, corporate insurance, bad debt, taxes, licenses, and other fees, and company events. Personnel-related costs include stock-based compensation, salaries, benefits, bonuses, taxes, recruiting fees, travel, and restructuring charges.
We expect general and administrative expenses to increase to support the growth of our business. However, these expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of total revenue from period to period.
Depreciation and amortization
Depreciation and amortization consists of amortization of intangible assets, including infrastructure-related software development costs and acquired technology, and depreciation of property and equipment.
We expect depreciation to increase as we invest in the development of our infrastructure-related software and as a result of the increase in depreciation related to our new corporate headquarters.
Interest income, net
Interest income, net consists of interest income earned on cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash, net of interest expense incurred on debt instruments.
Loss on debt extinguishment
Loss on debt extinguishment consists of the loss incurred upon the conversion of the convertible notes into shares of our Class A common stock concurrently upon the closing of the IPO.
Other expense, net
Other expense, net consists of losses on the convertible notes derivative liability, penalties, and gains and losses on the disposal of assets.
(Provision for) benefit from income taxes
The (provision for) benefit from income taxes consists primarily of income taxes related to federal and state jurisdictions in which we conduct business, with the exception of 2024 when we released our valuation allowance on our deferred tax assets.
79

Table o f Contents
Results of Operations
The following tables set forth our results of operations for each of the periods presented (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
| (in thousands)
Revenue | $ | 342,389 |  |  | $ | 367,254 |
Cost of revenue(1) | 71,055 |  |  | 50,121 |
Gross profit | 271,334 |  |  | 317,133 |
Operating expenses(1): |  |  |
Sales and marketing | 118,935 |  |  | 139,214 |
Research and development | 61,082 |  |  | 63,271 |
General and administrative | 88,244 |  |  | 82,739 |
Depreciation and amortization | 3,914 |  |  | 3,984 |
Total operating expenses | 272,175 |  |  | 289,208 |
(Loss) income from operations | (841) |  |  | 27,925 |
Interest income, net | 10,781 |  |  | 9,414 |
Loss on debt extinguishment | — |  |  | (9,686) |
Other expense, net | (93) |  |  | (3,157) |
Income before (provision for) benefit from income taxes | 9,847 |  |  | 24,496 |
(Provision for) benefit from income taxes | (6,272) |  |  | 44,246 |
Net income | $ | 3,575 |  |  | $ | 68,742 |

_______________
(1)Amounts include stock-based compensation expense, inclusive of common stock warrant expense within sales and marketing, as follows (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Cost of revenue | $ | 2,582 |  |  | $ | 1,484 |
Sales and marketing | 18,732 |  |  | 39,086 |
Research and development | 10,271 |  |  | 9,325 |
General and administrative | 21,321 |  |  | 26,321 |
Total stock-based compensation | $ | 52,906 |  |  | $ | 76,216 |

80

Table o f Contents
Comparison of the years ended December 31, 2025 and 2024
Revenue

| Year ended December 31, |  | Change
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ |  | %
| (in thousands, except percentages)
Direct-to-consumer revenue |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Redemption revenue | $ | 94,785 |  |  | $ | 128,558 |  |  | $ | (33,773) |  |  | (26) | %
Ad & other revenue | 45,153 |  |  | 58,430 |  |  | (13,277) |  |  | (23) | %
Total direct-to-consumer revenue | 139,938 |  |  | 186,988 |  |  | (47,050) |  |  | (25) | %
Third-party publishers revenue |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Redemption revenue | 202,451 |  |  | 180,266 |  |  | 22,185 |  |  | 12 | %
Ad & other revenue | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — | %
Total third-party publishers revenue | 202,451 |  |  | 180,266 |  |  | 22,185 |  |  | 12 | %
Total |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Redemption revenue | 297,236 |  |  | 308,824 |  |  | (11,588) |  |  | (4) | %
Ad & other revenue | 45,153 |  |  | 58,430 |  |  | (13,277) |  |  | (23) | %
Total revenue | $ | 342,389 |  |  | $ | 367,254 |  |  | $ | (24,865) |  |  | (7) | %

Total redemption revenue decreased $11.6 million, or 4%, during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, due to a $33.8 million decrease in revenue from D2C properties, partially offset by a $22.2 million increase in revenue from third-party publishers. The decrease in D2C redemption revenue was driven primarily by a decrease in the quantity and quality of offers available to each D2C redeemer. The increase in third-party publisher redemption revenue was primarily driven by the launch of new partners, namely Instacart and DoorDash.
Ad & other revenue decreased $13.3 million, or 23%, during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, driven by reduced client spend on D2C ad products.
Cost of Revenue

| Year ended December 31, |  | Change
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ |  | %
| (in thousands, except percentages)
Cost of revenue | $ | 71,055 |  |  | $ | 50,121 |  |  | $ | 20,934 |  |  | 42 | %

Cost of revenue increased $20.9 million, or 42%, during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, due primarily to the addition of new publishers.
Sales and marketing

| Year ended December 31, |  | Change
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ |  | %
| (in thousands, except percentages)
Sales and marketing | $ | 118,935 |  |  | $ | 139,214 |  |  | $ | (20,279) |  |  | (15) | %

81

Table o f Contents
Sales and marketing decreased $20.3 million, or 15%, during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, due to decreases of $20.4 million in stock-based compensation expense, $2.1 million in media spend, $2.1 million in self-funded rewards, and $1.6 million in B2B marketing. The decrease in stock-based compensation was driven by decreases of $20.5 million related to the Walmart Warrant for additional shares granted upon the closing of the IPO in 2024 under the Walmart Warrant’s anti-dilution provision, $1.9 million related to equity awards with a liquidity event-based vesting condition that was satisfied in connection with the IPO in 2024, and $1.4 million related to the departure of sales executives, partially offset by an increase of $3.5 million in recurring equity compensation. The decreases in media spend, self-funded rewards, and B2B marketing resulted from a shift in marketing strategy. These decreases were partially offset by increases of $5.4 million in personnel-related costs and $0.5 million in professional fees. The increase in personnel-related costs was primarily driven by $1.5 million of restructuring charges and the remainder by increases in sales bonus, average salary, and benefits expenses.
Research and development

| Year ended December 31, |  | Change
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ |  | %
| (in thousands, except percentages)
Research and development | $ | 61,082 |  |  | $ | 63,271 |  |  | $ | (2,189) |  |  | (3) | %

Research and development decreased $2.2 million, or 3%, during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, due to decreases of $2.7 million in personnel-related costs, excluding stock-based compensation, and $0.7 million in software licensing costs, partially offset by an increase of $0.9 million in stock-based compensation expense. The decrease in personnel-related costs, excluding stock-based compensation, was primarily related to higher capitalization due to increased investment in our platform, capabilities, and infrastructure, partially offset by $0.7 million of restructuring charges during the year ended December 31, 2025. The increase in stock-based compensation was driven by a $4.4 million increase in recurring equity compensation, partially offset by decreases of $1.6 million related to equity awards with a liquidity event-based vesting condition that was satisfied in connection with the IPO in 2024 and $1.8 million related to a reallocation of resources and related personnel costs to cost of revenue due to continued investment in our platform, capabilities, and infrastructure.
General and administrative

| Year ended December 31, |  | Change
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ |  | %
| (in thousands, except percentages)
General and administrative | $ | 88,244 |  |  | $ | 82,739 |  |  | $ | 5,505 |  |  | 7 | %

General and administrative increased $5.5 million, or 7%, during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, due to increases of $5.8 million in professional fees largely attributable to legal matters, $2.3 million in facilities costs due to the commencement of a new office space lease in the first quarter of 2025, $1.6 million in software licensing costs, and $0.7 million in bad debt expense. These increases were partially offset by a $5.0 million decrease in stock-based compensation expense driven by decreases of $8.3 million related to equity awards with a liquidity event-based vesting condition that was satisfied in connection with the IPO in 2024 and $1.6 million from the reversal of previously recognized expense for unvested equity awards related to the departure of the Company’s former chief financial officer in March 2025, partially offset by a $4.9 million increase in recurring equity compensation.
82

Table o f Contents
Depreciation and amortization

| Year ended December 31, |  | Change
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ |  | %
| (in thousands, except percentages)
Depreciation and amortization | $ | 3,914 |  |  | $ | 3,984 |  |  | $ | (70) |  |  | (2) | %

Depreciation and amortization did not change meaningfully during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024.
Interest income, net

| Year ended December 31, |  | Change
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ |  | %
| (in thousands, except percentages)
Interest income, net | $ | 10,781 |  |  | $ | 9,414 |  |  | $ | 1,367 |  |  | 15 | %

Interest income, net, increased $1.4 million, or 15%, during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, due to a $3.1 million decrease in interest expense resulting from the extinguishment of the convertible notes upon IPO in 2024, partially offset by a $1.8 million decrease in interest income driven by decreases in interest rates and cash and cash equivalents.
Loss on extinguishment of debt

| Year ended December 31, |  | Change
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ |  | %
| (in thousands, except percentages)
Loss on extinguishment of debt | $ | — |  |  | $ | 9,686 |  |  | $ | (9,686) |  |  | (100) | %

Loss on extinguishment of debt decreased $9.7 million during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, primarily due to the conversion of the convertible notes into shares of our Class A common stock concurrently upon the closing of the IPO in 2024.
Other expense, net

| Year ended December 31, |  | Change
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ |  | %
| (in thousands, except percentages)
Other expense, net | $ | 93 |  |  | $ | 3,157 |  |  | $ | (3,064) |  |  | (97) | %

Other expense, net, decreased $3.1 million, or 97%, during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, primarily due to a $3.1 million decrease in the loss on the convertible notes derivative liability, which was settled in connection with the IPO in 2024.
83

Table o f Contents
(Provision for) benefit from income taxes

| Year ended December 31, |  | Change
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ |  | %
| (in thousands, except percentages)
(Provision for) benefit from income taxes | $ | (6,272) |  |  | $ | 44,246 |  |  | $ | (50,518) |  |  | (114) | %

The provision for income taxes increased $50.5 million during the year ended December 31, 2025, compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, primarily due to the tax benefit from the 2024 valuation allowance release, as well as the impact of non-deductible items including certain executive compensation costs, stock-based compensation, and the tax expenses related to uncertain tax positions.
Liquidity and Capital Resources
As of December 31, 2025, our principal sources of liquidity included $186.6 million of cash and cash equivalents and $99.0 million of available capacity under a revolving line of credit.
Our primary cash needs are for personnel-related expenses, sales and marketing expenses, reward and revenue share and related minimum commitments, data hosting costs, and software licensing costs. We believe our existing liquidity and cash flows from operating activities will be sufficient to meet our projected operating and capital requirements for at least the next 12 months.
Our future cash requirements will depend on many factors, including our pace of growth, the timing and extent of spend to support research and development efforts, the timing of cash collected from clients, the expansion of sales and marketing activities, the introduction of new and enhanced platform offerings, and the volume and timing of our share repurchases. As a result of these and other factors, we may be required to seek additional equity or debt financing. If additional financing is required from outside sources, we may not be able to raise it on terms acceptable to us, or at all. Further, our future capital requirements and the adequacy of available funds will depend on many factors, including those set forth in Part I, Item 1A. “Risk Factors” of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. If we are unable to raise additional capital when desired, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects would be adversely affected.
2024 Credit Facility
On December 5, 2024, we entered into a Credit Agreement with Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent, swingline lender, and L/C issuer, which provides us with revolving commitments in an aggregate principal amount of $100.0 million and matures on December 5, 2029 (2024 Credit Facility). The 2024 Credit Facility also allows the Company to request incremental revolving commitments of up to $100.0 million. As of December 31, 2025, we had no outstanding borrowings under the 2024 Credit Facility and availability of $99.0 million, which is net of a $1.0 million outstanding letter of credit related to an office space lease. For further details regarding the credit agreement, see Note 6 - Long-Term Debt to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
Common Stock Warrant
On May 17, 2021, we issued the Walmart Warrant in connection with a multi-year strategic relationship that makes Ibotta the exclusive provider of digital item-level rebate offer content for Walmart U.S. If the shares available for exercise as of December 31, 2025 were fully exercised, the warrants could provide up to $245.6 million in proceeds to us. However, the exercisability of a portion of the Walmart Warrant is subject to certain performance conditions and forfeiture features, and there can be no assurance that any such warrant will be exercised. For further details regarding the Walmart Warrant, see Note 9 - Stockholders' Equity to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
84

Table o f Contents
Share Repurchase Program
In August 2024, the Company’s board of directors approved a share repurchase program, with authorization to purchase up to an aggregate of $100.0 million of the Company’s Class A common stock (Share Repurchase Program). In both March 2025 and June 2025, the board of directors approved an additional $100 million, bringing the total authorization to $300.0 million.
The Share Repurchase Program has no expiration date. Repurchases under the Share Repurchase Program may be made from time to time through open market repurchases or through privately negotiated transactions subject to market conditions, applicable legal requirements, and other relevant factors. Open market repurchases may be structured to occur in accordance with the requirements of Rule 10b-18 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (Exchange Act). We may also, from time to time, enter into Rule 10b5-1 plans to facilitate repurchases of shares of our Class A common stock under this authorization. We are not obligated under the Share Repurchase Program to acquire any particular amount of Class A common stock, and we may terminate or suspend the Share Repurchase Program at any time. The timing and actual number of shares repurchased may depend on a variety of factors, including price, general business and market conditions, and alternative investment opportunities.
During the year ended December 31, 2025, the Company repurchased 6,869,660 of its Class A common stock for an aggregate repurchase amount of $236.3 million. The repurchase amount includes immaterial broker commissions and the 1% excise tax on net share repurchases imposed by the Inflation Reduction Act of 2022. Repurchases are reflected as treasury stock on the balance sheets on a trade-date basis. As of December 31, 2025, $34.9 million remains available and authorized for repurchase under the Share Repurchase Program.
Cash Flows
The following table summarizes our cash flows for the periods presented:

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
| (in thousands)
Net cash provided by operating activities | $ | 95,274 |  |  | $ | 115,917 |
Net cash used in investing activities | (34,303) |  |  | (10,201) |
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities | (224,049) |  |  | 181,383 |
Net change in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash | $ | (163,078) |  |  | $ | 287,099 |

Operating Activities
Our collection cycles can vary based on payment practices from our clients, and we are required to pay our third-party publishers within a contractual timeframe, regardless of whether we have collected payment from our client. As a result, timing of cash receipts related to accounts receivable and due to third-party publishers can vary from period to period and impact both positively or negatively our cash provided by operating activities for any period.
Net cash provided by operating activities decreased $20.6 million during the year ended December 31, 2025 compared to the year ended December 31, 2024. The decrease was the result of a $65.2 million decrease in net income offset by a $20.7 million increase in non-cash charges and a $23.8 million increase in net cash inflows from changes in operating assets and liabilities.
The increase in non-cash charges was primarily driven by the deferred income tax benefit in 2024 from the release of our valuation allowance, partially offset by non-cash charges incurred in 2024 in connection with the IPO, including accelerated stock-based compensation expense, common stock warrant expense, and losses on the extinguishment of the convertible notes and derivative liability.
85

Table o f Contents
The increase in net cash inflows from changes in operating assets and liabilities was primarily due to cash inflows of $21.1 million from other current and long-term assets and liabilities, $5.8 million from accounts receivable due to the timing of client payments, $5.1 million from accrued expenses primarily due to accrued excise taxes on share repurchases, $2.0 million from the user redemption liability, and $1.3 million from accounts payable. The increase in net cash inflows from other current and long-term assets and liabilities was primarily driven by the collection of the majority of the lease incentive receivable in 2025, a decrease in prepaid expenses, and a decrease in deferred tax assets as a result of the One Big Beautiful Bill Act enacted in 2025. These net cash inflows were partially offset by cash outflows of $7.2 million from liabilities due to third-party publishers driven by the timing and ramp up of new publishers and $4.4 million from deferred revenue.
Investing Activities
Net cash used in investing activities increased $24.1 million during the year ended December 31, 2025 compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, driven by a $19.4 million increase in additions to property and equipment related to leasehold improvements and furniture and fixtures for our new headquarters space and a $4.7 million increase in additions to capitalized software development costs.
Financing Activities
Net cash used in financing activities increased $405.4 million during the year ended December 31, 2025 compared to the year ended December 31, 2024, driven by $200.7 million of net IPO proceeds in 2024, a $201.7 million increase in purchases of treasury stock, and a decrease of $3.9 million in proceeds from the exercise of stock options and employee stock purchase plan.
Material Cash Requirements
Operating Leases
Our operating lease commitments primarily include our corporate office space. As of December 31, 2025, we had non-cancellable lease obligations of $36.8 million, of which $2.0 million is payable within 12 months, and the remainder thereafter. For additional discussion on our operating leases, refer to Note 8 – Operating Leases to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
Purchase Commitments
The Company has non-cancellable purchase obligations that relate to minimum commitments with certain third-party publishers and other contractual commitments primarily with software as a service providers in the ordinary course of business. As of December 31, 2025, we had fixed non-cancellable purchase obligations of $138.9 million, of which $38.4 million is payable within 12 months, and the remainder thereafter. For additional discussion on these contractual commitments, refer to Note 16 – Commitments and Contingencies to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
86

Table o f Contents
Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates
Management’s discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations is based on our financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. In preparing the financial statements, we apply accounting policies and estimates that affect the reported amounts and related disclosures. Inherent in such policies are certain key assumptions and estimates made by management, which we believe best reflect the underlying business and economic events. Our estimates are based on historical experience and various other factors and assumptions that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances. We regularly re-evaluate our estimates used in the preparation of the financial statements based on our latest assessment of the current and projected business and economic environment. By their nature, these estimates and judgments are subject to an inherent degree of uncertainty and may involve reliance on complex IT systems. Actual results could differ materially from the amounts reported based on these estimates.
Our significant accounting policies are described in Note 2 - Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies to our financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and of these, management believes the following accounting policies involve a greater degree of judgment and complexity and are therefore the most critical in determining the amounts reported in our financial statements.
Revenue Recognition
We recognize revenue in accordance with ASC 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers. Revenue is recognized when, or as, control of the promised goods or services is transferred to the customer, in an amount that represents the consideration the Company expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. As multiple parties are often involved in our revenue transactions, including clients and retailers, judgment is required in determining whether we are the principal or agent. We are the principal and present revenue on a gross basis if we control the goods or services before they are transferred to the end customer, or we are the agent and present revenue on a net basis if we arrange for other parties to provide the goods or services to the end customer.
Redemption revenue
The Company's clients promote their products and services to consumers through rewards offered on the IPN. Consumers redeem offers to earn a reward through account linking or receipt upload on D2C properties or through integrations with third-party publisher properties. The reward is funded by the client and passed through to the consumer. We earn a fee per redemption in the period in which the redemption occurs. The Company may also charge fees to set up a redemption campaign, which are deferred and recognized over the average duration of historical redemption campaigns. We recognize revenues from redemptions net of rewards as we believe we act as the agent in the transaction.
We also contract with third-party gift card providers to facilitate the delivery of digital gift cards and recognize revenue gross of reward but net of the cost of the gift card, at a point in time when the exchange occurs.
Ad & other revenue
Our clients may also run advertisements (banners, tiles, newsletters, feature placements, etc.) on D2C properties to promote their redemption campaigns. When a consumer clicks on an advertisement, they are linked directly to the associated campaign. Ad product revenue is recognized as the marketing services are performed. Ad products often run in conjunction with an associated redemption campaign, either over the entire redemption campaign life or some portion of it. We recognize revenue from client run advertisements on a gross basis as we believe we act as the principal in the transaction.
We also offer data licensing and audience targeting services. Data revenue is recognized as it is delivered and on a gross basis as we believe we act as the principal in the transaction.
87

Table o f Contents
Stock-Based Compensation
Stock-based compensation for equity awards, including stock options, restricted stock units (RSUs), and awards granted under our employee stock purchase plan (ESPP), is measured based on the grant date fair value of the award. For awards with service conditions only, we recognize compensation expense, net of actual forfeitures, on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period, which is generally four years. For awards with both service and performance conditions, we recognize compensation expense, net of actual forfeitures, under the accelerated attribution method when performance conditions are considered probable of being achieved.
The fair value of RSUs with only service or performance conditions is equal to the fair value of the underlying common stock at the date of grant. For RSUs with market-based conditions, we determine the grant date fair value utilizing a Monte Carlo simulation, which incorporates the probability of achievement of the market-based condition. The fair value of stock options and ESPP awards is estimated on the grant date using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. Our use of the valuation models requires the input of subjective assumptions. The assumptions used in our valuation models represent management’s best estimates, which involve inherent uncertainties and the application of management’s judgment.
These assumptions and estimates are as follows:
•Expected Dividend Rate. The expected dividend assumption is based on our history and expectation of dividend payouts. We have not paid dividends and do not expect to do so in the foreseeable future, and as such, the dividend yield has been estimated to be zero.
•Expected Volatility. The expected volatility is determined with reference to historical stock volatilities of comparable guideline public companies and our own common stock over a period equivalent to the expected term of the award, as we lack sufficient trading history to rely solely on our own common stock.
•Expected Term. The expected term is the period of time for which the award is expected to be outstanding, assuming that it vests. We estimate the expected term for stock options using the simplified method, calculated as the midpoint between the requisite service period and the contractual term of the award. The simplified approach is applied as we do not have sufficient historical information to develop reasonable expectations about future exercise patterns and post-vesting employment termination behavior. For ESPP awards, the expected term is the time period from the grant date to the respective purchase dates included within each offering period.
•Risk-Free Interest Rate. The risk-free rate is determined based on the U.S. Treasury Yield Curve with respect to the stock options' expected term.
•Fair Value of Common Stock. Prior to the IPO, as our common stock was not yet publicly traded, we engaged a valuation specialist to estimate the fair value of our common stock. Subsequent to the IPO, the fair value of our common stock is based on the closing price of our Class A common stock.
We will continue to use judgment in evaluating the assumptions related to our stock-based compensation on a prospective basis. As we continue to accumulate additional data related to our common stock, we may have refinements to our estimates, which could materially impact our future stock-based compensation expense.
Income Taxes
The Company accounts for income taxes using the asset and liability method, under which, deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the expected future tax consequences of temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts and the tax basis of assets and liabilities and net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using
88

Table o f Contents
enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. We recognize deferred tax assets to the extent that these assets are more likely than not to be realized. In making such a determination, we consider all available positive and negative evidence, including future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences, projected future taxable income, tax-planning strategies, and our results of operations.
We recognize the tax effects of an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by the taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the financial statements from such positions are then measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized. Due to uncertainties in any tax audit outcome, our estimates of the ultimate settlement of our unrecognized tax positions may change and the actual tax benefits may differ significantly from the estimates.
Although we believe our assumptions, judgments, and estimates are reasonable, changes in tax laws, our interpretation of tax laws, the resolution of any tax audits, and differences between estimated and actual taxable income could significantly impact the amounts provided for income taxes in our financial statements.
Recent Accounting Pronouncements
See Note 2 – Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies in the notes to our financial statements included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for more information.
Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk
We are exposed to market risks in the ordinary course of our business. Market risk represents the risk of loss that may impact our financial position due to adverse changes in financial market prices and rates. Our market risk exposure is primarily the result of fluctuations in interest rates and inflation.
Interest Rate Risk
We are exposed to interest rate risk through fluctuations of interest rates on our cash and cash equivalents and our floating rate debt. As of December 31, 2025, we had cash and cash equivalents of $186.6 million, which consist s of cash on hand and highly liquid investments in money market instruments. Our cash is held for working capital purposes, and we do not enter into investments for trading or speculative purposes. Changes in interest rates affect the interest income we earn, and therefore impact our cash flows and results of operations. However, due to the short-term durations and nature of our cash holdings, we do not believe a hypothetical 10% increase or decrease in interest rates would have had a material impact on our financial statements as of December 31, 2025.
Our line of credit bears interest at floating rates. Accordingly, if we incur debt in the future, including under the 2024 Credit Facility, our borrowing costs could increase if interest rates rise in the future. However, a s of December 31, 2025, we had no outstanding debt and therefore no potential exposure to market risks from interest rates.
Inflation Risk
We do not believe that inflation has had a material effect on our business, results of operations, or financial condition. Nonetheless, if our costs were to become subject to significant inflationary pressures, we may not be able to fully offset such higher costs. Our inability or failure to do so could harm our business, financial condition, and results of operations.
89

Table o f Contents
Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data
INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

| Page
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (PCAOB ID 185) | 91
Balance Sheets | 95
Statements of Operations | 96
Statements of Comprehensive Income | 97
Statements of Redeemable Convertible Preferred Stock and Stockholders’ Equity (D e f i c i t) | 98
Statements of Cash Flows | 100
Notes to F inancial S tatements | 102

90

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Stockholders and the Board of Directors
Ibotta, Inc.:
Opinion on the Financial Statements
We have audited the accompanying balance sheets of Ibotta, Inc. (the Company) as of December 31, 2025 and 2024, the related statements of operations, comprehensive income, redeemable convertible preferred stock and stockholders’ equity (deficit), and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2025, and the related notes (collectively, the financial statements). In our opinion, the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2025 and 2024, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2025, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.
We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the Company’s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2025, based on criteria established in Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission, and our report dated February 25, 2026 expressed an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company’s internal control over financial reporting.
Basis for Opinion
These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company’s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.
We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.
Critical Audit Matter
The critical audit matter communicated below is a matter arising from the current period audit of the financial statements that was communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relates to accounts or disclosures that are material to the financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. The communication of a critical audit matter does not alter in any way our opinion on the financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matter below, providing a separate opinion on the critical audit matter or on the accounts or disclosures to which it relates.
Sufficiency of audit evidence over revenue
As discussed in Notes 2 and 10 to the financial statements, the Company primarily derives revenue from the redemption of digital promotions and from advertisement services on the Ibotta Performance
91

Network (IPN). The Company recorded $342.4 million of revenue for the year ended December 31, 2025.
We identified the evaluation of the sufficiency of audit evidence over revenue as a critical audit matter. Subjective auditor judgment was required to evaluate the nature and extent of audit evidence obtained for revenue due to the nature of the revenue recognition process and complexity of information technology (IT) systems involved.
The following are the primary procedures we performed to address this critical audit matter. We applied auditor judgment to determine the nature and extent of procedures to be performed over revenue. We evaluated the design and tested the operating effectiveness of certain internal controls related to the Company’s revenue recognition process. This included certain general information technology and application controls for the systems utilized within the revenue process. We involved IT professionals with specialized skills and knowledge who assisted in this evaluation. For certain revenue streams, we performed a software-assisted data analysis to test relationships among certain revenue transactions. For a sample of transactions identified as higher-risk by our data analytics, we assessed recorded revenue for consistency with underlying documentation, including customer contracts and invoices, to evaluate the accuracy and timing of revenue recognition. We evaluated the sufficiency of audit evidence obtained by assessing the results of the procedures performed, including the appropriateness of the nature and extent of such evidence.
/s/ KPMG LLP
We have served as the Company’s auditor since 2020.
Denver, Colorado
February 25, 2026
92

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Stockholders and the Board of Directors
Ibotta, Inc.:
Opinion on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
We have audited Ibotta, Inc.'s (the Company) internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2025, based on criteria established in Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. In our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2025, based on criteria established in Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.
We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the balance sheets of the Company as of December 31, 2025 and 2024, the related statements of operations, comprehensive income, redeemable convertible preferred stock and stockholders’ equity (deficit), and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2025, and the related notes (collectively, the financial statements), and our report dated February 25, 2026 expressed an unqualified opinion on those financial statements.
Basis for Opinion
The Company’s management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in the accompanying Management’s Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company’s internal control over financial reporting based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.
We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audit also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.
Definition and Limitations of Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
A company’s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company’s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company’s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.
93

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.
/s/ KPMG LLP
Denver, Colorado
February 25, 2026
94

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
BALANCE SHEETS
(In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

| December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Assets |  |  |
Current assets: |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 186,612 |  |  | $ | 349,282 |
Restricted cash | — |  |  | 408 |
Accounts receivable, less allowances of $2,494 and $3,765, respectively | 208,709 |  |  | 220,883 |
Prepaid expenses and other current assets | 12,604 |  |  | 11,168 |
Total current assets | 407,925 |  |  | 581,741 |
Property and equipment, less accumulated depreciation of $3,029 and $9,675, respectively | 23,434 |  |  | 1,951 |
Capitalized software development costs, less accumulated amortization of $24,165 and $18,087, respectively | 24,193 |  |  | 16,201 |
Equity investment | 4,531 |  |  | 4,531 |
Deferred tax assets, net | 54,850 |  |  | 73,211 |
Operating lease assets | 9,901 |  |  | — |
Other long-term assets | 1,077 |  |  | 794 |
Total assets | $ | 525,911 |  |  | $ | 678,429 |
Liabilities and Stockholders’ Equity |  |  |
Current liabilities: |  |  |
Accounts payable | $ | 10,840 |  |  | $ | 7,160 |
Due to third-party publishers | 107,601 |  |  | 93,982 |
Deferred revenue | 2,935 |  |  | 4,964 |
User redemption liability | 65,521 |  |  | 74,006 |
Accrued expenses | 19,614 |  |  | 17,965 |
Other current liabilities | 1,249 |  |  | 6,088 |
Total current liabilities | 207,760 |  |  | 204,165 |
Long-term liabilities: |  |  |
Operating lease liabilities, long-term | 25,501 |  |  | — |
Unrecognized tax benefits, long-term | 4,999 |  |  | 16,981 |
Total liabilities | 238,260 |  |  | 221,146 |
Commitments and contingencies (Note 16) |  |  |
Stockholders’ equity: |  |  |
Preferred stock, $0.00001 par value: 100,000,000 shares authorized and zero shares issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2025, and December 31, 2024 | — |  |  | — |
Class A common stock, $0.00001 par value: 3,000,000,000 shares authorized, 29,429,656 shares issued, and 22,041,313 shares outstanding as of December 31, 2025; 3,000,000,000 shares authorized, 28,332,671 shares issued, and 27,813,988 shares outstanding as of December 31, 2024 | — |  |  | — |
Class B common stock, $0.00001 par value: 350,000,000 shares authorized and 3,137,424 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2025 and December 31, 2024 | — |  |  | — |
Additional paid-in capital | 692,097 |  |  | 629,050 |
Treasury stock, at cost, 7,388,343 shares as of December 31, 2025 and 518,683 shares as of December 31, 2024 | (267,575) |  |  | (31,321) |
Accumulated deficit | (136,871) |  |  | (140,446) |
Total stockholders' equity | 287,651 |  |  | 457,283 |
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity | $ | 525,911 |  |  | $ | 678,429 |

See accompanying notes to the financial statements.
95

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS
(In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Revenue | $ | 342,389 |  |  | $ | 367,254 |  |  | $ | 320,037 |
Cost of revenue | 71,055 |  |  | 50,121 |  |  | 43,992 |
Gross profit | 271,334 |  |  | 317,133 |  |  | 276,045 |
Operating expenses: |  |  |  |  |
Sales and marketing | 118,935 |  |  | 139,214 |  |  | 114,756 |
Research and development | 61,082 |  |  | 63,271 |  |  | 49,996 |
General and administrative | 88,244 |  |  | 82,739 |  |  | 51,633 |
Depreciation and amortization | 3,914 |  |  | 3,984 |  |  | 3,661 |
Total operating expenses | 272,175 |  |  | 289,208 |  |  | 220,046 |
(Loss) income from operations | (841) |  |  | 27,925 |  |  | 55,999 |
Interest income (expense), net | 10,781 |  |  | 9,414 |  |  | (6,884) |
Loss on debt extinguishment | — |  |  | (9,686) |  |  | — |
Other expense, net | (93) |  |  | (3,157) |  |  | (5,064) |
Income before (provision for) benefit from income taxes | 9,847 |  |  | 24,496 |  |  | 44,051 |
(Provision for) benefit from income taxes | (6,272) |  |  | 44,246 |  |  | (5,934) |
Net income | $ | 3,575 |  |  | $ | 68,742 |  |  | $ | 38,117 |
Net income per share: |  |  |  |  |
Basic | $ | 0.13 |  |  | $ | 2.85 |  |  | $ | 4.26 |
Diluted | $ | 0.12 |  |  | $ | 2.56 |  |  | $ | 1.42 |
Weighted average common shares outstanding: |  |  |  |  |
Basic | 28,366,770 |  | 24,124,833 |  | 8,948,537
Diluted | 30,100,579 |  | 26,860,931 |  | 26,921,567

See accompanying notes to the financial statements.
96

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME
(In thousands)

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Net income | $ | 3,575 |  |  | $ | 68,742 |  |  | $ | 38,117 |
Other comprehensive income: |  |  |  |  |
Net unrealized gain on short-term investments | — |  |  | — |  |  | 126 |
Total other comprehensive income | — |  |  | — |  |  | 126 |
Comprehensive income | $ | 3,575 |  |  | $ | 68,742 |  |  | $ | 38,243 |

See accompanying notes to the financial statements.
97

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
STATEMENTS OF REDEEMABLE CONVERTIBLE PREFERRED STOCK AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY (DEFICIT)
(In thousands, except share amounts)

| Redeemable Convertible Preferred Stock |  |  | Common Stock |  | Additional Paid-In Capital |  | Accumulated Deficit |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) |  | Stockholders’ Equity (Deficit)
| Shares |  | Amount |  |  | Shares |  | Amount
Balance, December 31, 2022 | 17,245,954 |  | $ | — |  |  |  | 8,793,880 |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 212,637 |  |  | $ | (247,305) |  |  | $ | (126) |  |  | $ | (34,794) |
Net income | — |  | — |  |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 38,117 |  |  | — |  |  | 38,117 |
Other comprehensive income | — |  | — |  |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 126 |  |  | 126 |
Exercise of stock options | — |  | — |  |  |  | 311,251 |  | — |  |  | 3,049 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 3,049 |
Stock-based compensation expense (inclusive of capitalized stock-based compensation) | — |  | — |  |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 20,582 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 20,582 |
Release of restricted stock purchase shares from repurchase option | — |  | — |  |  |  | 102,206 |  | — |  |  | 848 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 848 |
Balance, December 31, 2023 | 17,245,954 |  | $ | — |  |  |  | 9,207,337 |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 237,116 |  |  | $ | (209,188) |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 27,928 |

See accompanying notes to the financial statements.
98

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
STATEMENTS OF REDEEMABLE CONVERTIBLE PREFERRED STOCK AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY (DEFICIT), CONT.
(In thousands, except share amounts)

| Redeemable Convertible Preferred Stock |  |  | Common Stock (1) |  | Treasury Stock |  | Additional Paid-In Capital |  | Accumulated Deficit |  | Stockholders’ Equity (Deficit)
| Shares |  | Amount |  |  | Shares |  | Amount | Shares |  | Amount |
Balance, December 31, 2023 | 17,245,954 |  | $ | — |  |  |  | 9,207,337 |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 237,116 |  |  | $ | (209,188) |  |  | $ | 27,928 |
Net income | — |  | — |  |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 68,742 |  |  | 68,742 |
Exercise of stock options | — |  | — |  |  |  | 1,056,425 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 13,534 |  |  | — |  |  | 13,534 |
Stock-based compensation expense (inclusive of capitalized stock-based compensation) | — |  | — |  |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 76,637 |  |  | — |  |  | 76,637 |
Release of restricted stock purchase shares from repurchase option | — |  | — |  |  |  | 102,205 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 848 |  |  | — |  |  | 848 |
Conversion of convertible debt | — |  | — |  |  |  | 1,177,087 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 103,584 |  |  | — |  |  | 103,584 |
Conversion of redeemable convertible preferred stock | (17,245,954) |  | — |  |  |  | 17,245,954 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Initial public offering, net of issuance costs of $22.0 million | — |  | — |  |  |  | 2,500,000 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 197,952 |  |  | — |  |  | 197,952 |
Repurchase of common stock | — |  | — |  |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | (518,683) |  | (31,321) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (31,321) |
Issuance of common stock upon settlement of restricted stock units | — |  | — |  |  |  | 181,295 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Common stock withheld for tax obligation and net settlement | — |  | — |  |  |  | (46,084) |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | (3,319) |  |  | — |  |  | (3,319) |
Issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan | — |  | — |  |  |  | 48,876 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 2,788 |  |  | — |  |  | 2,788 |
Other | — |  | — |  |  |  | (3,000) |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | (90) |  |  | — |  |  | (90) |
Balance, December 31, 2024 | — |  | $ | — |  |  |  | 31,470,095 |  | $ | — |  |  | (518,683) |  | $ | (31,321) |  |  | $ | 629,050 |  |  | $ | (140,446) |  |  | $ | 457,283 |
Net income | — |  | — |  |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 3,575 |  |  | 3,575 |
Exercise of stock options | — |  | — |  |  |  | 594,148 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 9,124 |  |  | — |  |  | 9,124 |
Stock-based compensation expense (inclusive of capitalized stock-based compensation) | — |  | — |  |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 54,026 |  |  | — |  |  | 54,026 |
Release of restricted stock purchase shares from repurchase option | — |  | — |  |  |  | 11,641 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 97 |  |  | — |  |  | 97 |
Repurchase of common stock | — |  | — |  |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | (6,869,660) |  | (236,254) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (236,254) |
Issuance of common stock upon settlement of restricted stock units | — |  | — |  |  |  | 499,501 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Common stock withheld for tax obligation and net settlement | — |  | — |  |  |  | (100,493) |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | (3,420) |  |  | — |  |  | (3,420) |
Issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan | — |  | — |  |  |  | 92,188 |  | — |  |  | — |  | — |  |  | 3,220 |  |  | — |  |  | 3,220 |
Balance, December 31, 2025 | — |  | $ | — |  |  |  | 32,567,080 |  | $ | — |  |  | (7,388,343) |  | $ | (267,575) |  |  | $ | 692,097 |  |  | $ | (136,871) |  |  | $ | 287,651 |

(1)Subsequent to the Company’s initial public offering in April 2024, amounts combine the Company’s Class A common stock and Class B common stock. See Note 9 - Redeemable Convertible Preferred Stock and Stockholders' Equity in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2024 for discussion of the establishment of the Company’s two series of common stock and the reclassification of its common stock into Class A common stock.
See accompanying notes to the financial statements.
99

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(In thousands)

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Operating activities |  |  |  |  |
Net income | $ | 3,575 |  |  | $ | 68,742 |  |  | $ | 38,117 |
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: |  |  |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization | 8,320 |  |  | 8,080 |  |  | 6,664 |
Impairment of capitalized software development costs | 516 |  |  | 574 |  |  | 169 |
Stock-based compensation expense | 44,144 |  |  | 46,924 |  |  | 6,991 |
Common stock warrant expense | 8,762 |  |  | 29,292 |  |  | 13,177 |
Credit loss expense | 1,963 |  |  | 1,215 |  |  | 828 |
Loss on debt extinguishment | — |  |  | 9,686 |  |  | — |
Amortization of debt discount and issuance costs | 152 |  |  | 1,055 |  |  | 3,310 |
Change in fair value of convertible notes derivative liability | — |  |  | 3,085 |  |  | 5,000 |
Deferred income taxes | 3,146 |  |  | (53,622) |  |  | — |
Other | 30 |  |  | 28 |  |  | 62 |
Changes in assets and liabilities: |  |  |  |  |
Accounts receivable | 10,237 |  |  | 4,397 |  |  | (105,709) |
Other current and long-term assets | 3,444 |  |  | (24,640) |  |  | 1,180 |
Accounts payable | 355 |  |  | (911) |  |  | 1,818 |
Due to third-party publishers | 13,619 |  |  | 20,827 |  |  | 60,724 |
Accrued expenses | (1,253) |  |  | (6,360) |  |  | 5,196 |
Deferred revenue | (2,029) |  |  | 2,336 |  |  | (423) |
User redemption liability | (8,485) |  |  | (10,525) |  |  | (13,881) |
Other current and long-term liabilities | 8,778 |  |  | 15,734 |  |  | (507) |
Net cash provided by operating activities | 95,274 |  |  | 115,917 |  |  | 22,716 |
Investing activities |  |  |  |  |
Additions to property and equipment | (20,293) |  |  | (871) |  |  | (548) |
Additions to capitalized software development costs | (14,010) |  |  | (9,330) |  |  | (7,680) |
Maturities of short-term investments | — |  |  | — |  |  | 27,900 |
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities | (34,303) |  |  | (10,201) |  |  | 19,672 |
Financing activities |  |  |  |  |
Proceeds from exercise of stock options | 9,124 |  |  | 13,478 |  |  | 3,049 |
Debt issuance costs | (2) |  |  | (808) |  |  | (12) |
Proceeds from initial public offering, net | — |  |  | 206,692 |  |  | — |
Purchase of treasury stock | (232,971) |  |  | (31,321) |  |  | — |
Taxes paid related to net share settlement of equity awards | (3,420) |  |  | (3,319) |  |  | — |
Deferred offering costs | — |  |  | (6,037) |  |  | (652) |
Proceeds from employee stock purchase plan | 3,220 |  |  | 2,788 |  |  | — |
Other financing activities | — |  |  | (90) |  |  | — |
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities | (224,049) |  |  | 181,383 |  |  | 2,385 |
Net change in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash | (163,078) |  |  | 287,099 |  |  | 44,773 |
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash, beginning of period | 349,690 |  |  | 62,591 |  |  | 17,818 |
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash, end of period | $ | 186,612 |  |  | $ | 349,690 |  |  | $ | 62,591 |

See accompanying notes to the financial statements.
100

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS, CONT.
(In thousands)

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information |  |  |  |  |
Interest paid | $ | 247 |  |  | $ | 2,583 |  |  | $ | 5,491 |
Income taxes paid | $ | 5,147 |  |  | $ | 13,208 |  |  | $ | 4,110 |
Supplemental disclosures of non-cash investing and financing activities |  |  |  |  |
Share repurchases in accounts payable and accrued expenses | $ | 3,283 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Stock-based compensation included in capitalized software development costs | 1,120 |  |  | 421 |  |  | 414 |
Conversion of convertible debt into Class A common stock | — |  |  | 103,584 |  |  | — |
Property and equipment in accounts payable and accrued expenses | $ | 2,946 |  |  | $ | 175 |  |  | $ | 209 |

See accompanying notes to the financial statements.
101

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
1. Nature of Operations
Ibotta, Inc. (Company, we, or our) is a technology company that allows consumer packaged goods (CPG) brands to deliver digital promotions to millions of consumers through a single, convenient network called the Ibotta Performance Network (IPN). We provide promotional services to our clients through the IPN, which includes our direct-to-consumer (D2C) mobile, web, and browser extension properties and our growing network of third-party publisher properties. The majority of the Company’s revenues are derived from the fees we earn from clients when consumers redeem offers. The Company also derives revenue from fees we earn from clients for ad products across the Company’s platform in support of their promotional campaigns, as well as from data products.
Initial Public Offering
On April 22, 2024, the Company closed its initial public offering (IPO), in which we issued and sold 2,500,000 shares of our Class A common stock at $88.00 per share. The Company received net proceeds of $198.0 million after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions of $13.2 million and offering costs of approximately $8.8 million.
2. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies
Basis of Presentation
The accompanying financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (U.S. GAAP). The Company does not have any subsidiaries or controlled affiliates; therefore, the financial statements do not require consolidation. Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to reflect the current year presentation. These reclassifications had no effect on the Company’s previously reported net income, comprehensive income, stockholders’ equity, or cash flows. The financial statements reflect all adjustments and reclassifications that, in the opinion of management, are necessary for the fair presentation of the Company’s results of operations and financial condition as of and for the periods presented.
Use of Estimates
The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts and classifications of assets and liabilities, revenue and expenses, and the related disclosures of contingent liabilities in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Management evaluates its estimates that include, but are not limited to, the allowance for credit losses, useful lives and impairment of long-lived assets, software development costs, including capitalization and the allocation of labor costs between cost of revenue and research and development expense, income taxes, leases, contingent liabilities, revenue recognition, breakage, and stock-based compensation. The Company believes that the estimates, judgments, and assumptions used to determine certain amounts that affect the financial statements are reasonable, based on information available at the time they are made. Actual results could differ materially from these estimates.
Segments
Operating segments are components of a company for which separate financial information is internally produced for regular use by the chief operating decision maker (CODM) to allocate resources and assess the performance of the business. Our CODM, the Chief Executive Officer, manages the Company’s operations as a single operating and reportable segment. Accordingly, our CODM uses net income as reported in the statements of operations to measure segment profit or loss, allocate resources, and assess performance, including in deciding whether to reinvest profits into the segment or into other parts of the entity, such as for acquisitions or other investments. Significant segment expenses provided to the CODM are the same as those reported in the statements of operations. The measure of segment assets is reported on the balance sheets as total assets.
102

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
Fair Value Measurements
When required by U.S. GAAP, assets and liabilities are reported at fair value on the balance sheets. Fair value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date.
Valuation techniques used to measure fair value must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. Valuation inputs are arranged in a hierarchy that consists of the following levels:
•Level 1 inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the reporting entity has the ability to access at the measurement date.
•Level 2 inputs are inputs other than Level 1 inputs such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities; quoted prices in markets with insufficient volume or infrequent transactions (less active markets); or model-derived valuations in which all significant inputs are observable or can be derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.
•Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.
The carrying amounts of the Company's cash equivalents, accounts receivable, prepaid expenses and other current assets, accounts payable, accrued expenses, and other current liabilities approximate fair value due to the short-term nature of these instruments.
Cash, Cash Equivalents, and Restricted Cash
The Company considers all liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less to be cash equivalents.
As of December 31, 2024, restricted cash was pledged as security for a standby letter of credit for the Company’s former headquarters lease that expired in October 2025. Restricted cash was classified as current based on the expiration date of the lease. No restricted cash is held as of December 31, 2025.
The following table provides a reconciliation of cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash reported in the balance sheets to the amounts reported in the statements of cash flows (in thousands):

| December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 186,612 |  |  | $ | 349,282 |
Restricted cash, current | — |  |  | 408 |
Total cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash | $ | 186,612 |  |  | $ | 349,690 |

Concentration of Credit Risk
Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentration of credit risk consist of cash, cash equivalents, restricted cash, and accounts receivable. At times, such amounts may exceed federally insured limits. The Company reduces credit risk by placing the large majority of its cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash with major financial institutions within the United States. The Company does not require collateral for accounts receivable.
As of December 31, 2025 and 2024, one client accounted for 15% and 11% of accounts receivable, respectively. There were no clients that represented 10% or more of the Company's revenue during the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023.
103

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
Accounts Receivable, Net
Accounts receivable are recorded at the invoiced amount of gross billings for fees and rewards, less an allowance for credit losses. Accounts receivable are unsecured and comprised of amounts due from the Company’s clients. The majority of the Company’s clients are nationally recognized companies and generally have payment terms of 30 to 90 days.
An allowance for credit losses is recorded based on our best estimate of expected uncollectible accounts receivable, which is recorded as an offset to accounts receivable and changes in the allowance are classified as general and administrative expense in the statements of operations. The allowance for credit losses is determined based on historical collection experience and the review in each period of the status of the then-outstanding accounts receivable, while taking into consideration current client information, subsequent collection history, general economic conditions, and other relevant data. Account balances are charged against the allowance when the Company believes the receivable will not be recovered.
The following table presents changes in the accounts receivable allowance for credit losses (in thousands):

| December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Beginning Balance | $ | 3,765 |  |  | $ | 3,160 |  |  | $ | 3,123 |
Add: provision for expected credit losses | 1,963 |  |  | 1,215 |  |  | 828 |
Less: write-offs, net of recoveries | (3,234) |  |  | (610) |  |  | (791) |
Ending Balance | $ | 2,494 |  |  | $ | 3,765 |  |  | $ | 3,160 |

Property and Equipment, Net
Property and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Repair and maintenance costs are expensed as incurred, while improvements that extend the useful life of an asset are capitalized. Upon retirement or disposal of assets, the accounts are relieved of cost and accumulated depreciation, and any related gain or loss is recognized in other expense, net, in the statements of operations.
Depreciation is recorded using the straight-line method over the estimated useful life of each asset, which are as follows:

Computer equipment | 3 years
Leasehold improvements | Lesser of estimated useful life or lease term
Furniture and fixtures | 8 years

Software Development Costs
The Company capitalizes certain costs associated with developing and enhancing internally developed software, related to the Company's technology platform, capabilities, and infrastructure. These costs include personnel and related employee benefits expenses for employees who are directly associated with and who devote time to software development projects and external direct costs of services consumed in developing or obtaining the software. The Company begins to capitalize these costs when management has authorized and committed project funding, it is probable that the project will be completed and the software will be used as intended, and preliminary development efforts are successfully completed. Capitalization ends once a project is substantially complete and the software is ready for its intended purpose. Costs incurred in the preliminary project stage are recorded in research and development. Costs incurred in the post-implementation stage are recorded in cost of revenue or research and development, depending on the nature of the project. In addition, impairment of in-progress
104

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
software projects, for which completion is subsequently determined not to be probable, is recorded in research and development expenses.
Capitalized costs are amortized on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful life of the software asset, which is typically three years. Platform-related software development costs are amortized to cost of revenue, and infrastructure-related software development costs are amortized to depreciation and amortization expense.
Equity Investment
The Company holds a minority equity investment in a company over which we do not have the ability to exercise significant influence and for which a readily determinable fair value is not available. The Company has elected the measurement alternative to measure the investment at cost, less impairments, if any, plus or minus changes resulting from observable price changes in orderly transactions for the identical or a similar investment. Observable price changes and impairment charges are recorded in other expense, net, in the statements of operations.
Long-Lived Assets Impairment Assessment
Long-lived assets, including definite-lived intangible assets, are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. The Company performs impairment testing at the asset group level that represents the lowest level for which identifiable cash flows are largely independent of the cash flows of other assets and liabilities. The Company assesses recoverability of a long-lived asset group by determining whether the carrying value of the asset group can be recovered through projected undiscounted cash flows over their remaining lives. If the future undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the use of the related asset group are less than the carrying value of the asset group, an impairment has occurred. Any required impairment loss is measured as the amount by which the asset group’s carrying value exceeds its fair value.
User Redemption Liability and Due to Third-Party Publishers
Consumers earn rewards by redeeming offers on Ibotta’s D2C properties and our third-party publisher properties. The undistributed rewards earned by consumers on D2C properties are reflected in the user redemption liability in the balance sheets. The user redemption liability is reduced as consumers cash out and through breakage (see Note 4 – User Redemption Liability Extinguishment). Rewards earned by consumers on third-party publisher properties represent a payable reflected in the due to third-party publishers liability in the balance sheets. The due to third-party publishers liability also includes revenue share and related minimum commitments due to certain publishers.
Debt Issuance Costs
Costs incurred to obtain debt, other than lines of credit, are recorded as a reduction of the carrying amount of the related liability and amortized over the term of the debt using the effective interest rate method. Costs incurred to obtain lines of credit are capitalized and included in other long-term assets on our balance sheets and amortized ratably over the term of the arrangement.
Operating Leases
The Company determines if an arrangement is a lease at the inception of the contract. Right-of-Use (ROU) assets represent the Company's right to use an underlying asset for the lease term, and lease liabilities represent the Company's obligation to make lease payments arising from the lease. All of the Company’s leases are operating leases.
Operating ROU assets and lease liabilities are recognized at the commencement date based on the present value of lease payments over the lease term. Leases may contain tenant improvement allowances, rent abatement, and rent escalation provisions, which are considered lease payments in
105

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
determining the lease liabilities. To determine the present value of lease payments, we estimate the incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at commencement date. ROU assets are determined based on the initial lease liabilities adjusted for any prepayments, initial direct costs, and lease incentives received. The Company's lease terms include options to extend or terminate the lease when it is reasonably certain that the options will be exercised.
The Company begins recognizing lease expense when the lessor makes the underlying asset available for use. Lease expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term. Certain leases contain variable costs, such as common area maintenance, real estate taxes or other costs, which are expensed as incurred.
Leases with an initial term of 12 months or less are not recorded on the balance sheets. The Company recognizes lease expense for these short-term leases on a straight-line basis over the lease term. In addition, the Company elected to not separate lease and non-lease components for all of the Company's leases.
Revenue Recognition
The Company primarily derives revenue from the redemption of digital promotions. The clients that contract with the Company to deliver the digital promotions to consumers via the IPN are the Company’s clients. Third-party publishers such, as Walmart, are part of the IPN and act as a distributor of the offers and are not the Company’s client. Revenue is recognized when, or as, control of the promised goods or services is transferred to the Company's clients, in an amount that represents the consideration the Company expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. This expected consideration is typically billed to clients on a monthly basis based on payment terms as defined in the contract, with no significant financing arrangements involved.
The Company benefits from contractual agreements with its clients that set forth the general terms and conditions of its relationships with them, including various facets of pricing, payment terms, and contract duration. The Company determines revenue recognition through the following steps in accordance with ASC 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers:
•identification of the contract(s) with a customer;
•identification of the performance obligations within the contract;
•determination of the transaction price;
•allocation of the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract; and
•recognition of revenue when, or as, the Company satisfies a performance obligation.
The principal activities from which the Company generates its revenue are as follows:
Redemption Revenue
The Company's clients promote their products and services to consumers through rewards offered on the IPN. The Company's performance obligation is to stand-ready to provide consumers access to redeem offers from clients on goods purchased. The associated redemption campaigns run until the budget is consumed, which is generally in a few weeks to three months. Consumers redeem offers to earn a reward through account linking or receipt upload on D2C properties or through integrations with third-party publisher properties. The reward is funded by the client and passed through to the consumer. The Company earns a fee per redemption which is recognized in the period in which the redemption occurs. The Company may also charge fees to set up a redemption campaign, which are deferred and recognized over the average duration of historical redemption campaigns. Penalties or early terminations are recognized as revenue when the associated penalty or termination event occurs. The Company
106

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
recognizes revenue from redemption campaign clients as fees are earned, net of rewards to consumers, as the Company acts as the agent to the Company's clients in the facilitation of the sale to the consumer.
The Company also offers consumers the option to purchase gift cards to be used at various retailers. lbotta contracts with third-party gift card providers to facilitate delivery of the gift cards, acting as an agent to deliver these codes on behalf of its clients through Ibotta’s D2C properties to the end user. The Company records the associated revenue, net of any costs associated with the third-party gift card providers, at a point in time when the exchange occurs. Ibotta also may provide a reward to the consumer for the transaction, which is included in cost of revenue.
Ad & Other Revenue
The Company's clients may also run advertisements such as banners, tiles, newsletters, and feature placements on D2C properties to promote their redemption campaigns, referred to as marketing services. When a consumer clicks on an advertisement, they are linked directly to the associated redemption campaign. Ad products are billed, and revenue is recognized, as the marketing services are performed over the advertising period. Ad products often run in conjunction with the associated redemption campaign, either over the entire redemption campaign life or some portion of it. The Company recognizes ad revenue on a gross basis as the Company acts as the principal in the transaction.
When redemption campaigns and ad products are combined in a contract, revenue for stand-ready performance obligations is recognized as services are provided to clients. Contracts with fixed consideration are related to marketing services and revenue is recognized over the life of the contract as it is a separate performance obligation.
The Company also offers a number of data products and services to clients, including data licensing and audience targeting. Some products and services are billed as a flat fee amount while others are billed based on usage. Data revenue is recognized as it is delivered on a gross basis as the Company acts as the principal in the transaction.
Practical Expedients
The majority of the Company's contracts are less than twelve months in duration. As a result, the Company has elected the following practical expedients:
•Incremental costs of obtaining a contract are recognized as an expense as incurred.
•Consideration is not adjusted for the effects of any financing components.
Cost of Revenue
Cost of revenue consists primarily of revenue share and related minimum commitments with certain third-party publishers, personnel-related costs attributable to personnel in certain of our engineering departments who maintain our platform, data hosting costs, amortization of platform-related software development costs, certain reward costs net of breakage, software licensing costs, and processing fees. Personnel-related costs include salaries, stock-based compensation, benefits, and bonuses. Reward costs net of breakage recorded in cost of revenue are associated with cash back earned from gift card purchases and sponsored rewards earned from watching an advertising video. Breakage represents the undistributed earnings of D2C consumers that is not expected to be cashed out due to inactivity. Reward costs also include rewards that are cashed out and subsequently identified as violating our terms of use.
Sales and Marketing
Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of personnel-related costs for our sales and marketing departments, self-funded rewards, net of the related breakage, media spend, B2B marketing, common stock warrant expense, software licensing costs, market research, public relations, and professional fees. Personnel-related costs include salaries, bonuses, stock-based compensation,
107

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
benefits, taxes, travel, and restructuring charges. Self-funded rewards relate to campaigns and other incentive bonuses on our D2C properties that are funded directly by Ibotta as part of our customer acquisition and retention strategy.
The Company expenses advertising costs as incurred. Advertising costs were $28.3 million, $31.4 million, and $24.7 million in 2025, 2024, and 2023, respectively.
Research and Development
The Company expenses the cost of research and development as incurred. Research and development expenses consist primarily of personnel-related costs for our technology departments, software licensing costs, professional fees, impairment of capitalized software development costs, and market research. Personnel-related costs include salaries, stock-based compensation, benefits, taxes, bonuses, restructuring charges, and travel.
General and Administrative
General and administrative expenses consist primarily of personnel-related costs for our administrative departments, professional fees for external legal, accounting, and other consulting services, software licensing costs, facilities costs, corporate insurance, bad debt, sales and property taxes, licenses and other fees, and company events. Personnel-related costs include stock-based compensation, salaries, benefits, bonuses, taxes, recruiting fees, travel, and restructuring charges.
Stock-Based Compensation
Stock-based compensation for equity awards, including stock options, restricted stock units (RSUs), and awards granted under the Company’s employee stock purchase plan, or ESPP, is measured based on the grant date fair value of the award. For awards with service conditions only, the Company recognizes compensation expense, net of actual forfeitures, on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period, which is generally four years. For awards with both service and performance conditions, the Company recognizes compensation expense, net of actual forfeitures, under the accelerated attribution method when performance conditions are considered probable of being achieved.
The fair value of RSUs with only service or performance conditions is equal to the fair value of the underlying common stock at the date of grant. For RSUs with market-based conditions, the Company determines the grant date fair value utilizing a Monte Carlo simulation, which incorporates the probability of achievement of the market-based condition. The fair value of stock options and ESPP awards is estimated on the grant date using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The Company’s use of the valuation models requires the input of subjective assumptions. The assumptions used in the Company’s valuation models represent management’s best estimates, which involve inherent uncertainties and the application of management’s judgment.
These assumptions and estimates are as follows:
•Expected Dividend Rate. The expected dividend assumption is based on the Company’s history and expectation of dividend payouts. The Company has not paid dividends and does not expect to do so in the foreseeable future, and as such, the dividend yield has been estimated to be zero.
•Expected Volatility. The expected volatility is determined with reference to historical stock volatilities of comparable guideline public companies and our own common stock over a period equivalent to the expected term of the award, as we lack sufficient trading history to rely solely on our own common stock.
•Expected Term. The expected term is the period of time for which the award is expected to be outstanding, assuming that it vests. We estimate the expected term for stock options using the simplified method, calculated as the midpoint between the requisite service period and the contractual term of the award. The simplified approach is applied as we do not have sufficient
108

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
historical information to develop reasonable expectations about future exercise patterns and post-vesting employment termination behavior. For ESPP awards, the expected term is the time period from the grant date to the respective purchase dates included within each offering period.
•Risk-Free Interest Rate. The risk-free rate is determined based on the U.S. Treasury Yield Curve with respect to the stock options' expected term.
•Fair Value of Common Stock. Prior to the IPO, as the Company’s common stock was not yet publicly traded, the Company engaged a valuation specialist to estimate the fair value of its common stock. Subsequent to the IPO, the fair value of common stock is based on the closing price of the Company’s common stock.
Income Taxes
The Company accounts for income taxes using the asset and liability method, under which, deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the expected future tax consequences of temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts and the tax basis of assets and liabilities and net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The Company recognizes deferred tax assets to the extent that these assets are more likely than not to be realized.
The Company recognizes the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by the taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the financial statements from such positions are then measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized. The Company recognizes interest and penalties related to its uncertain tax positions in operating expenses in the statements of operations.
Net Income Per Share
Basic net income per share is calculated by dividing net income by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Diluted net income per share adjusts the basic weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding for the effect of potentially dilutive securities during the period. Potentially dilutive securities consist of stock options, RSUs, ESPP shares, restricted stock, redeemable convertible preferred stock, convertible notes, and common stock warrants. For purposes of the diluted net income per share calculation, potentially dilutive securities are excluded in periods in which there is a loss because the inclusion of the potential common shares would have an antidilutive effect.
The rights, including the liquidation and dividend rights, of the holders of Class A and Class B common stock are identical, except with respect to voting and conversion rights. Accordingly, the undistributed earnings are allocated on a proportionate basis to each series of common stock. As a result, basic and diluted net income per share are the same for Class A and Class B common stock, whether on an individual or combined basis, and are therefore presented together.
Loss Contingencies
Loss contingencies, including claims and legal actions arising in the ordinary course of business, are recorded as liabilities when the likelihood of loss is probable, and an amount or range of loss can be reasonably estimated. If a loss is reasonably possible, the Company discloses the possible loss or states that such an estimate cannot be made.
Deferred Offering Costs
Deferred offering costs, which consist of direct incremental legal, consulting, accounting, and other fees related to the anticipated sale of the Company’s common stock in the IPO, were capitalized and
109

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
recorded in prepaid expenses and other current assets on the balance sheets prior to the IPO. After the IPO, all deferred offering costs were reclassified into additional paid-in capital as a reduction of proceeds, net of underwriting discounts, received from the IPO on the balance sheets.
Recently Adopted Accounting Pronouncements
In December 2023, the FASB issued ASU No. 2023-09, Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures (ASU 2023-09), which requires annual disclosure of specific categories in the rate reconciliation, as well as disclosure of income taxes paid disaggregated by jurisdiction. ASU 2023-09 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024, with early adoption permitted. The Company adopted ASU 2023-09 for the year ended December 31, 2025, and applied the new disclosure requirements prospectively to the current annual period. Prior period disclosures have not been adjusted to reflect the new disclosure requirements. For additional information, see Note 1 3 - Income Taxes.
Recent Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Adopted
In November 2024, the FASB issued ASU No. 2024-03, Income Statement—Reporting Comprehensive Income—Expense Disaggregation Disclosures (Subtopic 220-40): Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses, which requires new tabular disclosures disaggregating prescribed expense categories within relevant income statement captions. In January 2025, the FASB issued ASU No. 2025-01, Income Statement-Reporting Comprehensive Income-Expense Disaggregation Disclosures (Subtopic 220-40): Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses, which clarified the effective date of ASU No. 2024-03. ASU 2024-03 may be applied prospectively or retrospectively, for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2026 and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2027, with early adoption permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact this guidance will have on our financial statements and related disclosures.
In July 2025, the FASB issued ASU No. 2025-05, Financial Instruments—Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses for Accounts Receivable and Contract Assets (ASU 2025-05), which introduces a practical expedient when estimating expected credit losses for current accounts receivable and current contract assets arising from transactions accounted for under Topic 606. ASU 2025-05 will be effective on a prospective basis for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2025 and interim periods within those annual reporting periods, with early adoption permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact this guidance will have on our financial statements and related disclosures.
In September 2025, the FASB issued ASU No. 2025-06, Intangibles—Goodwill and Other—Internal-Use Software (Subtopic 350-40): Targeted Improvements to the Accounting for Internal-Use Software (ASU 2025-06). ASU 2025-06 modernizes the recognition and disclosure framework for internal-use software costs, removing the previous “development stage” model and introducing a more judgment-based approach. ASU 2025-06 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2027 and for interim periods within those annual reporting periods, with early adoption permitted. The guidance may be applied using a prospective, retrospective, or modified transition approach. The Company is currently evaluating the impact this guidance will have on our financial statements and related disclosures.
The Company reviewed all other recently issued accounting standards and determined they were either not applicable or are not expected to have a material impact on our financial statements.
110

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
3. Property, Equipment, and Software Development Costs
Property and equipment consist of the following (in thousands):

| December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Computer equipment | $ | 3,256 |  |  | $ | 3,080 |
Leasehold improvements | 17,138 |  |  | 5,859 |
Furniture and fixtures | 5,518 |  |  | 2,687 |
Other | 551 |  |  | — |
Property and equipment | 26,463 |  |  | 11,626 |
Less: Accumulated depreciation | (3,029) |  |  | (9,675) |
Property and equipment, net | $ | 23,434 |  |  | $ | 1,951 |

Depreciation expense was $1.7 million, $1.6 million, $2.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, respectively.
Software development costs consist of the following (in thousands):

| December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Capitalized software development costs | $ | 48,358 |  |  | $ | 34,288 |
Less: Accumulated amortization | (24,165) |  |  | (18,087) |
Capitalized software development costs, net | $ | 24,193 |  |  | $ | 16,201 |

The Company capitalized software development costs of $15.1 million and $9.8 million during the years ended December 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively. Capitalized software development costs include software under development of $10.2 million and $7.7 million as of December 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
Capitalized software amortization expense recognized in cost of revenue for the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 was $4.4 million, $4.1 million, and $3.0 million, respectively. Capitalized software amortization expense recognized in depreciation and amortization expenses for the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 was $2.2 million, $1.7 million, and $0.8 million, respectively. Impairment charges recognized in research and development for the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 were $0.5 million, $0.6 million, and $0.2 million, respectively.
4. User Redemption Liability Extinguishment
The Company reflects a user redemption liability in the balance sheets associated with the undistributed earnings of consumers on Ibotta’s D2C properties. A portion of these undistributed earnings is never expected to be cashed out by consumers due to inactivity and will therefore be recognized as breakage by the Company.
Consumers’ accounts that have no activity for six months are considered inactive and charged a $3.99 per month maintenance fee until the balance is reduced to zero or new activity ensues. Balances associated with accounts that are deactivated for violation of the Company’s terms of use are also recognized as breakage. The Company estimates breakage at the time of the redemption and reduces the user redemption liability accordingly. Breakage estimates are made based on historical breakage patterns, and the preparation of estimates includes judgments of the applicability of historical patterns to current and future periods. Breakage is recorded in revenue related to funded rewards, as an offset to sales and marketing expense related to self-funded rewards, and as an offset to cost of revenue related to gift card purchases and sponsored rewards earned from watching an advertising video.
111

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
The Company’s breakage is recorded as follows (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Revenue | $ | 8,244 |  |  | $ | 12,998 |  |  | $ | 26,025 |
Cost of revenue | 144 |  |  | 191 |  |  | 558 |
Sales and marketing | 1,181 |  |  | 1,663 |  |  | 4,965 |
Total breakage | $ | 9,569 |  |  | $ | 14,852 |  |  | $ | 31,548 |

The user redemption liability was $65.5 million and $74.0 million as of December 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
5. Accrued Expenses
Accrued expenses consist of the following (in thousands):

| December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Accrued employee expenses | $ | 11,806 |  |  | $ | 14,365 |
Other accrued expenses | 7,808 |  |  | 3,600 |
Total accrued expenses | $ | 19,614 |  |  | $ | 17,965 |

6. Long-Term Debt
The Company recorded interest expense of $0.5 million, $3.6 million, and $8.8 million for the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, respectively, of which, $0.2 million, $1.1 million, and $3.3 million was related to the amortization of the debt discount and issuance costs. The Company had no long-term debt outstanding as of December 31, 2025 and 2024.
Convertible Notes
Prior to the Company’s IPO in April 2024, the Company had convertible unsecured subordinated promissory notes (notes or convertible notes) that included certain conversion provisions that qualified as embedded derivatives under ASC 815, Derivatives and Hedging. The qualifying features were collectively bifurcated from the debt host and recorded as a derivative liability in the balance sheets with the offset recorded as a discount to the notes. The derivative liability was accounted for on a fair market value basis. Changes in fair value were recognized in other expense, net, in the statements of operations. The debt discount was amortized to interest expense over the contractual term of the debt using the straight-line method which approximated the effective interest method.
Concurrently upon the closing of the IPO, the convertible notes automatically converted into shares of the Company’s Class A common stock. The conversion was accounted for as a debt extinguishment, resulting in the recognition of a $9.6 million loss on extinguishment. Prior to the extinguishment, during the year ended December 31, 2024, losses of $3.1 million were recognized from the change in fair value of the embedded derivative liability.
2024 Credit Facility
On December 5, 2024, the Company, as borrower, entered into a Credit Agreement with Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent, swingline lender, and L/C issuer, and certain other institutional lenders (2024 Credit Facility). The 2024 Credit Facility, which matures on December 5, 2029, provides the Company with revolving commitments in an aggregate principal amount of $100.0 million, with a letter of credit sub-facility of up to $10.0 million and with a swingline loan sub-facility of up to $10.0 million. The obligations of the Company under the 2024 Credit Facility are secured by a lien on all of the assets of the
112

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
Company. The 2024 Credit Facility also allows the Company to request incremental revolving commitments of up to $100.0 million.
Loans under the 2024 Credit Facility bear interest through maturity at a variable rate based upon, at the Company’s option, an annual rate of either a Base Rate or a secured overnight financing rate (SOFR), plus an applicable margin (Base Rate Loan and Term SOFR Loan, respectively). The Base Rate is defined as a fluctuating rate of interest per annum equal to the highest of (1) the federal funds rate plus 0.50%, (2) Bank of America N.A.’s prime rate, and (3) Term SOFR plus 1.00%. The applicable margin is defined as a rate between 0.75% to 1.25% for Base Rate Loans and between 1.75% and 2.25% for Term SOFR Loans, depending on the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio as defined in the 2024 Credit Facility. The 2024 Credit Facility bears a commitment fee ranging from 0.30% to 0.40% payable quarterly in arrears based on undrawn amounts.
The 2024 Credit Facility contains customary affirmative and negative covenants and restrictions, including limitations on additional indebtedness, creation of liens, restricted payments, investments and certain transactions with affiliates. The Company is also subject to financial covenants to maintain a minimum Consolidated Interest Coverage Ratio of 3.0 to 1.0 and a maximum Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio of 3.0 to 1.0. In addition, the 2024 Credit Facility contains other customary covenants, representations and warranties, and events of default.
As of December 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company had no outstanding borrowings under the 2024 Credit Facility and availability of $99.0 million, which is net of a $1.0 million outstanding letter of credit related to an office space lease. Refer to Note 16 – Commitments and Contingencies for further discussion of the Company’s letters of credit.
7. Fair Value Measurements
The following tables present information about financial instruments measured at fair value on a recurring basis (in thousands):

| December 31, 2025
| Total |  | Level 1 |  | Level 2 |  | Level 3
Assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash equivalents | $ | 183,423 |  |  | $ | 183,423 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Total | $ | 183,423 |  |  | $ | 183,423 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |

| December 31, 2024
| Total |  | Level 1 |  | Level 2 |  | Level 3
Assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash equivalents | $ | 346,070 |  |  | $ | 346,070 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Total | $ | 346,070 |  |  | $ | 346,070 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |

The Company’s cash equivalents are held in money market funds, which are measured using quoted prices for identical assets in active markets and are therefore classified as Level 1 in the fair value hierarchy.
Equity Investment
On July 2, 2019, the Company acquired 628,930 shares of the Series A Preferred Stock of a privately-held software company in exchange for cash consideration of $0.8 million. The investment represents a minority interest, and the Company has determined that it does not have significant influence over the company. The preferred shares comprising the investment are illiquid, and the fair value is not readily determinable. The Company has elected the measurement alternative to measure this
113

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
investment at cost, less impairments, if any, plus or minus changes resulting from observable price changes in orderly transactions for the identical or a similar investment.
During the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, the Company recorded no adjustments to the equity investment. Since inception, the Company has recorded positive cumulative adjustments in the equity investment of $8.3 million and negative cumulative adjustments of $4.5 million.
8. Operating Leases
The Company’s leases primarily include office space for its corporate headquarters. The Company’s former headquarters lease expired in October 2025. In November 2024, the Company executed a noncancelable operating lease for a new headquarters space that expires in February 2036. The new headquarters lease commenced during 2025, and the Company recognized an initial long-term lease liability of $24.2 million, an operating lease asset of $11.0 million, and a lease incentive receivable of $13.2 million. The lease incentive receivable is the amount for which the landlord will reimburse the Company for certain leasehold improvements provided for under the lease agreement. The new lease includes options to extend through 2056 that the Company is not reasonably certain to exercise and are excluded from the lease term. The lease also contains provisions for variable property-related costs for which the Company is responsible, including common area maintenance, property taxes, and insurance.
The components of lease cost are as follows (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Operating lease cost | $ | 2,788 |  |  | $ | 1,078 |  |  | $ | 1,078 |
Short-term lease cost | 60 |  |  | 36 |  |  | 34 |
Variable lease cost | 1,358 |  |  | 1,277 |  |  | 1,267 |
Total lease cost, net | $ | 4,206 |  |  | $ | 2,391 |  |  | $ | 2,379 |

Supplemental cash flow information related to operating leases was as follows (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities: |  |  |  |  |
Operating cash flows for operating leases | $ | 1,616 |  |  | $ | 1,908 |  |  | $ | 1,854 |
Right-of-use assets obtained in exchange for lease obligations | $ | 10,951 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |

114

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
Supplemental balance sheet information related to operating leases was as follows (in thousands, except weighted average information):

|  |  | December 31,
| Classification |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Assets: |  |  |  |  |
Right-of-use assets – current | Prepaid expenses and other current assets |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 831 |
Lease incentive receivable | Prepaid expenses and other current assets |  | 520 |  |  | — |
Right-of-use assets – long-term | Operating lease assets |  | 9,901 |  |  | — |
Total lease assets |  |  | $ | 10,421 |  |  | $ | 831 |
Liabilities: |  |  |  |  |
Operating lease liabilities – current | Other current liabilities |  | $ | 268 |  |  | $ | 1,549 |
Operating lease liabilities – long-term | Operating lease liabilities, long-term |  | 25,501 |  |  | — |
Total lease liabilities |  |  | $ | 25,769 |  |  | $ | 1,549 |

The weighted average remaining lease term and discount rate were as follows:

| December 31, 2025
Weighted average remaining lease term (in years) | 10.2
Weighted average discount rate | 6.70 | %

Future maturities of lease liabilities as of December 31, 2025 are as follows:

Year ending December 31, | In thousands
2026 | $ | 1,997 |
2027 | 2,805 |
2028 | 3,581 |
2029 | 3,671 |
2030 | 3,762 |
Thereafter | 20,991 |
Total minimum lease payments | 36,807 |
Less: imputed interest | 11,038 |
Present value of lease liabilities | $ | 25,769 |

9. Stockholders’ Equity
The Company’s authorized capital stock consists of 3,000,000,000 shares of the Company’s Class A common stock, par value $0.00001 per share, 350,000,000 shares of the Company’s Class B common stock, par value $0.00001 per share, and 100,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value $0.00001 per share.
Preferred Stock
As of December 31, 2025 and 2024, there were no shares of preferred stock issued or outstanding.
115

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
Common Stock
The rights of the holders of the Company’s Class A common stock and Class B common stock are identical, except with respect to voting and conversion. Each share of the Company’s Class A common stock is entitled to one vote per share and is not convertible into any other shares of the Company’s capital stock. Each share of the Company’s Class B common stock is entitled to 20 votes per share and is convertible at any time into one share of the Company’s Class A common stock at the option of the holder.
The Company had shares of common stock reserved for issuance as follows:

| December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Stock options outstanding | 2,525,061 |  | 3,279,483
Restricted stock units outstanding | 2,436,259 |  | 1,043,621
Restricted stock purchase | — |  | 11,641
Common stock warrant | 4,121,034 |  | 4,121,034
Remaining shares reserved for future issuances under the 2024 Equity Incentive Plan | 4,193,879 |  | 4,277,680
Remaining shares reserved for future issuances under the 2024 Employee Stock Purchase Plan | 932,326 |  | 666,124
Total shares | 14,208,559 |  | 13,399,583

Restricted Stock Purchase
On February 9, 2021, the Company granted an officer of the Company the right to purchase 408,824 shares of restricted common stock, and the officer exercised the purchase option at the grant date fair value of $8.30 per share, for a total exercise price of $3.4 million (restricted stock purchase). As the restricted stock purchase contained a repurchase option for the Company, the exercise price was initially recognized as a deposit liability that is offset to additional paid-in capital as the repurchase option is released. One quarter of the shares were released from the Company’s repurchase option on the one-year anniversary of the grant, and one forty-eighth of the shares are released monthly for the 36 months thereafter.
As of December 31, 2025 and 2024, $3.4 million and $3.3 million, respectively, of the exercise price had been released from the Company’s repurchase option liability and recorded to additional paid-in capital.
Common Stock Warrant
On May 17, 2021, the Company issued a common stock purchase warrant to Walmart (Walmart Warrant) in connection with a multi-year strategic relationship that makes Ibotta the exclusive provider of digital item-level rebate offer content for Walmart U.S. (Commercial Agreement). The Walmart Warrant was issued in exchange for access to Walmart consumers and is accounted for under ASC 718, Compensation–Stock Compensation (ASC 718), as a share-based payment to a nonemployee in exchange for services to be recognized in the same manner as if the Company paid cash for the services.
Pursuant to the terms of the Walmart Warrant, Walmart has the right to purchase up to 3,528,577 shares of the Company’s common stock, subject to a non-discretionary anti-dilution provision, at an exercise price of $70.12. In accordance with the anti-dilution provision, on April 22, 2024 in connection with the Company’s IPO, the number of shares increased by 592,457 shares to a new total of 4,121,034 shares. Vesting of the Walmart Warrant is subject to certain conditions, including the achievement of certain milestones and satisfaction of obligations of both parties, or (with respect to 1,648,413 of such shares after the anti-dilution adjustment) the passage of time after the achievement of
116

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
certain milestones, subject to acceleration if certain operating goals are achieved. Failure to satisfy these conditions or termination of the Commercial Agreement would result in a decrease in the number of shares vesting under the Walmart Warrant. The Walmart Warrant expires, and any vested warrants are no longer exercisable, effective May 17, 2031, or May 17, 2028, in certain cases if the Commercial Agreement is no longer in effect.
The aggregate grant date fair value on May 17, 2021 of the Walmart Warrant was $35.3 million. The anti-dilution provision adjustment on April 22, 2024 represented a modification under ASC 718, and the aggregate grant date fair value of the 592,457 additional shares granted was $37.2 million. T he fair value was determined based on a Black-Scholes option pricing valuation model with the following assumptions:

| Black-Scholes Option Pricing Model
Risk-free interest rate | 4.61 | %
Expected dividend yield | —
Expected volatility | 65 | %
Expected term (in years) | 7.1

The fair value of the portion of the Walmart Warrant that vests upon achievement of the performance conditions is recognized as sales and marketing expense when the performance conditions are considered probable of achievement, and the fair value of the remaining portion is recognized as sales and marketing expense over time beginning upon achievement of certain performance conditions through the remainder of the Commercial Agreement term, subject to acceleration if certain operating goals are achieved, and subject to certain forfeiture and repurchase terms. In September 2023, the performance conditions required for vesting were deemed probable, and the Company began to recognize stock-based compensation expense.
During the year ended December 31, 2023, we recognized stock-based compensation expense in sales and marketing expense of $13.2 million, of which $12.3 million related to the vesting of the performance conditions and $0.9 million related to the vesting of service conditions. During the year ended December 31, 2024, we recognized s tock-based compensation expense in sales and marketing expense of $29.3 million, of which $17.5 million related to the anti-dilution modification and the remaining expense related to the vesting of the service condition. During the year ended December 31, 2025, we recognized s tock-based compensation expense of $8.8 million in sales and marketing expense, all of which related to the vesting of the service condition. As of December 31, 2025, unrecognized stock-based compensation expense related to the unvested portion of the Walmart Warrant was $21.3 million and is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.8 years.
Share Repurchase Program
In August 2024, the Company’s board of directors approved a share repurchase program, with authorization to purchase up to an aggregate of $100.0 million of the Company’s Class A common stock (Share Repurchase Program). In both March 2025 and June 2025, the board of directors approved an additional $100.0 million, bringing the total authorization under the Share Repurchase Program to $300.0 million.
The Share Repurchase Program has no expiration date. Repurchases under the Share Repurchase Program may be made from time to time through open market repurchases or through privately negotiated transactions subject to market conditions, applicable legal requirements, and other relevant factors. Open market repurchases may be structured to occur in accordance with the requirements of Rule 10b-18 under the Exchange Act. The Company may also, from time to time, enter into Rule 10b5-1 plans to facilitate repurchases of shares of its Class A common stock under this authorization. The Company is not obligated under the Share Repurchase Program to acquire any particular amount of Class A common stock, and the Company may terminate or suspend the Share Repurchase Program at
117

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
any time. The timing and actual number of shares repurchased may depend on a variety of factors, including price, general business and market conditions, and alternative investment opportunities.
During the year ended December 31, 2025, the Company repurchased 6,869,660 of its Class A common stock for an aggregate repurchase amount of $236.3 million. The repurchase amount includes immaterial broker commissions and the 1% excise tax on net share repurchases imposed by the Inflation Reduction Act of 2022. Repurchases are reflected as treasury stock on the balance sheets on a trade-date basis. As of December 31, 2025, $34.9 million remains available and authorized for repurchase under the Share Repurchase Program.
10. Revenue
Disaggregation of Revenue
The Company’s disaggregated revenue by type of service is as follows (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Redemption revenue | $ | 297,236 |  |  | $ | 308,824 |  |  | $ | 243,886 |
Ad & other revenue | 45,153 |  |  | 58,430 |  |  | 76,151 |
Total revenue | $ | 342,389 |  |  | $ | 367,254 |  |  | $ | 320,037 |

Deferred Revenue
Deferred revenue, a contract liability, consists of fees and rewards collected from clients that will be applied to future campaigns. Deferred revenue is expected to be recognized as consumers redeem offers over the term of the campaigns, net of the reward, which generally occurs within twelve months. Deferred revenue was $2.9 million and $5.0 million as of December 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
Revenue recognized from deferred revenue at the beginning of the year is as follows (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Revenue recognized | $ | 4,361 |  |  | $ | 2,370 |  |  | $ | 2,659 |

11. Stock-Based Compensation
Stock-Based Compensation Expense
The Company’s stock-based compensation expense is recorded as follows (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Cost of revenue | $ | 2,582 |  |  | $ | 1,484 |  |  | $ | 659 |
Sales and marketing(1) | 18,732 |  |  | 39,086 |  |  | 15,420 |
Research and development | 10,271 |  |  | 9,325 |  |  | 2,074 |
General and administrative | 21,321 |  |  | 26,321 |  |  | 2,015 |
Total stock-based compensation expense | $ | 52,906 |  |  | $ | 76,216 |  |  | $ | 20,168 |

_______________
(1)Sales and marketing includes common stock warrant expense of $8.8 million, $29.3 million, and $13.2 million recognized during the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, respectively. See Note 9 – Stockholders’ Equity.
118

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
During the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, the Company capitalized $1.1 million, $0.4 million, and $0.4 million, respectively, of stock-based compensation expense to software development costs. During the years ended December 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company recognized tax benefits related to stock-based compensation of $5.1 million and $13.9 million, respectively, which are reflected in the Company’s provision for (benefit from) income taxes. The Company recognized no tax benefit related to stock-based compensation during the year ended December 31, 2023.
Unrecognized stock-based compensation expense as of December 31, 2025 was $98.4 million for unvested restricted stock units, $4.0 million for unvested stock options, and $0.5 million for the ESPP and is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 3.0 years, 1.6 years, and 0.4 years, respectively.
Equity Incentive Plan
In April 2024, the Company’s board of directors approved the 2024 Equity Incentive Plan (2024 Plan), which became effective in connection with the IPO. The 2024 Plan provides for the grant of stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units (RSUs), stock appreciation rights, performance units, and performance shares to eligible employees, directors, and consultants. The 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (2011 Plan), which terminated effective immediately prior to the effectiveness of the 2024 Plan, provided for the grant of various stock awards to employees of the Company, including incentive stock options, nonqualified stock options, and RSUs.
As of December 31, 2025, the maximum number of shares of the Company’s Class A common stock that may be issued under the 2024 Plan is equal to 6,540,979 shares. The number of shares available for issuance automatically increases on the first day of each fiscal year of the Company, beginning on January 1, 2025, in an amount equal to the least of (i) 5,400,000 shares, (ii) 5% of the outstanding shares of all classes of the Company’s common stock on the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal year, or (iii) such number of shares determined by the Administrator no later than the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal year. Pursuant to this automatic increase feature of the 2024 Plan, an additional 1,547,571 shares were reserved for issuance effective January 1, 2025.
Stock Options
The Company’s option awards typically vest over a three- or four-year period and expire 10 years from the grant date. The exercise price of the option awards is typically equal to the fair value of the Company’s common stock at the date of grant. As defined in the individual option award agreements, certain option awards provide for accelerated vesting if there is a sale of the Company and the outlined employees are terminated in a specific time period thereafter.
A summary of option activity for the year ended December 31, 2025 is as follows:

| Options |  | Weighted Average Exercise Price |  | Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term (in years) |  | Aggregate Intrinsic Value (in thousands)
Options outstanding as of December 31, 2024 | 3,279,483 |  | $ | 15.49 |  |  | 6.5 |  | $ | 162,641 |
Exercised | (594,148) |  | 15.36 |  |  |  |  |
Forfeited or expired | (160,274) |  | 17.06 |  |  |  |  |
Options outstanding as of end of period | 2,525,061 |  | 15.42 |  |  | 5.3 |  | 19,780 |
Options vested and exercisable as of December 31, 2025 | 2,189,326 |  | $ | 14.77 |  |  | 5.0 |  | $ | 18,017 |

119

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
The total intrinsic value of stock options exercised during the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 was $17.2 million, $54.6 million, and $2.8 million, respectively. The total fair value of stock options vested during the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 was $6.4 million, $16.7 million, and $10.0 million, respectively.
During the year ended December 31, 2024, the Company modified certain stock option awards granted to named executive officers in connection with the IPO. This modification accelerated the vesting and increased the fair value of the stock options by $3.0 million. Additionally, as a result of the IPO, the liquidity event condition associated with these stock options was satisfied, and we recognized an $11.4 million cumulative stock-based compensation expense adjustment associated with the stock options for which the portion of the service period had been satisfied and vested through achievement of the liquidity event condition upon the IPO. Prior to the IPO, no stock-based compensation expense was recognized for these stock options as the liquidity event condition was not probable.
No options were granted during the year ended December 31, 2025. The weighted average grant date fair value for options granted during the years ended December 31, 2024 and 2023, was $21.40 and $9.00, respectively. The fair value of options granted was estimated using the Black Scholes option-pricing model using the following weighted average assumptions:

| Year ended December 31,
| 2024 |  | 2023
Risk-free interest rate | 4.07 | % |  | 4.16 | %
Expected dividend yield | — |  |  | — |
Expected volatility | 75 | % |  | 71 | %
Expected term (in years) | 6.1 |  | 6.0

Restricted Stock Units (RSUs)
RSUs granted after the IPO are subject to a service-based vesting condition, which is typically satisfied over a four-year period.
A summary of RSU activity for the year ended December 31, 2025 is as follows:

| RSUs |  | Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value per Share
Unvested and outstanding as of December 31, 2024 | 1,043,621 |  | $ | 63.35 |
Granted | 2,360,646 |  | 50.20 |
Vested | (499,501) |  | 64.79 |
Forfeited or expired | (468,507) |  | 63.55 |
Unvested and outstanding as of December 31, 2025 | 2,436,259 |  | $ | 50.28 |

The total fair value of RSUs vested during the years ended December 31, 2025 and 2024, was $32.4 million and $10.0 million, respectively. No RSUs vested during the year ended December 31, 2023.
Prior to and in connection with the IPO, the Company granted RSUs to employees and executives that vest upon the satisfaction of both a service condition and a liquidity event condition (double-trigger awards). As a result of the IPO, the liquidity event condition associated with all double-trigger awards was
120

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
deemed probable, and we recognized a $2.6 million cumulative stock-based compensation expense adjustment related to these awards upon the IPO in 2024.
CEO Performance-Based RSU
On April 17, 2024, the Company issued a performance-based RSU award to the CEO (CEO PRSU). The CEO PRSU awards a target number of RSUs to the CEO, totaling 125,216 RSUs, that become eligible to vest based on the Company’s total shareholder return (TSR) relative to the TSRs of the companies in the Russell 2000 Index during the performance period from the grant date through December 31, 2026. A percentage of the target number of RSUs, ranging from zero to 200%, will vest based on the percentile rank of the Company's TSR relative to that of the other companies in the index over the performance period. The award is subject to the CEO’s continued service to the Company, and the TSR condition is a market condition. In addition, the CEO PRSU is subject to acceleration upon a change in control.
The Company estimated the fair value of the CEO PRSU on the April 17, 2024 issuance date using a Monte Carlo simulation that incorporates the probability of achievement of the market condition, resulting in an aggregate grant date fair value of $14.3 million. The key assumptions used include a risk-free rate of 4.76%, an expected volatility of approximately 57%, and an expected term of 2.7 years.
During the years ended December 31, 2025 and 2024, we recognized $5.3 million and $3.7 million, respectively, of stock-based compensation expense related to the CEO PRSU.
Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP)
In April 2024, the Company’s board of directors approved the 2024 ESPP, which became effective in connection with the IPO. Initially, there were 715,000 shares of the Company’s Class A common stock reserved for issuance under the ESPP. The number of shares available for issuance automatically increases on the first day of each fiscal year of the Company, beginning on January 1, 2025, in an amount equal to the least of (i) 1,100,000 shares of Class A common stock, (ii) 1% of the outstanding shares of all classes of the Company’s common stock on the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal year, or (iii) an amount determined by the board of directors. Pursuant to this automatic increase feature of the 2024 ESPP, an additional 309,514 shares were reserved for issuance under the ESPP effective January 1, 2025.
The ESPP allows eligible employees to purchase shares of the Company’s Class A common stock at a discounted price per share through payroll deductions over consecutive offering periods that are approximately six months in length. Each offering period has a single purchase period of the same duration. The offering periods will generally start on the first trading day on or after May 15 and November 15 each year and end on the first trading day on or after the following November 15 and May 15, respectively. The per share purchase price is equal to 85% of the lesser of the fair market value of a
121

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
share of the Company’s Class A common stock on (i) the first trading date of the offering period or (ii) the last trading day of the offering period.
During the years ended December 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company recognized stock-based compensation expense related to the ESPP of $1.1 million and $1.6 million, respectively, and issued 92,188 and 48,876 shares, respectively, of its Class A common stock under the ESPP.
The fair value of ESPP shares was estimated using the Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following weighted-average assumptions:

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Risk-free interest rate | 4.05 | % |  | 4.96 | %
Expected dividend yield | — |  |  | — |
Expected volatility | 66 | % |  | 50 | %
Expected term (in years) | 0.5 |  | 0.5

12. Employee Benefit Plan
The Company sponsors a defined contribution plan pursuant to Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code for all eligible employees. The Company’s matching contribution expense was $3.9 million, $3.6 million, and $2.9 million during the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, respectively.
13. Income Taxes
The provision for (benefit from) income taxes consists of the following (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Current taxes:
Federal | 799 |  |  | 2,688 |  |  | 2,419 |
State | 2,327 |  |  | 6,688 |  |  | 3,515 |
Total current taxes | 3,126 |  |  | 9,376 |  |  | 5,934 |
Deferred taxes:
Federal | 3,087 |  |  | (41,331) |  |  | — |
State | 59 |  |  | (12,291) |  |  | — |
Total deferred taxes | 3,146 |  |  | (53,622) |  |  | — |
Provision for (benefit from) income taxes | $ | 6,272 |  |  | $ | (44,246) |  |  | $ | 5,934 |

122

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
A reconciliation of the provision for income taxes to the amount computed by applying the 21.0% U.S. federal income tax rate to income before income taxes for years after the adoption of ASU 2023-09 is as follows (in thousands, except percentages):

| Year ended December 31, 2025
| Amount |  | %
U.S. federal statutory income tax rate | $ | 2,068 |  |  | 21.0 | %
State and local taxes, net of federal income tax effect (1) | 2,053 |  |  | 20.9 |
Tax credits: |  |  |
Research and development tax credit | (6,275) |  |  | (63.7) |
Nontaxable or nondeductible items: |  |  |
Meals and entertainment | 123 |  |  | 1.2 |
Stock-based compensation | 1,817 |  |  | 18.5 |
Section 162(m) limitation | 2,343 |  |  | 23.8 |
Common stock warrant expense | 1,840 |  |  | 18.7 |
Net federal true-up | 496 |  |  | 4.9 |
Other adjustments | 116 |  |  | 1.2 |
Changes in unrecognized tax benefits | 1,654 |  |  | 16.8 |
Other adjustments | 37 |  |  | 0.4 |
Effective tax rate | $ | 6,272 |  |  | 63.7 | %

_______________
(1) The states and local jurisdictions that contribute to the majority (greater than 50.0%) of the tax effect in this category include New York City, Minnesota, California, and Ohio.
A reconciliation of the provision for (benefit from) income taxes to the amount computed by applying the 21.0% U.S. federal income tax rate to income before income taxes for years prior to the adoption of ASU 2023-09 is as follows:

| Year ended December 31,
| 2024 |  | 2023
U.S. federal statutory income tax rate | 21.0 | % |  | 21.0 | %
State and local taxes, net of federal income tax effect | 17.2 |  |  | 6.3 |
Permanent items | — |  |  | 6.7 |
Stock-based compensation | (11.9) |  |  | 2.1 |
Net federal true-up | (3.3) |  |  | (0.5) |
Change in valuation allowance | (239.3) |  |  | (17.8) |
Research and development tax credit | (19.9) |  |  | (15.0) |
Common stock warrant expense | 25.1 |  |  | 6.3 |
Changes in unrecognized tax benefits | (8.2) |  |  | 4.4 |
Convertible note | 13.9 |  |  | — |
Section 162(m) limitation | 8.7 |  |  | — |
Equity compensation related adjustment | 16.0 |  |  | — |
Effective tax rate | (180.7) | % |  | 13.5 | %

123

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
Income taxes paid, net of refunds, by jurisdiction for years after the adoption of ASU 2023-09 were as follows (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31, 2025
Federal | $ | 2,655 |
State and local | 2,492 |
Income taxes, net of refunds | $ | 5,147 |

Income taxes paid, net of refunds, exceeded 5% of total income taxes paid, net of refunds, in the following jurisdictions (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31, 2025
State |
California | $ | 321 |
Minnesota | 340 |
New Jersey | $ | 691 |

Income taxes paid during the years ended December 31, 2024 and 2023 prior to the adoption of ASU 2023-09 was $13.2 million and $4.1 million, respectively.
The significant components of deferred income taxes were as follows (in thousands):

| December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Deferred tax assets: |  |  |
Net operating loss, credit carryforwards | $ | 22,402 |  |  | $ | 19,533 |
Accruals and reserves | 8,888 |  |  | 9,640 |
User redemption liability | 8,503 |  |  | 9,630 |
Capitalized research and development | 22,653 |  |  | 39,031 |
Other deferred tax assets | 6,815 |  |  | — |
Gross deferred tax assets | 69,261 |  |  | 77,834 |
Deferred tax liabilities: |  |  |
Property and equipment | (10,793) |  |  | (3,416) |
Other deferred tax liabilities | (3,618) |  |  | (1,207) |
Gross deferred tax liabilities | (14,411) |  |  | (4,623) |
Net deferred tax assets | $ | 54,850 |  |  | $ | 73,211 |

The Company regularly assesses the ability to realize deferred tax assets based on the weight of all available evidence, including such factors as the history of recent earnings and expected future taxable income. Judgment is required in determining whether a valuation allowance should be recorded against deferred tax assets. Due to cumulative income in recent years, including the effect of permanent adjustments, expected revenue growth, and the expectation of sustained profitability in future periods, we concluded that as of December 31, 2025, it was more likely than not that the federal and state tax assets were realizable.
124

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
The table below details the activity of the deferred tax assets valuation allowance (in thousands):

| Balance at Beginning of Year |  | Additions |  | Deductions |  | Balance at End of Year
Deferred tax assets valuation allowance: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Year ended December 31, 2025 | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Year ended December 31, 2024 | (58,624) |  |  | — |  |  | 58,624 |  |  | — |
Year ended December 31, 2023 | $ | (65,270) |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 6,646 |  |  | $ | (58,624) |

As of December 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company had no federal net operating losses, net of uncertain tax positions, for U.S. federal income tax purposes. As of December 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company had federal tax credit carryforwards of $11.8 million and $7.8 million, respectively. Total state tax credits as of December 31, 2025 and 2024 were immaterial. If unused, the federal tax credit carryforwards will begin to expire in 2042, and the state tax credits will begin to expire in 2029.
As of December 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company had state net operating loss carryforwards, net of uncertain tax positions, of $92.2 million and $68.1 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2025, $74.9 million of the state net operating losses expire between 2030 through 2055 and $17.3 million can be carried forward indefinitely. If a business combination is consummated such that a change in control occurs, these net operating losses may become subject to an annual limitation as defined under Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
Management has evaluated the income tax positions taken or expected to be taken, if any, on income tax returns filed and the likelihood that, upon examination by relevant jurisdictions, those income tax positions would be sustained. The Company recognizes interest accrued and penalties related to unrecognized uncertain tax position benefits in income tax expense. Total accrued interest and penalties as of December 31, 2025 and 2024 were immaterial. A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits were as follows (in thousands):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Beginning balance | $ | 19,812 |  |  | $ | 15,306 |  |  | $ | 17,251 |
Additions/(reductions) based on tax positions related to the current year | (11) |  |  | 4,506 |  |  | (1,945) |
Additions/(reductions) for tax positions related to prior years | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Ending balance | $ | 19,801 |  |  | $ | 19,812 |  |  | $ | 15,306 |

An insignificant portion of the unrecognized tax benefits, if recognized, is expected to impact the effective tax rate. A material reduction of unrecognized tax benefits within the next twelve months is not expected.
125

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
We file income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and various state and local jurisdictions. While the applicable statute of limitations are generally open for three to four years for the jurisdictions in which we file, we remain subject to income tax examinations for all years in certain jurisdictions due to the usage of carryforward attributes, such as net operating losses and research and development credits. The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) commenced an examination of our U.S. income tax returns for the tax year ended December 31, 2021 in the second quarter of 2024. During the first quarter of 2025, the IRS completed this examination with no changes to the reported tax. However, the IRS has the ability to adjust the research and development credit claimed and net operating loss generated in 2021 when these carryforward tax attributes are utilized in future tax years. As of December 31, 2025, the IRS has not proposed any adjustments to our tax positions. The Company's state income tax returns are subject to audit. The Company is not currently under audit by state taxing authorities.
On July 4, 2025, the One Big Beautiful Bill Act (OBBBA) was enacted in the U.S. The OBBBA provides changes to the U.S. federal tax law, including expensing of U.S. research expenditures and eligible capital expenditures. The effects of the OBBBA are reflected in the financial statements as of and for the period ending December 31, 2025.
14. Net Income Per Share
The rights of the holders of the Company’s Class A common stock and Class B common stock are identical, except with respect to voting and conversion. As the liquidation and dividend rights are identical, basic and diluted net income per share are the same for Class A common stock and Class B common stock.
Basic and diluted net income per share is calculated as follows (in thousands, except share and per share amounts):

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Numerator: |  |  |  |  |
Net income | $ | 3,575 |  |  | $ | 68,742 |  |  | $ | 38,117 |
Denominator: |  |  |  |  |
Weighted average shares of common stock outstanding, basic | 28,366,770 |  | 24,124,833 |  | 8,948,537
Plus: dilutive effect of stock options | 1,564,697 |  | 2,551,403 |  | 727,076
Plus: dilutive effect of RSUs | 161,266 |  | 184,695 |  | —
Plus: dilutive effect of redeemable convertible preferred stock | — |  | — |  | 17,245,954
Plus: dilutive effect of ESPP | 7,846 |  | — |  | —
Weighted average common shares outstanding, diluted | 30,100,579 |  | 26,860,931 |  | 26,921,567
Net income per share, basic | $ | 0.13 |  |  | $ | 2.85 |  |  | $ | 4.26 |
Net income per share, diluted | $ | 0.12 |  |  | $ | 2.56 |  |  | $ | 1.42 |

126

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
The following potentially dilutive common shares, presented based on amounts outstanding, were excluded from the computation of diluted net income per share because their effect would have been antidilutive for the periods presented:

| Year ended December 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Stock options | 139,985 |  |  | — |  |  | 2,944,025 |
RSUs | 1,613,391 |  |  | 317,120 |  |  | — |
ESPP | — |  |  | 44,109 |  |  | — |
Unvested shares of restricted stock purchase | — |  |  | 11,641 |  |  | 113,846 |
Common stock warrant | 4,121,034 |  |  | 4,121,034 |  |  | 3,528,577 |
Total shares excluded from diluted net income per share | 5,874,410 |  |  | 4,493,904 |  |  | 6,586,448 |

15. Related Parties
Retention of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, P.C.
Larry W. Sonsini, a member of the Company’s board of directors, is a founding partner of the law firm Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, P.C. (Wilson Sonsini), which serves as outside corporate counsel to the Company. During the years ended December 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, the Company spent a total of $2.1 million, $4.1 million, and $2.0 million, respectively, with Wilson Sonsini. Amounts payable to Wilson Sonsini as of December 31, 2025 and 2024, were $0.2 million and $0.4 million, respectively.
16. Commitments and Contingencies
Letters of Credit
As of December 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company had standby letters of credit in the aggregate amount of $1.0 million and $1.4 million, respectively, related to office space leases. The Company’s restricted cash was previously held as of December 31, 2024 to secure $0.4 million of the balance of the letters of credit, and the remainder was collateralized by our 2024 Credit Facility. As of December 31, 2025, due to the expiration of the related office space lease, the restricted cash balance was zero.
Tax Reserves
We conduct operations in many tax jurisdictions. In some of these jurisdictions, non-income-based taxes, such as sales and other indirect taxes, may be assessed on our operations. There is uncertainty and judgment as to the taxability of the Company’s services and what constitutes sufficient presence for a jurisdiction to levy such taxes.
The Company records tax reserves in other current liabilities on the balance sheets when they become probable and the amount can be reasonably estimated. As of December 31, 2025 and 2024, tax reserves were immaterial. Due to the estimates involved in the analysis, the Company expects that the liability will change over time and could exceed the current estimate. The Company may also be subject to examination by the relevant state taxing authorities.
127

Table of Contents
Ibotta, Inc.
Notes to Financial Statements
Purchase Commitments
The Company has non-cancelable purchase obligations which relate to minimum commitments with certain third-party publishers and other contractual commitments primarily with software as a service providers and marketing vendors in the ordinary course of business.
As of December 31, 2025, future minimum payments with a remaining term in excess of one year under these non-cancelable purchase obligations were as follows:

Fiscal Year | In thousands
2026 | $ | 38,356 |
2027 | 32,681 |
2028 | 26,239 |
2029 | 22,612 |
2030 | 19,010 |
Thereafter | — |
Total | $ | 138,898 |

Legal Proceedings
On April 17, 2025, a putative securities class action complaint, captioned Fortune v. Ibotta, Inc., et al., No. 25-cv-01213-NYW, was filed in the U.S. District Court for the District of Colorado against the Company, certain of its current and former officers and directors, and the underwriters of the Company's initial public offering. On May 21, 2025, a second putative securities class action complaint, captioned Valentine v. Ibotta, Inc., et al., No. 25-cv-01615-NYW, was filed in the U.S. District Court for the District of Colorado against the same defendants. On July 31, 2025, the court consolidated the two cases and appointed a lead plaintiff, purported Ibotta shareholder Mark Tcherkezian, in the consolidated action. On October 15, 2025, lead plaintiff filed an amended complaint against the same defendants alleging claims under Securities Act §§ 11, 12(a), and 15, Exchange Act §§ 10(b), 20(a), and 20A, and SEC Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder. We intend to defend the case vigorously. We are unable to estimate a range of loss, if any, that could result were there to be an adverse final outcome in this action. If an unfavorable outcome were to occur, it is possible that the impact could be material to our results of operations in the period(s) in which any such outcome becomes probable and estimable.
Additionally, in the ordinary course of its business, the Company may be involved in various legal proceedings involving contractual and employment relationships, patent or other intellectual property rights, and a variety of other matters. We are not presently a party to any other litigation the outcome of which, we believe, if determined adversely to us, would individually or taken together have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. Defending any legal proceedings is costly and can impose a significant burden on management and employees. The results of any current or future litigation cannot be predicted with certainty, and regardless of the outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us because of defense and settlement costs, diversion of management resources, and other factors.
128

Table of Contents
Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure
None.
Item 9A. Controls and Procedures
Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
Our management, with the participation of our principal executive officer and principal financial and interim principal accounting officer, has evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (Exchange Act)), as of the end of the period covered by this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Based on such evaluation, our principal executive officer and principal financial and interim principal accounting officer have concluded that these disclosures controls were effective at a reasonable assurance level as of December 31, 2025.
Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting
Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Exchange Act. Management assessed the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting based on the criteria set forth in the Internal Control – Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (2013 framework). Based on its assessment, management has concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 31, 2025.
The effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2025 has been audited by KPMG LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report, which appears in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
Changes in Internal Control
There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting identified in connection with the evaluation required by Rule 13a-15(d) and 15d-15(d) of the Exchange Act during the quarter ended December 31, 2025 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.
Limitations on Effectiveness of Controls and Procedures
Our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, believes that our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting are designed to provide reasonable assurance of achieving their objectives and are effective at the reasonable assurance level. However, the effectiveness of any internal control over financial reporting is subject to inherent limitations, including the exercise of judgment in designing, implementing, operating, and evaluating the controls and procedures, and the inability to eliminate misconduct completely. Accordingly, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, have been detected. In addition, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate. We intend to continue to monitor and upgrade our internal controls as necessary or appropriate for our business, but cannot assure you that such improvements will be sufficient to provide us with effective internal control over financial reporting.
129

Table of Contents
Item 9B. Other Information
Securities Trading Plans of Directors and Executive Officers
During the fiscal quarter ended December 31, 2025, no directors or officers, as defined in Rule 16a-1(f), adopted, terminated, or modified a “Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement” or a “non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement,” each as defined in Regulation S-K Item 408.
Item 9C. Disclosure Regarding Foreign Jurisdictions That Prevent Inspections
Not applicable.
130

Table of Contents
PART III
Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers, and Corporate Governance
The information required by this item is incorporated by reference from the definitive proxy statement for our 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which will be filed no later than 120 days after December 31, 2025.
Item 11. Executive Compensation
The information required by this item is incorporated by reference from the definitive proxy statement for our 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which will be filed no later than 120 days after December 31, 2025.
Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters
The information required by this item is incorporated by reference from the definitive proxy statement for our 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which will be filed no later than 120 days after December 31, 2025.
Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence
The information required by this item is incorporated by reference from the definitive proxy statement for our 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which will be filed no later than 120 days after December 31, 2025.
Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services
The information required by this item is incorporated by reference from the definitive proxy statement for our 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which will be filed no later than 120 days after December 31, 2025.
131

Table of Contents
PART IV
Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules
The following documents are filed as part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K:
(a) Financial Statements
Our financial statements are listed in the “Index to Financial Statements” under Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
(b) Financial Statement Schedules
All financial statement schedules have been omitted because they are not applicable, not material, or the required information is shown in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
(c) Exhibits
The exhibits listed below are filed as part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, or are incorporated herein by reference, in each case as indicated below:

|  |  |  | Incorporated by Reference |  |
Exhibit Number |  | Description |  | Form |  | File Number |  | Exhibit |  | Filing Date |  | Filed Herewith
3.1 |  | Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the registrant. |  | 8-K |  | 001-42018 |  | 3.1 |  | April 22, 2024 |  |
3.2 |  | Amended and Restated Bylaws of the registrant. |  | 8-K |  | 001-42018 |  | 3.2 |  | April 22, 2024 |  |
4.1 |  | Form of Class A common stock certificate of the registrant. |  | S-1/A |  | 333-278172 |  | 4.1 |  | April 08, 2024 |  |
4.2 |  | Description of Securities. |  | 10-K |  | 001-42018 |  | 4.2 |  | February 27, 2025 |  |
4.3# |  | Warrant Agreement by and between the registrant and Walmart Inc., dated May 17, 2021. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 4.3 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
4.4 |  | Amendment to Warrant Agreement by and between the registrant and Walmart Inc., dated March 21, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 4.4 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.1+ |  | 2024 Equity Incentive Plan and forms of agreement thereunder. |  | S-1/A |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.1 |  | April 08, 2024 |  |
10.2+ |  | 2024 Employee Stock Purchase Plan and forms of agreement thereunder. |  | S-1/A |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.2 |  | April 08, 2024 |  |
10.3+ |  | 2011 Equity Incentive Plan and forms of agreement thereunder. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.3 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.4+ |  | Executive Incentive Compensation Plan. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.4 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.5+ |  | Outside Director Compensation Policy. |  | S-1/A |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.5 |  | April 08, 2024 |  |
10.6+ |  | Form of Indemnification Agreement between the registrant and each of its directors and executive officers. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.6 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |

132

Table of Contents

|  |  |  | Incorporated by Reference |  |
Exhibit Number |  | Description |  | Form |  | File Number |  | Exhibit |  | Filing Date |  | Filed Herewith
10.7+ |  | Confirmatory Employment Letter, by and between the registrant and Bryan Leach, effective as of March 14, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.7 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.8+ |  | Confirmatory Employment Letter, by and between the registrant and Sunit Patel, effective as of March 14, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.8 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.9+ |  | Confirmatory Employment Letter, by and between the registrant and Marisa Daspit, effective as of March 14, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.9 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.10+ |  | Confirmatory Employment Letter, by and between the registrant and Richard Donahue, effective as of March 14, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.10 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.11+ |  | Offer Letter, by and between the registrant and David T. Shapiro, effective as of March 14, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.11 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.12+ |  | Confirmatory Employment Letter, by and between the registrant and Amir El Tabib, effective as of March 14, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.12 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.13+ |  | Confirmatory Employment Letter, by and between the registrant and Chris Riedy, effective as of February 3, 202 5 |  | 10-K |  | 001-42018 |  | 10.13 |  | February 27, 2025 |  |
10.14+ |  | Confirmatory Employment Letter, by and between the registrant and Luke Swanson, effective as of March 15, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.14 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.15+ |  | Change in Control and Severance Agreement between the registrant and Bryan Leach, effective as of September 22, 2021. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.15 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.16+ |  | Change in Control and Severance Agreement between the registrant and Sunit Patel, effective as of March 19, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.16 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.17+ |  | Change in Control and Severance Agreement between the registrant and Marisa Daspit, effective as of March 14, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.17 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.18+ |  | Change in Control and Severance Agreement between the registrant and Rich Donahue, effective as of March 14, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.18 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.19+ |  | Change in Control and Severance Agreement between the registrant and David T. Shapiro, effective as of February 11, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.19 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |

133

Table of Contents

|  |  |  | Incorporated by Reference |  |
Exhibit Number |  | Description |  | Form |  | File Number |  | Exhibit |  | Filing Date |  | Filed Herewith
10.20+ |  | Change in Control and Severance Agreement between the registrant and Amir El Tabib, effective as of March 14, 2024. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.20 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.21+ |  | Change in Control and Severance Agreement between the registrant and Chris Riedy, effective as of December 18, 2024. |  | 10-K |  | 001-42018 |  | 10.21 |  | February 27, 2025 |  |
10.22+ |  | Change in Control and Severance Agreement between the registrant and Luke Swanson, effective as of October 6, 2021. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.22 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.23 |  | Lease between the r egistrant, BOP 1801 California Street LLC, and BOP 1801 California Street II LLC, dated October 20, 2015. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.23 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.24 |  | First Amendment of Lease between the registrant, BOP 1801 California Street LLC, and BOP 1801 California Street II LLC, dated June 28, 2017. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.24 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.25 |  | Lease Agreement between the registrant and TR 16 Market Square Corp., dated November 17, 2024. |  | 10-K |  | 001-42018 |  | 10.25 |  | February 27, 2025 |  |
10.26 |  | Credit Agreement, dated December 5, 2024, by and among, t he registrant, as the borrower, Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent, swingline lender, and L/C issuer, and the lenders and other parties named therein. |  | 10-K |  | 001-42018 |  | 10.26 |  | February 27, 2025 |  |
10.27# |  | Performance Network & Digital Item-Level Rebates Program Agreement between the registrant and Walmart Inc., dated May 17, 2021. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.29 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.28 |  | Form of Equity Exchange Right Agreement between the registrant, Bryan Leach and certain entities affiliated with Bryan Leach. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.30 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.29 |  | Form of Share Exchange Agreement between the registrant, Bryan Leach and certain entities affiliated with Bryan Leach. |  | S-1 |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.31 |  | March 22, 2024 |  |
10.30+ |  | Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement between the registrant and Bryan Leach. |  | S-1/A |  | 333-278172 |  | 10.32 |  | April 08, 2024 |  |
10.31+ |  | Offer Letter for Matt Puckett, dated August 6, 2025. |  | 8-K |  | 001-42018 |  | 99.2 |  | August 11, 2025 |  |

134

Table of Contents

|  |  |  | Incorporated by Reference |  |
Exhibit Number |  | Description |  | Form |  | File Number |  | Exhibit |  | Filing Date |  | Filed Herewith
10.32+ |  | 2024 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, as amended on August 18, 2025, and forms of agreement thereunder. |  | 10-Q |  | 001-42018 |  | 10.2 |  | November 13, 2025 |  |
10.33+ |  | Offer Letter for Valarie Sheppard, dated as of March 27, 2025. |  | 8-K/A |  | 001-42018 |  | 10.1 |  | March 31, 2025 |  |
10.34+ |  | Consulting Agreement, by and between the registrant and Sunit Patel, effective as of April 1, 2025. |  | 10-Q |  | 001-42018 |  | 10.2 |  | May 15, 2025 |  |
19.1 |  | Insider Trading Policy. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
21.1 |  | List of Subsidiaries of the registrant. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
23.1 |  | Consent of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
24.1 |  | Power of Attorney (included on signature page). |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
31.1 |  | Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) and Rule 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
31.2 |  | Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) and Rule 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
32.1^ |  | Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
32.2^ |  | Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
97.1 |  | Compensation Recovery Policy. |  | 10-K |  | 001-42018 |  | 97.1 |  | February 27, 2025 |  |
101.SCH |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
101.CAL |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
101.DEF |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
101.LAB |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X

135

Table of Contents

|  |  |  | Incorporated by Reference |  |
Exhibit Number |  | Description |  | Form |  | File Number |  | Exhibit |  | Filing Date |  | Filed Herewith
101.PRE |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X
104 |  | Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101). |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | X

_______________
# Certain confidential information contained in this exhibit has been omitted because it is both (i) not material; and (ii) the type that the Registrant treats as private or confidential.
+Indicates a management contract or compensatory plan.
^ This certification will not be deemed “filed” for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, or otherwise subject to the liability of that section. Such certification will not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any filing under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, except to the extent specifically incorporated by reference into such filing.
Item 16. Form 10-K Summary
None.
136

Table of Contents
SIGNATURES
Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

|  |  |  | IBOTTA, INC.
Date: |  | February 25, 2026 |  | By: | /s/ Bryan Leach
|  |  |  |  | Bryan Leach
|  |  |  |  | Chief Executive Officer

137

Table of Contents
POWER OF ATTORNEY
KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Bryan Leach and Matt Puckett as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and substitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place, and stead, in any and all capacities (including his or her capacity as a director and/or officer of Ibotta, Inc.) to sign any and all amendments to this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully for all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or any of them, or the individual’s substitute, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.
Pursuant to the requirements of the Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, this Annual Report on Form 10-K has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature |  | Title |  | Date
/s/ Bryan Leach |  | Founder, Chief Executive Officer, President, and Chairman of the Board of Directors (Principal Executive Officer) |  | February 25, 2026
Bryan Leach |  |
/s/ Matt Puckett |  | Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer and Interim Principal Accounting Officer) |  | February 25, 2026
Matt Puckett |  |
/s/ Stephen Bailey |  | Director |  | February 25, 2026
Stephen Bailey |  |
/s/ Amanda Baldwin |  | Director |  | February 25, 2026
Amanda Baldwin |  |
/s/ Amit N. Doshi |  | Director |  | February 25, 2026
Amit N. Doshi |  |
/s/ Thomas D. Lehrman |  | Director |  | February 25, 2026
Thomas Lehrman |  |
/s/ Valarie Sheppard |  | Director |  | February 25, 2026
Valarie Sheppard |  |
/s/ Larry W. Sonsini |  | Director |  | February 25, 2026
Larry W. Sonsini |  |

138